Phoenix Journal # 214



By Gyeorgos Ceres Hatonn

Table Of Contents

CHAPTER 1	1
THE NEWS DESK SPECIAL REPORT by Dr. Al Overholt 10/6/97	1
VACCINATIONS: PART II	1
CDC: WHOPPING-COUGH VACCINE MAY WEAR OFF	1
NO SHOTS	
HOW TO LEGALLY AVOID UNWANTED	
IMMUNIZATIONS OF ALL KINDS	1
ARTICLE 1	
ARTICLE 2	2
ARTICLE 3	2
ARTICLE 4	3
ARTICLE 5	3
ARTICLE 6	4
ARTICLE 7	4
SOME IMPORTANT DETAILS	5
POTPOURRI OF AMMUNITION	6
A FINAL WORD	7
SHORT TIME FROM DPT	7
TO DEATH DOESN'T PROVE LINK	7
SIDS DOESN'T PROVE DPT VACCINE-INJURY CLAIM	8
AN ACKNOWLEDGMENT	9
CHAPTER 2	10
WHOSE THOUGHTS ARE YOURS?	10
MIND CONTROL IS NOT A PRETTY SCIENCE!	10
CONVERSATIONS WITH RESEARCHERS ON MIND CONTROL	12
10/18/97 INTERNET	12
CHAPTER 3	20
THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 10/18/97	20
GENEVA CODEX BRIEFING	
CLINTON'S SCAMMING OF CALIFORNIA'S VOTERS	20
GOP: KILL COMMERCE	21
THE CHILDREN ARE THE GOVERNMENT'S	
MOST VALUABLE ASSET	21
ORGANIC GROWER BEGAN ENTIRELY BY ACCIDENT	22
POND USEFUL	
JUDGE CHANGES TUNE	
STUDENTS' CHEM LAB MISTAKE	
IS GONNA MAKE 'EM MILLIONS	24
IT'S THE WEIRDEST STUFF IN THE WORLD	
SCIENTISTS TRACKING FLU THAT KILLED MILLIONS	
NETANYAHU DEFENDS FAILED ASSASSINATION	

LET GOODNESS TAKE ITS PLACE	27
HILLARY'S MAFIA RELATIVES	28
DA CLEARS ATTORNEY IN MENENDEZ CASE	28
SEEN AT A STOP SIGN	29
CHAPTER 4	31
LITTLE CROW SPEAKS AT AUGUST GATHERING	
PART V AND CONCLUSION IN A SERIES	31
CHAPTER 5	37
GEORGE BUSH AND VIETNAM P.O.W.S	37
DISRESPECT AND DISHONOR TOWARDS	
VIETNAM VETERANS AND POW/MIA FAMILIES	
BY PRESIDENT BUSH, GOVERNOR BUSHAND	
THE STATE OF TEXAS	38
CHAPTER 6	40
BOO! ARE YOU SCARED OF ANOTHER '87 CRASH?	
10/9/97 SUSAN HARRIGAN Newsday	40
CREEPY PART	
REASON FOR OPTIMISM	
OCTOBER'S MEMORABLE MARKET MELTDOWNS	41
OCT. 28-29, 1929	41
OCTOBER 1973-74	42
OCTOBER 19, 1987	
OCTOBER 1990	
CHAPTER 7	43
McCAIN LIES ABOUT BEING TORTURED AS A P.O.W.	
ON CBS-TV 60 MINUTES:	
CHAPTER 8	
OUR MANDATE IS VICTORY	
10/7/97 LEROY MICHAEL, SCHWEITZER SPECIAL PROSECUTOR	
CHAPTER 9	47
BAKERSFIELD BUSINESSCONFERENCE OF ELITES	
by Ray Bilger 10/15/97	
CHAPTER 10	52
MILITIAS AND PENTECOSTALISM AS BRITISH SUBVERSION	
WHO'S WAGGING YOUR NEIGHBOR'S TONGUE?	
by Anton Chaitkin 9/29/97	52
HOW WE HELPED TORPEDO "WACO II"	
IMMINENT MILITARY TAKEOVER: THE VIDEO:	
PROMOTING RACE WAR	
THE GLOBALISTS BEHIND AMMERMAN	
'OPERATION GARDEN PLOT'	
CHAPTER 11	
THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 10/25/97	
MOSSAD GUILTY OF LOCKERBIE PAN AM BOMBING??	
FUTURISTIC WEAPONS FOR COPS	hl

AIR FORCE ROLE	62
U.N. PROSECUTOR ENCOURAGED BY WAR-CRIMES ARRESTS	. 63
BRIBERY OF KIDS CLAIMED	. 64
SAFE DRINKING WATER INITIATIVE	
GINKGO BILOBA SEEN TO SLOW ALZHEIMER'S	. 65
"THE COMING FALL OF THE HOUSE OF WINDSOR"	. 66
DIANA MURDER COVER-UP	67
MORE TROUBLE FOR WINDSORS	. 67
BREAKTHROUGH MADE IN ELECTRIC VEHICLES	. 68
THE "SCHOOL TO WORK" PROGRAM	
WHAT WILL YOUR CHILD LEARN IN SCHOOL?	. 69
WHAT WILL "SCHOOL-TO-WORK" DO TO MY CHILD	. 69
WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF THESE CHANGES?	
HOW CAN I TELL IF MY SCHOOL IS USING SCHOOL-TO-WORK? .	70
WHAT CAN YOU DO?	70
ONLY HUMAN?	71
CHAPTER 12	72
THE FINAL TIME HAS COME, PART I by Gary Wean 10/22/97 10/22/97	. 72
CHAPTER 13	
SANANDA: THERE SHALL BE NO LIE LEFT UNEXPOSED!	
10/25/97 ESU "JESUS" SANANDA	. 81
CHAPTER 14	
WATCH MIDDLE EAST SCENE QUIETLY HEATING UP	. 85
7/97 WORLD IN REVIEW	. 85
TURKEY	
SAUDI ARABIA	
IRAN	
CHAPTER 15	
THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 12/1/97	
WHAT HAPPENED TO OVER 50,000 U.S. NUKE WARHEADS?	
MAD COWS AND MILK-GATE	. 88
NASHVILLE DENIES PAYMENT ON	
\$1.8 BILLION GOLD CERTIFICATE!	
INDIANS PROTEST GEOTHERMAL PLAN	. 91
GLOWING MICE HELP STANFORD SCIENTISTS TRACK VIRUS	
GROWTH	
INFORMED ADULT'S MEDICAL RIGHTS IN CALIFORNIA	. 93
11IMELDA MARCOS TRIES TO CUT DEAL	
SHARING GOLD WITH GOV'T	. 93
BIG QUAKE PREDICTED FOR	
THIS WINTER IN OSAKA, JAPAN	
SENATOR SHOULD FACE THE FACTS	
U.S. FINANCING WORK AT RUSSIAN GERM LABS	
PREVENTING PROLIFERATION IS THE GOAL	
THE RULES OF THE JUSTICE GAME	. 96

COURT ACCUSES FBI OF 'WILD WEST'	
TACTICS AT RUBY RIDGE	97
U.N. INVESTIGATOR ANGERS LAWMAKERS	98
JANE FONDA, CONDOM INDUSTRY	98
TAKE AIM AT ABSTINENCE	
TURNED BACK	99
CHAPTER 16	101
THE FINAL TIME HAS COME PART II OF A SERIES	
by Gary Wean 10/22/97	101
CHAPTER 17	
MILITIAS AND PENTECOSTALISM AS BRITISH SUBVERSION	
PART II OF A SERIES by Anton Chaitkin 9/29/97	110
THE BRITISH-ISRAEL RACE MYTH	110
PARHAM'S MASONIC MUMMERY	111
THE ROYAL CONNECTION	113
PAT ROBERTSON'S TRAINER	114
'PRAY, DISCOVER, OBEY'	115

CHAPTER 1

THE NEWS DESK SPECIAL REPORT by Dr. Al Overholt 10/6/97

<u>VACCINATIONS: PART II</u>
[Part I was in the 9/30/97 *CONTACT*]

CDC: WHOPPING-COUGH VACCINE MAY WEAR OFF

From UNKNOWN NEWSPAPER, 1997: [quoting]

Health officials are warning that the whooping-cough vaccine doesn't last a lifetime—as an outbreak in Vermont demonstrated last year.

The outbreak had 290 people hacking, almost all of them teenagers.

The vaccine is highly effective for early childhood years, but it may wane over time," Dr. Dalya Guris, an epidemiologist with the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, said Thursday.

Five doses of whooping-cough vaccine by age 7 are recommended for maximum protection. After that, no booster shots or catch-up vaccines have been approved in the United States. [End quoting]

The Elite must figure if they don't get you with five doses they'll have to try another method.

NO SHOTS

From the INTERNET, 8/29/97: [quoting]

Description: This file (concluding with the section headed "A Final Word") contains the "How To Legally Avoid Unwanted Immunizations Of All Kinds" article for Alternative Health E-Mail.

HOW TO LEGALLY AVOID UNWANTED IMMUNIZATIONS OF ALL KINDS

As you read this work, and put its principles into practice, there are two basic axioms you never want to forget, because they are the rock upon which all your actions are based.

1. No one, nowhere, no time, and under no circumstances, has the right or power in this country to immunize you or your children against your will and conviction. If they attempt to do so, you can legally charge them with "assault with a deadly weapon" and have the full resources of our laws behind you.

2. At all times in attempting to avoid unwanted immunization, you have the Law of the Land behind you. Those who would try to vaccinate you against your will are on very shaky ground. Into every compulsory immunization law in America are written legal exceptions and waivers which are there specifically to protect you from the attempted tyranny of officialdom. It is not only your right, but your obligation to use them, if this is what your conscience tells you.

ARTICLE 1

In all your contacts with any member of the school, public health, or legal establishment, always remain calm, courteous, and humbly reverent toward their position. You are only asking of them that which the law duly binds them to give you. There is no reason, or advantage to be gained, by antagonizing them. Most of these officials believe they are discharging their trust as outlined by law. If they are overstepping the law, then you must very diplomatically bring the true facts to their attention, but without attempting to belittle them. The more you can preserve their ego, the more easily and quickly you are likely to get what you desire—a waiver of immunization.

Rule No. 1: Do not harass, belittle, or antagonize officials unnecessarily.

ARTICLE 2

All compulsory laws concerning vaccination (including the military) contain exceptions and waivers. It is these protections placed in the laws that you may legally use to exclude yourself and your children. Surprisingly, these exceptions were placed there, not for your sake (although you may take advantage of them), but for the protection of the establishment. How is this? Let us assume that these exceptions were not there and everyone was actually forced to be immunized. Should a child die or become mentally or physically disabled, the parent would have the perfect case to sue the doctor, the school, the health department, and even the state legislature for enormous damages. Since they allowed no exceptions, they must accept full responsibility for all the adverse consequences of the law. However, if exception waivers are placed in the law, the responsibility is then transferred back to the parent. If a child should be injured by immunization, the officials can say, "Well, the parent should have exempted him if they thought there was any danger."

Therefore, there is in truth no such thing as a compulsory vaccination law in this country. They are ALL, in essence, voluntary. The problem is that practically no one in authority will let you know this fact.

Rule No. 2: There are no compulsory vaccination laws. All are voluntary, and you are held responsible for the adverse results upon you or your children.

ARTICLE 3

While all immunization laws have exceptions you can use, the wording in each state differs, and you must know the exact wording for your state to make the proper request of waiver. This information can be obtained in one of two ways.

1. Go to the reference section of your local library—look in the State Statute Revised Law Book under

Public Health Law or Communicable Disease sections. The list of immunization requirements will appear first and then the exemptions will be given. Usually one or two provisions will be listed, either on religious or medical grounds or both.

2. You may call or write your state representative and ask for a copy of the immunization law in your state. Making this available is part of his job, and it will be sent promptly.

Rule No. 3: Know your own state law so that you can conform to its exact requirements for exemption.

ARTICLE 4

There are two basic reasons for exception—medical or religious. Which one you choose will often depend upon the wording of the law in your state and your personal convictions. We shall discuss medical exemption first. While laws do vary, nearly all states require that a note or certificate of waiver be submitted by a physician licensed in the state of residence. In some areas where states are small and people continually travel from one to another for business, a statement from a physician in a contiguous state will be accepted.

In this letter it is usually necessary to state the reason for the requested waiver and the length of time it should extend. Many laws limit all such letters to a school year and they must be renewed each fall. The two most valid reasons for medical waiver are "the fear of allergic reaction in a sensitive child" and "to prevent possible damage to a weakened immune system". Both of these can occur in a child who has been immunized, and since no one but the physician and the parent will be held responsible for their consequences, it is up to them to protect the child.

It is possible that some states may require the letter from an M.D. or D.O., but many will allow an exemption letter from a chiropractor if it is courteously and properly written, as outlined above. Rule No. 4: Medical waivers are always valid but must be written to fit each state law and often need to be renewed annually.

ARTICLE 5

Most people will be best served by a religious exemption unless the state law is so restrictive as to make this nearly impossible to obtain. The only church that is legally opposed to vaccination is the Christian Science Church. They took the matter to the courts and obtained a legal ruling of exemption. It is because of this that state laws recognize the religious exemption.

Another church, The Church of Illumination is also by its tenets opposed to immunization for its adherents, and they are encouraged to go to jail if necessary before submitting to this procedure. Since it is a "Church at Large", they are able to enroll members throughout the entire United States and would be pleased to consider any applicant who is without present church affiliation and who desires the legitimate support of others in their convictions.

In some states an official letter from a church authority is required before exemption will be given; in others, it is only necessary to submit a notarized letter that you ADHERE to religious tenets which hold vaccination

against God's laws. All officialdom becomes a little shaky when you mention religious freedom, as it is one of our basic American rights and no one wants to be made the "heavy" in denying anyone religious freedom.

The general desire of most health officials is to exert as much control as possible, while assuming as little responsibility as possible. If you place them in a position in which they must either give you a waiver or assume additional responsibility, you will usually get your waiver.

Rule No. 5: Waivers can usually be obtained by a letter from a church official certifying that you are a member of a church that recommends against immunizations for its adherents. Many states will also allow exemption on religious grounds if you send them a notarized letter stating that you ADHERE to the beliefs of such a church, even if you are not an official member.

ARTICLE 6

The foregoing may work for school exemptions, but are there any such waivers in the Armed Forces? Yes, all branches of the Service provide "immunization waivers". Again, if they did not, you could sue them for millions of dollars if a reaction occurred from their immunizations. Because of these waiver provisions you become responsible if you react.

When you first sign up or enlist, you must state your objection to the vaccinations and tell whether it is "religious conscience" or medical reasons, such as allergies or a low tolerance to medication of any kind. If you do not show objection at this time, you have given the military the right to do what they will with you. If there is any difficulty, the same rules apply here as in the school program. Never forget, even though you may be in the Service, no one has the right to immunize you against your will. You do not give up your constitutional rights when you join the Armed Forces.

Rule No. 6: The rules that govern school vaccination exemption also apply to the military. Never let anyone tell you otherwise. They do not know, or are hiding, the facts of the law.

ARTICLE 7

What about international travel? May I go around the world without vaccination?

The World Health Organization (WHO) in Geneva grants American visitors the right to REFUSE shots when traveling internationally. However, if an area you wish to enter is infected, you may be detained until the public health servant gives you the "go" (at his discretion). Thousands travel world-wide each year without shots—so may you if that is your choice. Many of our co-workers have travelled over much of the world and have never taken any immunizations, nor were they ever detained.

It would be wise to request a copy of Foreign Rules and Regulations, Part 71, Title 42, on immunization, when you receive your passport. Never forget the basic rule, however, "No one will vaccinate you against your will because by doing so they assume full responsibility for the consequences both legal and medical."

Rule No. 7: You may travel wherever you wish in the world without vaccination. The worst that can happen is that in very rare circumstances you may be detained temporarily.

SOME IMPORTANT DETAILS

The above seven articles constitute all the basic rules. However, there are many important little "tricks of the trade" to having your legal requests honored. These will now be discussed.

While waivers and exemptions are written into all laws on immunization, most public health officials, doctors, and especially school officials are loathe to discuss their existence when questioned, and rarely, to our knowledge, volunteer such information. A top Philadelphia school official was on the radio with the unequivocal statement, "NO SHOTS, NO SCHOOL". This statement is of course completely counter to state law, with which presumably he is familiar. Such unwarranted dogmatism is common in the people you will encounter. Once the end of their legitimate authority has been reached, they will use their next most powerful weapon—INTIMIDATION. They will threaten to keep your child out of school, take him from you, or send you to jail. These are all idle threats because they can do none of these things, if you follow our simple instructions. The basic rules have been given to you, but there are a few important details to be considered if the officials start on this course of unlawful intimidation.

- 1. You must send a letter to the school to inform the education officials of your stand. A phone call is not legal. It can be a note from your doctor, minister, or a notarized letter from you stating your sincere objections to the immunization. If you do not do this and fail to have your child immunized, it could be construed as negligence on your part and in some states there is a possibility of legal action against you.
- 2. If the school should refuse to honor your letter, request that they give you a statement in writing outlining their reasons for refusal. If they won't, their refusal is legally invalid, and your letter stands; they must enroll your child. If they do (they rarely will), they take the risk of incriminating themselves, especially if they are acting contrary (as is common) to what is specified in the law concerning your rights for exemption. Remember they are on tenuous ground, not you. They are your servants, not you theirs.

If worse comes to worst and you have a very knowledgeable official who writes you a refusal and states accurately the lawful reasons for refusal, he will also in a negative way tell you what the accepted exemptions are, and then you can go about meeting them, by one of the routes suggested in this handout.

- 3. Child neglect is the one legal point you want to avoid at all costs. No legal parent or guardian can be charged with neglect unless he shows complete lack of concern or action to be more informed. Stripped of legal jargon, this simply means that if you can show that you have investigated the situation, have come to a specific decision concerning immunizations, and have informed the authorities of the same, no neglect charge can be brought. Neglect can be brought only when it can be shown that you have failed to have your children immunized, not out of respect for their medical or spiritual integrity, but only because you were too concerned with other matters.
- 4. At times there may be a question of whether you have given or withdrawn legal consent. Legal consent is dependent upon being properly informed on both the advantages and the risks in any choice or decision you make. In other words, if a physician were to tell you that vaccination is perfectly safe and effective to obtain your consent, such consent would not be legal because he lied and you have not been properly informed. Conversely, it could be argued that nonconsent is not legal if you are not fully informed about the risks and advantages of immunizations.

5. What do I do if everyone refuses to give me a waiver?

This would be an extremely rare circumstance, but should it happen, you are not left without resources. Here is where we pull out one of our big guns. Send notarized letters by certified mail to the vaccine laboratory which makes the shot (ask your doctor for the address), the doctor who is to administer the shot, your school principal, the school board, and your local health department. In these letters make it clear that, since they have refused to give you a duly requested waiver, you can no longer be held responsible for what may happen to your child, if they force these shots upon him. You then state that you will allow immunization if each will present you with a written signed guarantee of safety and effectiveness of the vaccine and that they will consent to assume full responsibility for any and all adverse reactions that your child may develop from the required shots. Of course none will give you such a guarantee. They cannot do so because all vaccines are considered potentially highly toxic. We have yet to hear of an instance of further harassment of parents after such letters have been sent.

That's about all that is needed to obtain the necessary exemptions for your children. All that has been said in this last section (1 to 5) is also applicable to the military and international travel, if required.

POTPOURRI OF AMMUNITION

There were several good tips in Mrs. Girdwain's original manuscript which were not included in the body of this thesis, but are too good to omit, and so we have placed them here for your perusal.

"As long as each individual who opposes vaccines has sincere objections, states them in writing, and signs his name—it is considered legal and proper action and must therefore be honored."

"Since many medical controversies exist surrounding immunization, drugs, and various other medications, it mandates that each individual have the right to control his own decisions and freedom of choice; anything less would be contrary to the constitutional laws that protect the citizens' rights."

"When you deal with school officials and lawyers, you are playing with legal terminology—move the wrong words around and you get hung." The terminology used in this booklet has worked before and should again.

"It is important to state your objections in such a way that it complies with your state's exemption provisions. They must then accept your request; if they do not, they are breaking their own law." That is why it is absolutely essential that you know your own state law word for word before submitting your objection.

"According to CDC (the federal Communicable Disease Center in Atlanta, Georgia), physicians are required to first inform their patients of the risks involved before they consent to vaccines." If they do not do so, it is prima facie evidence of deceit or negligence on the part of the physician. This regulation by the federal government would also seem to assume that the patient has the right to refuse if he feels that the risks are too great. If this is so, is not the federal government on record as supporting voluntary immunization and, by obvious implication, against state-enforced compulsory immunization?

Should you ever have to go to court, or what is more likely, to appear before a "kangaroo" court of school

and health department officials, here is some class A evidence you might find useful to mention.

No vaccine carries any guarantee of protection from the laboratory that produced it or the doctor who administered it.

The U.S. military allows no-nonsense "immunizations waivers".

There is NO FEDERAL LAW on immunizations. They don't dare. Their lawyers know the consequences.

Your rights have been infringed upon by officials attempting to use force against your will.

Most state officials like a nice unstressful job. When you send in your objections and refuse to fit their ordered world by not having your children immunized, you make waves. This rocks their quiet existence, and there are only two ways their life can become orderly again—either by forcing you to their will or acquiescing to yours. What you must do to obtain an early waiver is to make the latter the easiest path for them.

At first, however, an attempt will usually be made to bend you to their will by some form of intimidation. Many uninformed parents give in to this tack, and so it is tried again and again. If you are adequately informed, as a reader of this publication should be, you will let the officials know in no uncertain terms that you understand your rights under the law and will not stand for any such shilly-shallying. Invariably, once they discover you are adamant and acquainted with the state law, your waiver will be rapidly forthcoming.

A FINAL WORD

While the situation we are discussing here can be a matter of life and death, you never want to lose your sense of humor. Let the opposition huff and puff; you hold all the trump cards. If you observe the few simple suggestions made here, the law is all on your side. You are the good guys; they the villains. You wear the white hats; they, the black. Even in late 20th century America the just will triumph under the law. They have only trickery, lies, and intimidation; justice, truth, and honor lie entirely with you. So have fun and bless God every day for placing you under the Free American System. [End quoting]

SHORT TIME FROM DPT TO DEATH DOESN'T PROVE LINK

From the *INTERNET*, *American Medical News*, August 14, 1995, pages 32-34: [quoting]

Parents of an infant who died within hours of receiving a DPT vaccination failed to prove her death was caused by a reaction to an endotoxin in the vaccine, a federal appellate court ruled. The parents of a healthy baby born Dec. 2, 1982, brought her in for her first diptheria-pertussis-tetanus shot on Feb. 23, 1983. Shortly after returning home, the infant had two screaming and crying episodes. The mother put her

in her crib to cry herself to sleep; when she checked 30-to-45 minutes later, the baby was limp, pale, unresponsive and not breathing. She was taken to the hospital by ambulance, but could not be revived. An autopsy listed sudden infant death syndrome as the cause of death.

The parents petitioned for compensation under the National Childhood Vaccine Injury Act; the trial court denied their petition. On appeal, the parents argued the fact the child had been found unresponsive and in cardiac and pulmonary arrest was clear evidence of hypotonic-hyporesponsive collapse from an endot-oxin in the vaccine. HHC is compensable under the act.

The court said the parents must present a medical theory causally connecting the vaccination with the child's cardiac and pulmonary arrest. Evidence in the record failed to support the parent's theory that death was caused by a reaction to endotoxin in the vaccine. The court concluded that a causal link between the vaccination and death could not be based merely on the short time between the events.

Hodges v. Secretary of Dept. of HHS, 9F.3d 958 (C.A. Fed. Cir., Nov. 15, 1993)

SIDS DOESN'T PROVE DPT VACCINE-INJURY CLAIM

The parents of a child who allegedly died as a result of a vaccination were not entitled to compensation, ruled a federal appellate court. The child was born by routine C-Section in December 1983. Starting in her second month of life, she was given phenobarbital for colic. In her fourth month, she received a DPT vaccination and, the same day, a few hours later, a dose of phenobarbital. She awoke two hours later, at 9:30 p.m., and took some but not all of her bottle and cereal. The next morning between 6 and 6:30 she was found dead in her crib. An autopsy later classified her death as sudden infant death syndrome.

The parents sought compensation under the National Vaccine Injury Compensation Act. In their action filed in the federal claims court, they asserted the child died from either anaphylactic shock or hypotonic-hyporesponsive collapse, both compensable under the program. In the alternative, the parents claimed the child had died from some other injury caused by the DTP vaccination.

The special master assigned to the case determined that neither cause was responsible for the death. He concluded the parents had failed to establish by a preponderance of evidence the vaccination was the cause of death. Reversing this decision, the claims court held that the undisputed evidence of respiratory or cardiovascular failure required a determination that HHC was present. As the precise cause of death was unknown, it was necessary to accept as a matter of law that symptoms of HHC, including respiratory and cardiac arrest, constituted the presence of HHC.

On appeal, court reversed. The claims court had made two errors, it explained. The first was in ignoring the plain language of the Vaccine Act, which required establishment of cause of death by a preponderance of the evidence. The second was in failing to recognize that nothing in the act supported the conclusion that when cause of death was unknown, the presence of symptoms such as cardiovascular or respiratory arrest superseded the requirement of a preponderance of evidence.

Hellebrand v. Secretary of Dept. of HHS, 999 E2d 1565 (C.A., Fed. Cir., July 23, 1993)

These articles are an amazing demonstration that the federal government does not believe DPT can kill your baby even if death occurs within hours of receiving a vaccine shot!!!

AN ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The greatest part of the material on the first four pages is taken from the work of Mrs. Grace Girdwain, of Burbank, Illinois. Our staff has rearranged and edited the information, but we wish the full credit for its existence to go to this courageous woman who has for twelve years worked arduously, without compensation, to help her fellow Americans obtain their legal rights.

Illinois Administrative Code Title 77: Public Health

Chapter I: Department of Public Health Subchapter i: Maternal and Child Health Part 665 Child Health Examination Code

Subpart E: Exceptions

Section 665.510 Objection of Parent or Legal Guardian

Parent or legal guardian of a student may object to health examinations, immunizations, vision, and hearing screening tests, and dental health examinations for their children on religious grounds. If a religious objection is made, a written and signed statement from the parent or legal guardian detailing such objections must be presented to the local school authority. General philosophical or moral reluctance to allow physical examinations, immunizations, vision and hearing screening, and dental examinations will not provide a sufficient basis for an exception to statutory requirements. The parent or legal guardian must be informed by the local school authority of measles outbreak control exclusion procedures per IDPH rules. The Control of Communicable Diseases (77 Ill. Adm. Code 690) at the time such objection is presented.

Section 665.520 Medical Objections

- a) Any medical objections to an immunization must be:
- 1) Made by a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches indicating what the medical condition is.
- 2) Endorsed and signed by the physician on the certificate of child health examination and placed on file in the child's permanent record.
- b) Should the condition of the child later permit immunization, this requirement will then have to be met. Parents or legal guardians must be informed of measles outbreak control exclusion procedures when such objection is presented per Section 665.510.

Alternative Health E-Mail may be contacted by E-mail at: mail to: <info@alternativehealthemall.com> [End quoting]

Thank God for people like these who put this information together to help you save yourselves and your children from this "plague" the Elite try to pass on to you!

CHAPTER 2

WHOSE THOUGHTS ARE YOURS? MIND CONTROL IS NOT A PRETTY SCIENCE!

We have covered the subject of mind control from so many different angles and so many different sources over the past ten years of writings from Commander Hatonn and others "in the know" that, to conserve space in our smaller papers during these days of austerity cutbacks, I was at first tempted to skip writing an introduction to the superb article you are about to read. But—mind control is too, too important a topic to treat casually. As an enterprise of awesome capabilities, mind control sits at the very foundation of all that has been inflicted upon a mostly unsuspecting mankind by those elite would-be kings whose aim it has ever been to control this planet.

I'm not referring here so much to the obvious control-by-fear tactics that are the basis for the more recognizable methods of people control such as are embodied in everything from organized religions to what Madison Avenue persuades you to wear and eat and drive in order to be regarded as "cool" by the rest of us. Rather, it is much more important to call to your attention the very real nature of the more subtle, yet seemingly extraordinary methods of entering into your mind (actually, your brain) to control your moods, your health, and the very thoughts you thought were your own thinking. Never mind the crooks-in-high-places of surveillance breaking into your home or office computer; worry about them breaking into your head!

Our super-vigilant News Desk editor, Dr. Al Overholt, brought this article to my attention from an Internet source and, upon reading, it quickly became clear that this should be more widely shared. Who knows just how long such a well-grounded discussion as this will be allowed to remain in that public Internet-access domain!

To quickly put just the technical side of mind control into perspective for a moment, let us go back to the July 2, 1996 issue of CONTACT, wherein our Front Page story was titled "Talk About Fancy Gadgetry! Covert Operations Of The National Security Agency". That article was a doozy. We presented a most astounding outlay of high-tech mind-control machinery that probably few of even our regular readers were ready to comprehend, much less accept—even though most are used to digesting everything from the reality of an Intergalactic Space Command and the Hollywood-fabricated unreality of much of our supposed space programs, to human clones and replicas parading amongst us. Even though I thought I knew a healthy amount about this subject, I remember being outraged from what I learned about how advanced and invasive the technology had actually become.

That article's information was in the context of a lawsuit filed against the National Security Agency. It revealed, as Commander Hatonn said at the time, "...a frightening array of technologies and programs designed to keep tabs on you individuals." Boy, was THAT a colossal understatement!

The article presented here, while quite technical in some respects (which actually only helps to lend validity to the information being discussed), nevertheless provides valuable insights into some of the "how" of advanced "electrical" mind-control methods. (I use the term electrical in quotation marks because what is actually being employed is so far advanced from what is allowed in the electrical engineering text books—courtesy of those same elite would-be kings who control the world of education, too—that most practicing engineers and scientists are unaware of such phenomena, and thus label it nonsense. The Earth is flat, don't you know!)

The ramifications of these technical behavior-manipulation techniques span quite a range of New World Order controls over not just we-the-people, but even Mother Earth herself, as Geophysical Commander Soltec has alluded to in many of his lessons over the past many years. Of course, there WILL be repercussions that these would-be kings will NOT be able to control, and the time is fast approaching for the reaping of the "rewards" for such incompetent and unconscionable tamperings on many fronts.

One point brought out in this article to call to your attention right up front is the "beauty" of how the growing mobile cellular telephone system has been integrated into the overall behavior-modification and surveillance agendas. And that sleight-of-hand maneuver is surpassed only by the skill with which—once again—"they" have gotten US to carry most of the expense to build our own entrapment web! (If you have a mobile phone, how about those outrageous charges for making or receiving even the shortest and simplest of calls in "peak" hours—which are being redefined lately, in most areas, to include everything except possibly a 15-minute window around 3 in the morning!)

Another point: In the article we are about to present, you will note mention of The Phoenix Project—words identical to what is prominently displayed in our CONTACT masthead. So, are these the same? Hardly!

Longtime readers of CONTACT will immediately recall how often Commander Hatonn has warned about the elite's longtime usurpation of important Lighted Project names for labeling their own diabolical undertakings. Over the years, we have called to your attention a number of perverted operations called "Phoenix Project" as this is an umbrella code-name for an entire division of New World Order mischief related to mind control.

For example, since the article you are about to read refers to the "Montauk Phoenix Project", I refer back to Commander Hatonn's 1/4/95 parenthetical comments, in the middle of an outlay on upcoming engineered mind-control spectacles and some who are "under the spell" of very specific mind control agendas, wherein he said: "Many of these people have been trained right through the Montauk Phoenix Project, Monarch Project (as Delta Force), and are led around by their handlers."

The only correction (or maybe the better word is addition) that I would make to this composite interview article concerns the power of Light Shielding, or "calling in The Light", in a prayerful manner, for protection. This is a matter which many Teachers and Wayshowers of the Lighted Brotherhood have urged, over and over again, that we do on a regular basis—with each breath,

if necessary.

The subject is "talked around", in an indirect way, in the article below, but is not specifically recognized or noted or urged as a protective technique. And yet, after reading about the shenanigans underway by the elite would-be kings, you'll quickly appreciate WHY this procedure has been so emphatically and frequently suggested by Commander Hatonn (and others of the Lighted Brotherhood of Teachers and Wayshowers) to be so important. Now would definitely NOT be a good time to let down your guard or get sloppy about this matter!

Basically there are two avenues which can help one to ward off the effects of the "nasty rays" we are being hit with. The first is simply to be aware of what is going on—as the old adage "forewarned is forearmed" conveys. (And that is THE value in sharing this article with you at this time.) Then, the second line of defense is, as stated above, sincerely and prayerfully "calling in The Light" (or calling upon God and His Hosts) for protection. The call ALWAYS compels the answer—in this case, help and protection.

I will end this discussion with a comment from a 4/7/93 writing by Commander Hatonn that appeared in the Introduction to Journal #66 called Ultimate Psychopolitics, Mass Mind Control & The Global Control System. In that writing he asked the rhetorical question about the current deplorable condition of life on planet Earth: How did you get to here? And then he said: "You got to here through the most massive and comprehensive of human replication, psychopolitical interactions, microwave harassment and mind control. It goes far beyond the old idea of 'brain washing', for these things are now used against you IN MASS!"

Read on—and find out a bit of what he meant by that UNDER-statement of the facts!

— Dr. Edwin M. Young, Editor-In-Chief

CONVERSATIONS WITH RESEARCHERS ON MIND CONTROL

10/18/97 INTERNET

The following is an extract from a taped interview with several researchers in the general area of mind control. It has never been published before. The interview, like many others that have been done, is done in an open question-and-answer format to protect the identities of the parties:

X: Let's move along to things that are psycho-active in nature and things that people should know about.

Y: We now have discussed the early Phoenix Project. In about 1969 they wrote the final report for Phoenix I. In that report it stated that "since we now have studied the electromagnetic effects on human beings, we believe it is now possible to influence the way people think with electromagnetics." Of course when Congress read the report, they hit the ceiling, saying essentially, "We don't want you doing this"! Congress was afraid that someone would use this technology **to control them**. They said, in effect, "No, don't do this." The people who wanted to continue this went to the military and said, in effect, "We can make you a nice little-weapon that will make the enemy lay down their arms." How many people believe

that the military doesn't want this? The military then offered them the use of the old base at Montauk [Long Island]. Then came Phoenix II and the Montauk Project. Let's review that. They had three steps in the project. The first step in the project was something I like to call the "microwave oven" step. They wanted to see what the output of the multi-gigawatt transmitter would have on human beings in front of it. They took subjects and sat them in where they could be focused on and threw the switch. Of course, the subjects were cooked. We don't know how many people they killed this way, but we do know there were a lot of them. Finally, someone got the idea: "Hey, we don't want the burning rays, we want the non-hertzian rays." They turned the antenna around and they aimed the gain horn through the reflector at the target person. Now they were getting somewhere. They were able to direct mood control from a distance by ELF modulating the transmitter and changing the mood.

This was a great success. Someone then came to them from the US Government and told them that they would provide them with sensors that would pick up thoughts directly from a person's mind. So, they brought the system of sensors and installed them in a chair. This is the famous Montauk chair.

What they did then is they connected the output of the sensors to computers that would decode the sensors output into a digital code that represented the thought patterns. Those went to another computer which would store the thought patterns and to another computer which would generate the pulse modulations that went out the antenna. What they had actually built was a mind amplifier.

X: What would they do with this chair?

Y: They would take a subject and train him so that his conscious mind would be diverted to the "serpent in the Kundalini". The primitive mind would come up to the surface—they would blank that out and put into his primitive mind a concept that he would concentrate on. The concept would be picked by the sensors and transmitted out of the antenna. This was the second phase of Montauk. They were targeting whole populations and individuals. The subject could think of squelching electrical activity and all activity would stop where they focused the antenna.

X: What else were they able to do?

Y: They were able to change the way in which the animals in the area were moving. Once, they programmed the animals to charge out of the woods into the town. They changed the way birds flew, fish swam and a dozen other things. They could take the crime statistics in Montauk and run it up and down like a yo-yo. They programmed crime waves for one period where they would occur, for four hours each night for a week. This drove the police crazy. There was one time, according to the Montauk police, when all the kids descended on the beach—all the kids in town. Two or three hours later, the kids all left the beach in mass unison. Another time, all the residents of the town decided to drive up to the state park. When asked, some of them said that it seemed like a "good thing to do".

X: So what they had developed was...

Y: They developed wholly-operational mind control. Based upon the effect that they had to cancel out the fields at the chair, which was located underground, they noticed that conceptual effects would happen out of synch with real time. They realized that they had the capability of bending time. At that point, con-

ferences were held to discuss how they would modify the equipment to more effectively bend time. They developed something called a Delta-T antenna. It consisted of three loops describing a delta-function; it was referred to as the pyramid antenna. It essentially was three magnetic pickups/transmitters at right angles to each other, three orthogonal loops. Orthorotation is, of course, how you get access to hyperspace. It means you have tensor stress orthorotations. If you drive the three parts of the antenna correctly, you get what is essentially a space-time portal in the center. The antenna looks like a pyramid with an inverted pyramid on top.

X: Could you go into the operation of the chair a little more?

Y: Yes. The output of the chair went into a Cray computer that would decode the digital representation of the thoughtform. That drove the IBM computer and the output from that went into the AIL computer...

X: AIL? Is that the Airborne Instrument Labs?

Y: Yes. The AIL computer generated the pulse modulation. It was a frequency-hopping signal source. It would change frequencies in a matter of nano-seconds. There were five synchro-dyne amplifier stages, cascaded. Each one had a separate pulse modulator. The final input was the amplitron, which had a big pulse modulator.

X: How did this thing work?

Y: They would take a portion of the thoughtform and put it into the first stage, and pulse the first stage on and load it into the second stage, etc. After the fifth stage it would go into the IPA's, be pulsed again and then into the amplitron, which would be pulsed and then the signal would go into the above-ground antenna. Each time the signal would go from stage to stage, more complex information would be put into the thoughtform that was being cycled through. What does all this remind us of? The radiosonde. This is essentially a big radiosonde.

X: How did they figure the time aspect into all of this?

Y: They used the delta-t antenna, which was situated underground immediately under the christmas-tree antenna on top of the building. The chair was located underground between the delta-t antenna and the above-ground antenna. The delta-t generated time-stress tensors which were coupled with the electric field to generate the full time tensor control. It was great. They had a working time machine. They used twistor and spinor fields in order to form a portal. They could go anywhere in space-time, and they used it once to get access to the underground facilities on Mars.

X: To Mars? How did that work?

Y: First, the subject projected himself psychically through space to Mars. They set the computers to solidify the vortex between Montauk and the point on Mars and the vortex would be established. They only needed to do it once, because they taped it and could then run the tape to establish the vortex. There was a project called Project Phobos, part of which was concerned with the investigation of the underground caverns. There were other project initiatives that had to do with a defense posture for the solar

system. It was a directive of the people in command at Montauk to physically and psychically approach this defense mechanism, in order to find a way to turn the system off. It was done. If it were turned back on, the system would in effect become more "conscious" and able to reject outside intrusion.

X: I'm not sure I understand what you are really talking about with all this—does it have anything to do with the planetary grid?

Y: Yes, to a degree. There are planetary-grid nodes on almost every military base. What we're talking about with the Earth is "putting the Earth to sleep" in order to prevent any geological changes of any great magnitude from occurring. We're pumping signals into the grid points, which you might compare to human chakras. It is mind control, in a way, that is also being done to the planetary mind of the Earth.

X: What has happened since the Montauk Project crashed in 1983?

Y: Well, after the Montauk Project was discovered and ITT was taken apart, the government didn't leave it alone. They left ELF alone and they moved up to VLF through HF today. HF is 3-30MHz, MF is 300KHZ to 3Mhz, and VLF is 3KHz to 300KHz. If you tune across these spectrums, you are going to hear all sorts of pulse modulated signals that sound like the old Montauk signals. You'll hear signals similar but not identical to the Soviet woodpecker signals; you'll hear video buzzes on these bands—they don't have synch or chromo references on them. On VLF, you can tune into 15.75KHz horizontal rate and you hear phase modulation. I have receiving equipment that has dispersive IF filters that convert phase modulation to amplitude modulation so I can hear it. All your TV networks—the National Bureau of Standards (NBS) supplies free-of-charge the reference frequency to all TV stations. This is what they phase modulate. Does anyone believe the government gives anything away for nothing? I just discovered that this is part of the videodrome system. I have been tracking this for quite a while and wondered what it was. If you tune up to 31.4 KHz, which is twice the horizontal rate, and up to other multiples of the horizontal rate, you'll find other carriers which are similar to video but don't have the synch information accompanying them; they correlate to the horizontal rate and the phase modulation. In the Long Island area, these carriers are coming from the state parks. There are Tittle VLF transmitter sites in the state parks; they are all run from satellite. We had psychics check this out on their level and they came up with the information that this VLF was in effect a softening-up procedure to make the public susceptible to other mind-control experiments.

The "American Buzzsaw" is the US equivalent of the Russian woodpecker signal. This a psycho-active signal which is designed to interface with the mind of the human being by way of the mind-brain connection. The government has been quite active, designing systems that are carried by helicopter, systems that sit on the ground like the buzzsaw transmitters, etc. I first picked up the buzzsaw signal about 1990. I called the FCC and asked them if they knew what it was. They said it was the American version of the over-the-horizon radar. I said, "You mean like the Russian woodpecker signal?" They said, "Yes." So they admitted that it had the same purpose. This signal is broadcast on multiple carriers. The carriers hop from one frequency to another, anywhere in the range from 4MHz to 30MHz. It is never on the ham band or the international broadcast band. It is only on the allocated frequencies that the government shares with other communication services. With the switching of these frequencies, they are creating what is known as a Levinson Transform, named after Norman Levinson, who generated the mathematics for frequency-time transformations. This is highly significant, since the human brain, body and mind work on time-dependent

pulsations and frequencies which are time encoded. You have this unusual pulse modulated signal hopping around from frequency to frequency to frequency. They have a multiple transmitter. The signals only come in phase at a targeted site. This signal, we believe, has three modes. The first mode is the search-mode. This is where they transmit a signal and then a psychically sensitive human being picks up the signal and sends something back. They can in this way identify these people and where they are. The second mode is the general transmission of a psychic-interrupt function which interrupts psychic activity. That's all it does. It has a tendency to lower the overall psychic awareness of the population. Maybe one out of three people responds to this signal. A good psychic can easily screen this mode out of their consciousness. The third mode is where they target an individual, and we have known six people who have been targeted. They can lock-on to the resonance of the synthetic material in your clothing and target you from that. We have a clearing device which uses the equivalent of a white-noise magnetic field to break up the magnetic matrix in objects in order to clear any psychic signatures or stored solitons in the object.

We put this device on the clothing, and you could hear the timing of the buzz-saw changing. It got more and more distorted, and then disappeared for a while; it then came back in on the search mode. This is telling me that it is an interactive signal. Also, if I scan up and down the band, it will find my receiver and lock-in on that receiver. They are looking for a changing dynamic function. This must be how they key-in the search mode. As I tune the receiver from high to low, it is sending out a phase conjugate function that they are picking up.

X: How can an individual know if they are being controlled through the use of electronics?

Y: Well, if there was a process being impinged on a person that embodied a higher intelligence than the person had, at a higher power level than the person manifested, you could say that he was under control. There could be emotional or physical indication that something was "out of order".

Typically, we all know when something is wrong. You have to be in touch with how you operate in a normal manner in order to distinguish when something abnormal is going on. You have to have a high order of awareness in order to recognize when an attempt is being made to violate your mind. **Understanding how it works is probably your best defense against this, at this point**. We have no shield, per se, no real way to jam it, but understanding does limit its effect by allowing you to "plug the holes" in your mentality. A technological device that would block it would have to go above the wave-order that embodies the human being. It would have to be a unified-field-type of device in order to be above the orthogonal rotations in hyperspace that they are using to transmit the effect. If you can personally operate within those higher orders, in consciousness, you can control what is going on around you, barring the use of a technological device. Another aspect is that if you operate "outside of time" in consciousness, then time-dependent hyperspatial pulsed modulations would have little or no effect. The people that are perpetrating this stuff want you to be unaware—that's why they're sending out the buzz-saw signals. The awareness that it is going on is by all means a major step.

X: How about the use of subliminals in the environment?

Y: There are doors to different levels within the "subconscious" areas of the mind that are keyed-in by the focus of attention and the integration of emotion. For instance, the third and fourth level of the subconscious involves sexuality. Advertising and media focus on this subject which should not be an area of

focus. It is a "jumping off point" to get into the mind.

X: Are these "searching functions" directed toward specific areas, or do they cover the entire country? Is there somewhere you could go to establish a safe reference point?

Y: Well, from the way I have heard it, there are at least five multi-megawatt transmitters propagating these buzz-saw signals. There are also many local transmitters all over the country. These large transmitters could probably reach anywhere in the world. The American buzz-saw signal is mostly hertzian, and I believe it is affecting the magnetic field relative to the person more than the psyche, so magnetic shielding modes should be a step in the right direction. If you live deep underground, you probably would not even pick the signal up.

X: How deep would that have to be?

Y: Probably a mile-or-so underground would be enough. If you lived in a ring of mountains, they might not find you. See, this is not a time-stress that they are playing with. They don't need special equipment to do this now.

X: What do you mean?

Y: They need no more than the UHF cellular telephone frequency, which is now being installed everywhere, to do it. The human cranium resonates within the frequencies covered by cellular telephone continuous wave transmissions. The cellular system nationwide is connected to a computer system in Boulder, Colorado. We are very suspicious about what other capabilities that system has, since it is pulse modulated. That is not a relativistic signal—it is a hertzian in-domain type signal and it affects the physical.

We suspect that they may be using the cellular telephone receivers to pick up the return signal from the buzz-saw. We have heard buzz-saw-like signals on the cellular telephone network that correspond in frequency-switch-timing in the same way that the buzz-saw signals do. There is a definite connection between cellular telephones and the buzz-saw signal. And this is "over-the-horizon radar" that connects to cellular telephones? Come on, "Who's kidding who here?"

X: How do the grid points interface with this technology?

Y: The grid vortex was initially used as an extension of the antenna structure. That's all it was used for—for the mind-control part of Montauk.

X: What size grid nodes would you need for this. There are grid lines about every 1.5 feet.

Y: You have different kinds of grid nodes. The Hartman lines are every 1.5 feet. The military bases are built on the large nodes where the lines repeat about every 15-to-20 miles.

X: Other than this electromagnetic pulsing, what other technologies are you hearing about that may be in this category?

Y: Well, the so-called videodrome signals on television. There is so much going on that could be involved.

X: Would you amplify a little on what you said about the resonance of the human cranium?

Y: There is research that shows that the human cranium resonates at about 850MHz. This seems to vary from about 830MHz to 890MHz. The cellular system is designed to operate right in that range. The cellular system operates from about 840MHz to 890MHz. It is pulse-amplitude modulated and pulsed-angle modulated.

X: Angle. That would be phase.

Y: Right. You have regular analog modulation as well. When your portable cellular system is ON, it's in constant communication with the cell site. The set that you are carrying is telling the cell site where you are. When you get to the edge of the cell site it transfers you over to another cell site. They can also use this to track the people as well

X: Is that the only way to track?

Y: It is conceivable that they could track a person by the ringing within the cranial cavity. I do not know if they can do that yet. It is theoretically possible. Each person's cranium should "ring" with a different resonant signature.

X: What about the interface with this central computer for the cellular system. Could you go into more detail about that?

Y: The cellular system involves their use of a person they dub a "roamer", which is a person who roams the country with a cellular transceiver. He has to be able to hand over from cell site to cell site as he travels. The only way a roamer can operate over the entire country is for the system to be tied into a central computer that keeps track of everything.

X: What about the so-called independent cellular companies?

Y: They are tied in. They have to be able to go on to long distance lines.

X: Do you think that these independent companies are also in bed with AT&T—involved with mind control?

Y: Of course. They have to be. They are part of the network and they are all linked electronically.

X: Is this all controlled by the military?

Y: Sure. From what I understand, the master computer for the cellular system is in Boulder, Colorado. I don't think I have to tell you what else is in Boulder.

X: The center of the buzz-saw.

Y: Yes. That gives you the government connection. In fact, I believe that the central cellular computer is in the same building with the National Bureau of Standards.

X: Oh, my God. What more can you tell me about this videodrome signal?

Y: Well, about 6 cycles away from the signal is the harmonic of the power lines. I think that is your reference.

X: Is it pulse or phase modulated?

Y: It appears to be phase modulated.

X: Have you been able to de-modulate this videodrome signal?

Y: Yes. It's coming right over the television at people.

X: Most of the instrumentation in electronics is constructed to measure a charge coupled to mass—the "real" component of the signal. How do you go about measuring the complex conjugate component of the signal which is psychoactive—the relativistic portion of the signal.

Y: That's not an easy task to do. The only way I know to measure such a signal is by measuring through the zero-point potential using an old-style regenerative receiver as a detector, because then you have the positron-electron pairs coupling through the vacuum and your relativistic functions will affect the coupling between the positron-electron pairs.

X: Is there a practical test that someone without access to a lot of instrumentation can use?

Y: Essentially, you can use any detector system. But all the detectors other than the regenerative type require a correlated hertzian function in order to pump the detector for it to detect the non-hertzian component or function. This is what makes a vacuum tube short wave receiver not fade the way others do. Its detecting the non-hertzian function, but not directly. If you move the hertzian part of the signal completely, your receiver just drops out to complete distortion because all you're getting is the delta pulses that come through the Dirac sea into the receiver. A regenerative detector can integrate those Dirac pulses into a usable function. If you had a white-noise source pump, a diode, you could hear the modulations in the white-noise source. The problem is, how are you going to hear a delta pulse on the speaker in the audio amp? You have to somehow cross-feed the delta pulse to give you something that is usable.

CHAPTER 3

THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 10/18/97

GENEVA CODEX BRIEFING

From *THE NATURAL ACTIVIST*, July/August 1997: [quoting]

In a late night session, the Codex Alimentarius Commission, 22nd Session, rejected the recommendations of the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Uses that would have advanced draft guidelines for minimum/maximum dosages. The Commission, in a victory for consumers worldwide, returned the proposed guidelines to Step 3, which means they will not be able to be finalized at Step 8 at the 1998 Bonn meeting of the Codex Committee.

The U.S. Delegation of Tom Billy (USDA), Fred Shank (FDA) and FDA staffers Dr. Elizabeth Yetly and Linda Horton were extremely supportive and proactive in advocating the interests of both concerned citizens and the dietary supplement industry who have opposed the developing Codex guidelines for nutritionals.

The bottom line of the Geneva meeting is that lobbying delegates is not the answer—<u>educating</u> delegates on the issues is the key to eroding support for the developing restrictive regulations, and to producing final Codex guidelines that support consumer freedom of choice in accessing dietary supplements.

Karl Reidel, National Nutritional Foods Association International Chair and John Cordero, executive director of Council For Responsible Nutrition attended the Geneva meeting on behalf of dietary supplement manufacturers and suppliers. Industry members should contact the associations for their reports.

Citizens' members may receive a report on the meeting by contacting the national office at (303) 417-0772, fax (303) 417 9378, e-mail <cfh@ares.csd.net>. [End quoting]

This shows, again, what can be done if enough people will stand up against the proponents of the New World Order (NWO) and their dictatorial methods. **Keep up the pressures for freedom!!**

<u>CLINTON'S SCAMMING OF</u> <u>CALIFORNIA'S VOTERS</u>

From PATRIOT FAX NETWORK, 10/6/97: [quoting]

Re: Civil Rights complaint with Jury Demand, CV-96-1166-TJH-AJW, U.S. District Court, Central District of California, Los Angeles. Frederick George Celani, Plaintiff, Box 3000—Unit "D" Anthony, MN-TX 88021. Pro se "OPERATION LASSO" Quoting:

113. A meeting was arranged in Little Rock between the plaintiff and Vincent Foster. Foster was called the "Rabbi" during the Lasso Operation. At the meeting the plaintiff was introduced to James Carville (who

claimed to be Walter Hussman, a local newspaper publisher) and Betsy Wright of the Clinton Campaign.

- 114. The meeting revealed the fact that Bill Clinton desired to be the next president according to anointment by John Dingell. The plans laid that day were designed to deliver California for Clinton by casting the local politicians as inept fools, racists and bigots. The plan was so well executed that 60 people died for Clinton to gain the White House.
- 121. Bamaca is alleged to have sold some weapons without serial numbers in Austin to a gun dealer, who in turn provided needed cash. The guns were alleged to have been sold to a member of what was known as the Branch Davidians, a religious group, apparently interested in gun shows and weapons accessory manufacturing. An attempt was made to retrieve the guns through infiltration of the Branch Davidian compound by BATF. The bid failed and shortly thereafter a raid was staged in attempt to retrieve the weapons and a large loss of innocent life took place, commonly referred to as the WACO Massacre.

 122. Word of Bamaca's exploits was passed on the pipeline to the Rabbi, Vincent Foster. Bamaca was ordered executed by Lasso agent Col. Julio Alpirez of the Guatemalan Army. Details of these events are contained in Harbury vs. CIA, Case no. 95CV1431, U.S. District Court, Washington, D.C.
- 127. Lasso was used to create the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (FinCEN) in Vienna, Virginia. All Lasso reports were transmitted directly to FinCEN. [End quoting]

Here's a few more pieces of the puzzle.

It's always interesting to view the pieces as they fall into place. It won't be long until enough pieces will be in place to trap all of the scumbag players and we'll watch them do themselves in trying to be the top scumbag.

GOP: KILL COMMERCE

From *THE MODESTO BEE*, 9/25/97: [quoting]

Republicans renewed their campaign Wednesday to kill the Commerce Department, calling it a critical test of their commitment to small government. Eliminating the Commerce Department, GOP leaders said, would be a way to show that, three years after taking over Congress, the party has not been co-opted by lobbyists and insiders. [End quoting]

Don't you like their reasoning for doing what they do? Always worried about their self-importance. Why don't they simply do something **just because it's the right thing to do for "we the people"??**

THE CHILDREN ARE THE GOVERNMENT'S MOST VALUABLE ASSET

From THE AMERICAN'S BULLETIN, by Stephen Ames, Jr., 10/97: [quoting]

You are probably going to find this article very disturbing.

This article is about probably the most disgusting crime that has ever taken place and continues each and every day. This article is about parents selling their children. Let us start off on April 9th, 1912 when the

United States Inc. created the Children's Bureau in the Department of Commerce and Labor. This should have sent up a red flag, but obviously it did not. Let us skip ahead to 1921. Congress passed the Sheppard-Towner Maternity Act that created the United States birth registration area (see Public Law 97, 67th Congress, Session I, Chapter 135, 1921). This act allows you to register your children when they are born. When you do, you get a copy of the birth certificate. When you register your children, which is voluntary, they become Federal Children. When this takes place your children become subjects of Congress. A copy of the birth certificate is sent to the Department of Vital Statistics in the State in which they were born. The original birth certificate is sent to the Department of Commerce in New Columbia (the former District of Columbia) and then your child's future labor and properties are put up as collateral for the public debt, [Editor's note: I think the writer means the national debt which is phony.]

This is the first step in the government's [administrators of government] control and custody of your children. There are many court cases that state that the government has control and custody of the children (see Tiliman v Roberts.108 So 62, 214 Ala 71. Nichols v Nichols Civ. App 247 SW 2d 143). The government has gained authority to have what you thought were your children raised and taught what they think is best for the children. You as a parent have no authority over the children. This is how incidents like the one in East Strousburg, Pennsylvania took place. The little girls were molested by the government [employees] because their parents gave them to the government [employees] to underwrite the public [national] debt. The children are nothing but mere cattle in the eyes of the government. [adulterations] The little girls in East Strousburg were inspected like a side of beef by a government inspector. My family has also suffered at the hands of the government [administrators]; my wife and I were accused of reading the *Bible* without training and believing the *Constitution* was still relevant. So the government administrators took our children.

I hope you can now understand how ridiculous people look in the eyes of the government officials when they complain about subjects such as Outcome Based Education. *Most parents no longer have any legal standing to question the government on Legislation pertaining to children.* You must understand that property does not have rights; only people have rights. The people better wake up and study the law, because if you do not understand the law you are a ward of the government also.

By the way, the United States is not a government, but is a private corporation and the states thereof are mere franchises (see 28 U.S.C. 3002-15). It only deals in Commerce and does so under private international law. So to complain to officers of a private international company about what they are doing with their property is ludicrous. We must be responsible for ourselves and our children. Does all of the above give you a new meaning to when Bill Clinton says, "Our children are our most valuable asset".

I hope you understand that <u>people are regulated because they are considered property</u> of the New World Government. So if you are standing around waiting for the New World Order, it was here before you were born. There is much hope and a way out of this mess. It is by way of the law and procedure taught by Jesus Christ. [End quoting]

And we thought we were born into a free country under a *Constitution* which guaranteed that freedom??

ORGANIC GROWER BEGAN ENTIRELY BY ACCIDENT From *THE MODESTO BEE*, 7/27/97: [quoting]

WINTERS—Russell Lester finds organic farming good for business as well as the environment.

Lester grows 230 acres of certified organic walnuts. Much of the 400,000 pounds he expects to process and ship this year from his own crop, plus another 100 acres, will be sent to the Asian market.

"The market in Japan is really hot," Lester says. "All over the world, there is a demand for reduced chemicals or organics. I think for us, an emerging area really will be the Pacific Rim."

Lester says he quit spraying walnuts sort of by accident. The spray schedule "was out of sync" with his almonds.

"Come to find out, I didn't have many pests when I stopped spraying," he says. "I felt it was because of the softer usage of chemicals."

His crop's worm count was a low 1 percent without sprays, so Lester switched his orchard to organic and got certified in I992. He says yields remain comparable to walnuts sprayed regularly.

Lester has embraced a whole host of biological techniques since his family sold their century-old fruit and walnut ranch in Santa Clara County and resettled near Winters in the early 1980s.

He uses cover crops as a host for beneficial insects which eat pests that could damage his nuts.

"We have thousands and thousands of employees out here to eat our bugs," Lester says of the beneficials.

"So we've got to provide employee housing and food by keeping a cover crop.

Besides, the cover crop keeps the hard clay in one orchard from cracking, a cheaper solution than spreading gypsum at \$200 an acre."

Lester also has a small chipping machine that grinds up limbs during pruning and blows tiny chips back onto the ground.

"There's lots of nutrients in these branches," he says.

"And recycling is better for both the air and ground than burning the prunings," he added.

"If you've ever seen anything grow on a burn pile, good luck; it's real toxic," Lester says. "Recycling puts it back where it goes back into the trees in a few years."

POND USEFUL

Ground water that irrigates his trees also gets recycled in a basin the size of a swimming pool at the lower end of his orchard.

A couple of innovative ideas are being tried around this pond.

Robert Bugg, a University of California entomologist, has planted nearly extinct trees and bushes that attract beneficial insects, particularly during seasons when ground cover is gone.

"The whole idea is to have a perennial insectary—something out there blooming for our employees (beneficial bugs) when there's nothing in the orchard," Lester explains.

His teen-age daughter, Jenny, is trying to expand the insectary by planting native grasses along the adjacent country road.

"I found ones that attracted the most beneficial insects," she says.

However, a Yolo County road crew spraying for weeds also sprayed Jenny's grasses, so she had to replant them.

"So far, they're doing all right, and we're getting some insects now," she says. "Dad is going to try to talk the county into not spraying that road area." [End quoting]

Sounds like an excellent idea for many other farmers to start doing. Won't it be a surprise when they find out the chemical path is actually less productive than the organic path—except for lining the pockets of the elite chemical companies.

JUDGE CHANGES TUNE

From *THE MODESTO BEE*, 10/2/97: [quoting]

A federal judge agreed Wednesday to stop telling potential jurors it is all right if they had changed their minds about the Oklahoma City bombing, after defense attorneys warned that he might be biasing the panel. Michael Tigar, Terry Nichols' lead attorney, said a major part of this case is that "a lot of witnesses have changed their stories often" about the April 1995 bombing. U.S. district Judge Richard Matsch had been telling prospective jurors that there's nothing wrong with changing their views on the case from the ones they provided on questionnaires. Tigar said that suggests to jurors that "it's OK" for a witness to change his story. [End quoting]

The fact that the potential jurors are asked to state their feelings about the case before they can become a juror makes the trial a sham.

STUDENTS' CHEM LAB MISTAKE IS GONNA MAKE 'EM MILLIONS

From *THE NATIONAL ENQUIRER*, 9/30/97: [quoting]

Two students blew up their high school chemistry lab—and now are on their way to making millions!

Justin White and Gus Gray were trying to create some gooey slime for use on Halloween. With their teacher's permission, they worked on it in school, and spent two days attempting to get just the right consistency. But then it boiled over and blew up in the lab.

They cleaned up the place—but missed a container holding residue from a different experiment.

Some of their slime landed in that container, combined with the other ingredients and created a wonder substance with amazing properties.

students showing wonder substance

The boys' new protein-based slime is edible and malleable—and companies are lining up to talk to the young Edisons.

Experts with NASA, DuPont and the Capsugel company are very interested—and the delighted young-sters are having their invention patented.

Raphael Ottenbrite, a polymer chemist at Virginia Commonwealth University, told *The ENQUIRER*: "The experience for these two boys is worth more than whatever money they'll make—and that could be millions!"

Their thrilled chemistry teacher, Holly Hash of Bluestone Senior High School in Skipworth, Va., noted that the youngsters' creation "has many different properties that are unusual, and you can eat it like candy. It's wild!"

The boys added a variety of flavors to some batches—peppermint, vanilla, maple and cinnamon—and their new goo caught on as a popular snack at their school.

A typical all-American high school kid, Gus said: "I think it's pretty neat. I've always liked science but I never before thought about going into science. If we make a lot of money from this, I'd love to buy a Hummer automobile. If I make a million bucks, the Hummer is mine—with a huge stereo!"

Added his excited codiscoverer Justin: "If we make millions, I want to buy a new Corvette."

IT'S THE WEIRDEST STUFF IN THE WORLD

The boys' protein-based gelatin slime can be made into a very thin film that wiggles in your hand, but also:

* It doesn't dissolve in water, but it does with saliva.

* It sticks to paper, stainless steel and even Teflon.

- * Flavored with peppermint, vanilla, maple or cinnamon, it can be eaten like candy.
- * It can also be made into a thick sheet that is brittle like glass—and can be tinted. [End quoting]

Very interesting product. What do you think will happen once the Elite get it under their control?

SCIENTISTS TRACKING FLU THAT KILLED MILLIONS

From THE ORANGE COUNTY REGISTER, 10/4/97: [quoting]

A Canadian-led research team is hoping a tiny graveyard on a remote Norwegian island may hold the secret to a deadly flu virus that revaged the globe 80 years ago, killing tens of millions of people.

The team will fly to Norway this month to probe the graves of seven young miners who succumbed to the so-called Spanish flu in the autumn of 1918.

They hope the bodies—buried in the small mining town of Longyearbyen, north of the Arctic Circle—still hold traces of the lethal virus and can provide clues to fighting future epidemics. [End quoting]

The research team might think they are going to help mankind by doing this, but I venture to say that the Elite controllers will make sure they multiply this virus to attempt to kill billions this time instead of the measly millions in 1918.

Somehow, while they are "playing around" in their labs, an accident will happen and some of these viruses will escape and: "Sorry folks, there's nothing we can do!!" Be sure you get your flu shots—which will be loaded with some other or even more of the same viruses or bugs.

I'm sure most *CONTACT* readers already know what to expect from this type of research.

NETANYAHU DEFENDS FAILED ASSASSINATION

Excerpted from *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, 10/7/97: [quoting]

Prime minister Benjamin Netanyahu on Monday defended the costly Israeli assassination attempt against a Hamas leader as a setback in a "just and vital fight" against terrorism, making no apology and defiantly vowing to carry on. [End quoting]

Natenyahu is worse than the worst dictators. At least world leaders don't usually admit openly that they assassinate their enemies. This is a sign of the times that is saying "anything is alright to get what you want". Most wise people knew this was going on all the time, but Natanyahu's action shows how brazen the Elite have become and are thumbing their noses at the rest of us.

LET GOODNESS TAKE ITS PLACE

Excerpts from Larry Merculieff speech.
Larry is an Aleut from
St. Paul Island (Bering Sea).

From the *INTERNET*, 10/97: [quoting]

What the Hopi, Maori wanted us to know here in Alaska and all the villages, is that we are moving into the—what they call the World of the 5th Hoop. The Navajo called it moving into the 5th World. Maybe, amongst some of the elders of the Athabascan people there are similar things that are being said about this time. It is a message of hope...

They say that moving into this time, of the World of the 5th Hoop, is a time when all the four sacred powers are going to be reconnected. They are the red-white-black-yellow. They wanted me to know that among the Hopi they are the keepers of the sacred stone tablets in Tibet, in the mountains kept by the Tibetan Monks. In the same way that the Tibetans have their sacred stone tablet with the Hopi.

There are four sacred stone tablets that were given. The sacred black color has theirs in a small village in Africa. They cannot exchange it with the sacred white color because they lost theirs. But the Hopi wisdom keepers say that they are soon to find this stone. Very soon in this time. If you look at the maps where the people of Hopi live and Tibetans live is exactly on opposite parts of the world of Mother Earth. The Hopi word for love is the Tibetan word for hate. And the Tibetan word for love is the Hopi word for hate. The same word but exactly opposite meanings. They say that this is necessary to help keep the balance of Mother Earth. And that there are keepers of this balance that are around the world like us.

In moving into this time of the 5th Hoop it is going to be a time of great healing. There is going to be great healing that is going to start and the Hopi say that it is going to start in the North. I have learned just recently that it is going to start in Alaska.

The signs of this time of healing that is to start are: When the children bring back the spirit to the village. When the young start speaking with the wisdom of the elders. When the leadership energies start shifting to the feminine side. When this hoop of 100 eagle feathers get completed. And when the White Bison shows up. These are all the signs of the movement from the 4th to the 5th Hoop.

Now, I know that some of this is in language that you may have not heard in your lifetime. But I know inside, you will recognize these words to be true. Your intuition is going to tell you what I am saying is true. The world for the last 4,000 or so years has been stuck in the male energy side. The male energy is thinking from the brain. It is a management from the top down. It is more aggressive. It does not use intuition from the heart. It is a different kind of energy. It is not a bad energy. It is just different than the female energy. Female energy is healing, nurturing, loving, caring, touching, sharing and that the world spiritual leaders know that these energies have been male and now have shifted to the female side.

The wisdom keepers say that the only place to find the power of the Creator is to be present in the

moment. If we have fears we are projecting them into the future. Into a future time that does not even exist. If we have guilt, we are living in the past, for the past things we did, we are not living now. All the spiritual keepers, of all groups in the world, be they Buddhist, be they Islamic, be it part Red Pack, be it medicine pack, you name it, say the only way to find the power that has been given to us from the Creator is to be here, now. Not to escape...

The spiritual keepers also say that the first step towards healing yourself before you can heal others or help heal others is to love that which we may hate or who we may hate. We may hate ourselves. We may hate an organization. We may hate the people from outside who have interfered. We may hate somebody. The first step towards this healing is to stop the hate and turn it into love. And it will transform everything. This spiritual sickness that we have is going to move now. It is going to change. There are some predictions in the sacred stone tablets among the wisdom keepers about what is going to happen here in this world of the 5th Hoop. Not only are we going to have this healing but the Earth Mother is going to shake in a way it has never shook before. It is going to move in a way it has never moved before. There's going to be a lot of fear because of this and the wisdom keepers want me to convey that when this happens, we should not be afraid because what is happening is that the Earth Mother is trying to help us remove the stuff that we have stuck in our bodies, inherited from the spiritual sickness of generations and generations out, and one of the ways that we do that is to scare the life out of us. This is why there is going to be time for healers.

...The Dalai Lama went down to Yukutan during the last change of the moon with all the spiritual leaders to pray for this time of the shift, this time of healing. And he has chosen and this is the words that they use which are hard to understand. He has chosen to take the spiritual energies that they have been keeping in Tibet and move them from Tibet and bring them here to Alaska. Which they did a few weeks ago. The reason they did this is because the Chinese are wiping out the Tibetan Monks and destroying all the temples. So the Dalai Lama moved its spiritual energies here to Alaska because this is the place where the healing is going to start. And this is the place where all the Angels are coming by hosts...[End quoting]

Sounds as though time is growing very short for the dark ones.

HILLARY'S MAFIA RELATIVES

From the INTERNET, 10/97: [quoting]

Hillary Rodham (Clinton) is related to three crime families, including John Gotti. [End quoting]

It wouldn't surprise me. Cathy O'Brien stated that Gerald Ford was involved with the crime families of Michigan as a pornography dealer and President Reagan was involved with child molestation and other slimy acts of crime. President Johnson—I was told by a friend from his part of Texas—had control of the crime and corruption of his area of Texas. It seems that this is the type of first families we need until we learn our lessons the hard way.

DA CLEARS ATTORNEY
IN MENENDEZ CASE

From *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, 10/?/97: [quoting]

Defense attorney Leslie Abramson will not face a formal criminal investigation for asking a psychiatrist to delete material from his notes during the trial of Erik Menendez, the District Attorney's Office said.

"We've reviewed the relevant transcripts and have concluded that this office should not investigate this matter," said district attorney spokeswoman Sandi Gibbons.

The probe focused on Dr. William Vicary's revelation during the penalty phase for Erik and Lyle Menendez that Abramson ordered the defense psychiatrist to alter his notes which may have included incriminatory evidence.

Abramson has denied any wrong doing. [End quoting]

She's obviously a good Khazarian attorney and no doubt takes her *Kol Nidre* oath every year. Their time is coming—and soon!!

SEEN AT A STOP SIGN

"Is the child trying to tell me something?" I wondered.

From ANGELS ON EARTH, May/June 1997, Guideposts, 39 Seminary Hill Rd., Carmel, NY 10512: [quoting]

Finally, it was the phone call I'd been waiting for. My oldest son, Tom, and his wife, Michele, had just brought my first grandchild into the world, a baby girl named Brittany. Mother and daughter were doing fine, Tom said, but my son sounded exhausted. He was starting a new business and hadn't gotten enough sleep for weeks. I'd been helping him get organized and he asked if I'd spend the morning at his office. Tom would call his father at work and we would all meet at the hospital at noon. May 19, 1994, I thought. A day to remember.

I happily rushed around getting dressed, but something in Tom's voice had set off an alarm. I guess you could call it mother's intuition, and I searched for the reason for my uneasiness. Certainly everyone was healthy. And I knew how much Tom had wanted a girl.

On the five-mile trip to Tom's office I decided to avoid the usual bottleneck on the main road. The back way curved through scenic countryside, which suited my soaring spirits. At a stop sign I pulled up behind another car. In the backseat was a little girl smiling and waving at me. She had a very happy face, but her features told me she had Down's Syndrome. I waved to her.

As I continued on my way, the uneasiness I felt after talking to Tom returned. "Lord, please take away this nagging worry so I can be completely happy about my new granddaughter."

At the next stop sign I pulled up behind the same car. The child again gave me a big wave, and at each succeeding stop sign for the next five miles, I found myself waiting behind that car. Every time, the little girl smiled her happy smile and waved her big wave. Is the child trying to tell me something? I wondered. But I dismissed the thought.

Michele's parents met us at the hospital at noon. We bought balloons in the gift shop then headed excitedly for the maternity floor. We found the young couple holding a miniature version of her mommy.

"We have something to tell you." Michele said quietly.

"Brittany has Down's Syndrome," said Tom.

In the three years that Brittany has been with us, her cheerful personality and eagerness to learn have brought us the kind of joy we could never have imagined in those difficult first days. But I shouldn't be surprised at her ability to capture our hearts. After all, I'd been stopped on the way to the hospital that May morning and given a glimpse of what was to come. [End quoting]

We never know in what form God will send his messages and blessings.

CHAPTER 4

LITTLE CROW SPEAKS AT AUGUST GATHERING PART V AND CONCLUSION IN A SERIES

Editor's note: The following concludes the transcription (Part IV was in the 9/30/97 CONTACT) of Little Crow addressing those gathered for several days in Tehachapi during this year's Mountain Festival (tapes available from The Word: 8/16/97 to 8/19/97, New Year Celebration meeting tapes). Little Crow's words offer insight and often humorous respite in these difficult times of challenges and changes all around.

Little Crow: Some question of real substance. Way in the back.

Audience: Is the Black community—how do the Indian people view the Black community? I'm not trying to make it a racial question, but that's something that I hear a lot. From some of my friends and my people, and I would like to hear what your thoughts are.

Little Crow: If you could tell me again what it is you hear a lot, because I don't want to make a comment on what I think I heard. I would like to hear—could you just use the mike there, then I'll be sure and hear you.

Audience: Well that Black people and the aboriginal Indians/original Americans, they are more—they have a lot of an ethnic base to them and, as an example, using "brother" and "sister". And there are a lot of comments about how the spirituality that seems to be more ingrained in their daily lives as opposed to other people's—not saying that other people aren't as spiritual—it just seems that Blacks, and Indians, and other Aboriginals seem to express it more. And I was wondering what your thoughts are.

Little Crow: OK. I get the question; I don't understand it, I just get it. (laughter) We live in a very exciting culture/civilization. It's a divisive civilization, it's one that fractionalizes people, and place, and things, and context. Again this is, regardless of how we look at it, it does pick sides. It creates sides. And some of the most racist people I've ever met are Indian people; my own people, back on my own reservations, are very racist, very bigoted. More recently one out of one of our well-known tribal families, Liman Redcloud, said, "We shouldn't be praying for White people. The Pope doesn't pray for us, so why should we pray for White people? And we shouldn't let other people come up, and there should be no Black people Sundancing; and this isn't their way, this isn't what they're about." And I thought that was very narrow of Liman; but that's Liman's privilege, his right to say whatever he wants to as a human being, but he needs to be accountable for it.

The affinity that we have with Aboriginal people—use that term. Aboriginal for me used to mean, in context, used to be those people from Australia, the Aborigines. And as I got a little bit smarter, and I used that on my context, when I began to remember a little bit more, then I remembered that we are all Aboriginals. All of us here. You are all from an Aboriginal base, tribal group, and yet, one time your tribal group was Nature centered. What we share is oppression. And groups of people that are oppressed and coming together can recognize the oppression and there is an immediate affinity. Now to say all Indians get

along with Black people, and all Black people get along with Indians: it would be a misnomer to say that, and you realize that. But, when we are immersed in a situation such as we have here today, and there are very few faces of color, we have a tendency to clone, to pull together, to connect, and to relate.

If you know my history, I grew up in the Black community in Omaha, Nebraska. I grew up in what they call the Black ghetto, in Omaha. And so I have an affinity for blackness and Black people, Black culture. I don't say I understand, because I'm not an expert in it, but I lived within it, and survived within it—and day to day as a young man, as a young child. And so I have that affinity of Black community. I know what community is from that perspective. I grew up in the new northside. Bob Gibson is my dearest friend. I "caught" him as a young man; we played ball together. He's my best friend, yet I didn't always agree with a lot of things that Bob said, but we were looking at it from different perspectives. He was looking at it as a Black man, abused in major-league sports and I was looking at it as a Native American who was abused by the culture in other ways. And so we had this affinity.

Yes, community is very, very strong in the Black culture, because you had to have that community and that [ability to] pull together. And one of the saddest things to happen to the Black community was the invention of the freeway. When the freeway was invented it allowed the White community to circumvent the Black community, therefore not go to the economic centers and businesses within the Black community but to go out to the malls, and the supermarkets and the strip-malls that were out and away from the Black community. So you had a deterioration of an economic base and a tax base, and so the Black community sort of sunk a little lower, and wasn't able to provide the services and so the stores went out of business and the community had signs of deterioration. Stores closed up because the super malls were offered, and pretty soon we were even going out, ourselves, to these places. So, the freeway: an insidious devise. Not to increase our building to transportation, but to cut off and to red-line, and to cut off into districts and areas and to shut down the flow of economics, so that people would still be dependent on "certain kinds of banks" to go get their money to and pay more interest, and pay more this, or be denied altogether. So, yeah, I have an affinity with the oppression that has been experienced by the Black people that were brought here against their will and were sold into slavery by their own people in many areas, in many cases. It wasn't just an Arab walking down the street and, seeing somebody, taking them off the street. It was their own people taking prisoners and selling them as slaves to slavers, and slavers bringing them to this country. And so there was a lot of that—and we do the same thing here, in different ways, forms and fashions.

Yes, when we talk about community, when we talk about terminology, I use "brother" and "sister"; I use "human being", I try not to relate too much to color anymore. I don't want to say "White culture", "Brown culture", "Yellow culture"; I say "human beings". And that's what we are. We're human beings even before we were that. In my language, that word "dakota" means ally/human being. And that's why we initially identified ourselves as human beings. So it's in that context that, in interacting with anyone of an ethnicity or different color, I emphasize our humanness, and that as human beings we can treat each other with respect. You know, with respect and dignity, it doesn't have anything to do with the color. But because we still live a time where we live, I instantly ally with people of color because I know the struggle. I'm in the struggle, I'm a survivor of the struggle, I'm a survivor of genocide, I'm a survivor of the restriction and reduction of my ability to practice my religion constitutionally. I am not vested in the *Constitution*, I am not under the *Constitution*, I am referred to only twice in the *Constitution*. It does not have anything to do with my religious freedom—and congressionally, even today there were laws, twice, that were

signed into law by Congress that I couldn't practice my religion and anyone who did would be imprisoned and as a result all the food that was due to us—in those days we were rationed food—and all that would be withheld. The same thing we do to mothers on welfare. "If you don't adhere, or copped out, or don't tell where the husband is, or the father, we will hold your food stamps or we'll take you off welfare; we'll take your check away. Let me tell you, you've got to cooperate, you've got to not do this." And so on and so forth.

So, I know what that is, but I try not to use it in any other way than that; that we are human beings. But again—and I'm using this message as I go throughout the world with everyone—we are all related. You are my brother and you are my sister. We are connected. He is my brother, she is my sister, that's my nephew there, and that's my nephew back there. And you're my sister, and you're my brother, and it doesn't have anything to do with anything else. We've got to get there and part of my responsibility is to be just that off-beat. To be that much off-beat, different, revolutionary about it, even among my own "people". I hate that because it's a—what do you call those things, you know?

Audience: It's an oxymoron.

Little Crow: Yes, an oxymoron. Who's a moron? (laughter)

Audience: Yes, I've come to some of those same conclusions that you've come to and, but does it get—do you have any special tricks or anything to help to—because there are a lot of Black people that don't see it that way. And it's so hard to try to talk to them and convince them of looking at people as a whole, rather than "this group of people did this to us," and "this group of people did this to them".

Little Crow: Yes.

Audience: But once you get past that I've found that you really have some very loving, caring people. So, I just wanted to comment on that and thank you for your insight.

Little Crow: Thank you for the question. Yes, ma'am?

Audience: I think from my experience, and the people that I've talked to, that Black people feel that they have to work twice as hard, or harder, to be half as good, and I think that's where a lot of the root problems exist. Feeling the Oneness and the connectedness that we're all feeling here today, which is a really beautiful thing—I have a concern for anyone who, no matter what the color is, may not feel that. How do you get past that? And it's harder for some, easier for others.

Little Crow: We live in a world that makes it that way, that it's been acceptable for so long and that's part of the "good ole way". How I get past it is recognizing. How I get past it is paying attention to the suggestion of my parents, who said "Become a master of the language, and in becoming a master of language you will understand what people are saying to you, even when they don't say it." And realizing what they are saying you are allowed to then prepare yourself, or to respond in such a way that respects yourself and gives you the respect that you need in order to deal with it. There is a class structure; there has always been a class structure. There is a privilege that comes in this particular place, and many other places, and I don't say that's right, I say those are the things—that's how it is, and we have to find a way

in which to circumvent it and work around it. Understanding the language has been my thing: what has helped me to become articulate. To understand a language, to realize what one is saying in an insidious way, in a snide way, in a insulting way and yet not being insulting, in a demeaning way and yet not being demeaning. And what I usually used to do was give it back. Give it back to them. But that took a lot of time and energy, and so I just considered the source and I know you've heard that, "just consider the source", and "sticks and stones will break my bones, but names will never hurt me". Well they do hurt; they do hurt.

And I've spent a lot time talking with couples of mixed marriages, and I'd say, "It's fine for you because you can get married and you've got each other, but your child is going to suffer. They're going to suffer growing up, being a result of a mixed marriage where they don't look exactly this, and they don't look exactly that. And they're going to suffer in such a way that you've never suffered. And you have to consider having children and putting them through that. And you have to realize what they're going through in their psyche, as they grow up in a world that is still racist, and prejudiced, and bigoted." It still is.

Audience: I'd like to—I didn't mean to cut you off.

Little Crow: That's OK.

Audience: I'd like to also give thanks to people here, because groups like this—I know this is not a group, but I don't have the words (laughter), gathering maybe.

Little Crow: Yes.

Audience (a Black gentleman, present with his wife): And this is such a great place to come to because we don't feel any racial differences, or anything, I feel embarrassed to bring up the question. We're sitting over here going back and forth, "Should we talk about this?" "No." "Let's talk about it in private." "No, but these are our friends and family, we should..."

Another audience member: Wait a minute, are they Black? (laughter)

Audience: Right. See that's the things that are...

Another audience member: Are we breathing their air? (laughter)

Audience: Certainly we can. And it, like, it'd be so much easier if I could just get the people to come up here, but I couldn't—I have a hard time to get them to come to my place to talk about this stuff, but if they were to come up here they would see this and...

Little Crow: I have the same problem.

Audience: Yes.

Little Crow: I have a hard time getting Indians to come. I can get White people to come (laughter). I can get Black people to come, I can get Asian people to come, but I can't get Indians to come. And I know

that problem, but to put your mind at ease—did you hear me say that I was the oldest son?

Audience: Yes.

Little Crow: Of four boys, and they all looked like me. Now what's that tell you about my Mother and Father? All right. Thank you.

Audience: Thank you.

Little Crow: Yes, we breathe the air.

Audience: There's seven Rainbow Masters, which one are you?

Little Crow: Neither. I don't—that was, let's see. Where was I when that happened? (laughter) No, I was in another life then, I'm sure. I'm sure I was. I'm none of that; I'm all of it and I'm none of it. As you are. You are a Rainbow Master, you're a healer, you're a shaman, you're a priest, you're everything. You're everything.

Knock on wood, I got a call the other day from the *Pretender* show and they're going to be doing a segment on "Indians". And they were looking for a teepee, of course. (laughter) But, it may be an opportunity. I love that show, because of what it says in the very beginning, there are those among us who have the capacity and ability to be anything they want to be. Anything they want to be, and that's each and every one of you. You have the capacity to be anything you want to be, and you are "pretenders". If you pretend you are the victim, then you're the victim. If you pretend you're the abuser, then you are the abuser. If you pretend you're the scared light, you're the scared light. It's up to—it's what you want your story to be. It's what you want to be, what pretender you want to be, and what it is you want to accomplish by pretending. This time you're Black, last time you were White, the time before that you were Asian. This time you're a male, you were a female. Two lives before that you were bisexual. Three lives before that I was a lady, a woman. You know, we're pretenders, so let's pretend. Let's pretend we are strong, and we are powerful, and we are unified, and we have the power to make a difference.

One person, and we are all one, we're all one here, and yet we are different. We just look different, we are in different form, different shape, but we are all the same. You are my relatives. Mother/Father/Creator made us; when isn't important, and for how long isn't important. We have gone through a time of sticks and stones, where we were throwing rocks and beating each other over the heads. We've walked through times of tremendous wars and destruction, and now we're coming into a time of peace and harmony and balance. You know, it's been prophesied, it's been told to you that it would come. Now let's make it real. Let it begin with you! Let it begin inside of your heart! Let it begin inside your mind! You may not be able to convince one other person, but if you believe it then that's all it takes. If you believe it, then it's real! If you believe it then it's happened! If you believe it then that's all there is! You have accomplished what you've come to do. You've gained faith. Faith in something you can't prove, faith in something you can't see. And that's the joke.

Audience: You can feel it.

Little Crow: You are it. Not only do you feel it, you are it. You become it.

I want to thank you for allowing me to come up and share with you at this time, and take these minutes to be with you, which rolled into maybe 45 or 50. I want to thank you for allowing me to come here today and be a part of this very significant time—when we first got together a long time ago and began to talk about things, as they were and as they were going to be. I know there was a lot of laughter back there at that time, but it's come to pass.

And I wish you all, all the love and compassion and balance you can squeeze into your life. But you are the determiner of how much that will be, not me. I can put it out there and you can breathe it in, but you'll be the only one who determines how to use it. And so, I want to thank you on behalf of my family, my grandchildren, my children, and all the people who support me on a daily basis, and my publisher, Connie. She drove up here; she's my eyes, so to speak, drove me this way, and I appreciate her strength and support, also. And for Doris and E.J., and the Commander, and all of you, and for David, coming this way from where all of you all come from. How humbled I am to be here with you today. I just want to say thank you very much. Pelamo mashteya [phonetic spelling]. (applause)

[*The end.*]

CHAPTER 5

GEORGE BUSH AND VIETNAM P.O.W.S

Editor's note: The following interchange between the Vietnam P.O.W. Strike Force and George Bush Jr. would be amusing if it wasn't so serious and disgusting.

seal of Texas

Mr. Joe L. Jordan National Vietnam P.O.W. Strike Force 2615 Waugh Drive, Suite 217 Houston, TX 77006-2799

Dear Mr. Jordan:

I received a copy of your letter to the *Houston Chronicle*.

My father is an honorable man, and I respectfully disagree with your assertions about the efforts of his Administration to locate Americans who remain missing from the Vietnam War. I encourage you to contact President Bush's office in Houston for accurate information about his record on this issue. You can contact his office at:

The Honorable George Bush Post Office Box 79798 Houston, TX 77279-9798

Thank you for letting me know your thoughts on this subject.

Bush sign.

Post Office Box 12428 Austin, Texas 78711 (512) 463-2000 (Voice) (512) 475-3165 (IDD)

* * *

NATIONAL VIETNAM P.O.W.

STRIKE FORCE

2615 Waugh Drive, Suite 217 Houston, Texas 77006-2799 (713) 680-3181 VOICE (713) 680-3185 FAX

10/7/97

George W. Bush GOVERNOR OF THE STATE OF TEXAS State Capitol Austin, TX 78711

FAX 512-463-1849

In response to your letter to me of 10/2/97. I don't believe your father wants me to visit him again. His previous explanation of events was unsatisfactory and I do not feel that further meetings would be productive or cordial.

<u>Secondly.</u> I do not need to consult your father or anyone else for "accuracy" on Vietnam POW/MIAs. I belong to over 20 veteran organizations and have attended every major event and congressional hearing on this issue in the last decade. My personal photo and data bank on POW/MIAs is the largest outside the U.S. Government. I am a decorated Vietnam combat veteran and a former analyst on Vietnam for the National Security Agency. I am recognized by Senator John McCain (R-AZ) as one of the five most notorious POW/MIA activists in America today.

<u>Thirdly</u>, it is incomprehensible to me that you would have the temerity and the audacity to write me a letter using the words honor and respect in connection with the war in Vietnam in view of the non-participation of you and all your brothers in that war and the shabby treatment and relegation to second-class citizens given Vietnam Veterans by the People of Texas in general and your office in particular.

DISRESPECT AND DISHONOR TOWARDS VIETNAM VETERANS AND POW/MIA FAMILIES BY PRESIDENT BUSH, GOVERNOR BUSH AND THE STATE OF TEXAS

- (1) President Bush's record is historical fact: He did not account for even one live POW/MIA during his administration. As CIA Director, he most certainly would have known of the underground prison at Nui Ten Teo in Vinh Phu Province where live American POWs are being held at this moment. This facility is like our "Iron Mountain" underground White House in W. VA. No American POW Investigation team has ever been allowed there. As CIA Director, Bush could have ordered a raid on the camp without higher approval but chose not to.
- (2) On Jan. 1st, 1994, our group led a protest at the "Mobil Cotton Bowl". Mobil was the first large U.S. Corporation to come out of the closet and advocate normalization for Hanoi. We were evicted from the State Fairgrounds by jack-booted thugs of the DPD. There is a marble statue on the grounds with the

names of the 144 POW/MIAs from Texas. The mother of a POW/MIA in our group was told she would be arrested if she went to see her son's name instead of immediately leaving the fairgrounds.

(3) At President Bush's last speech in office at Texas A&M, a mother of a POW/MIA stood up and said, "What about my son?". She was detained by jack-booted thugs of the Secret Service.

map of pow prisons

(4) September 19th was POW/MIA Recognition Day. The black POW flag was ordered flown at the White House, all federal buildings and 42 State Capitols. Governor Bush <u>SPECIFICALLY PROHIB-ITED</u> the flag from being flown in Texas. This caused State Senator Jerry Patterson (Texas A&M, USMC Fighter Pilot & Nam Vet) to become enraged and enter legislation mandating the flying of the flag.

And people wonder why Vietnam Veterans feel alienated! When I came home in uniform in 1969, I was spit on by hippies in California. Men I served with who were last seen alive in the hands of the enemy were abandoned by the U.S. Government and betrayed by the American people. Today we have draft-dodging cowards like Governor Bush and President Clinton living in elegant mansions and getting schlepped around in bullet-proof stretch limos at taxpayer expense while the men who did their fighting for them struggle to make ends meet, while our service and sacrifice to our country goes unrewarded and unappreciated and our missing brothers are forgotten. In further correspondence with me, Governor, please refrain from using the words duty, honor, country and respect as those words are beyond your ability to comprehend.

Joe L. Jordan USN Squadron VQ-1 DaNang 1967-68

^{*} Original letter to the editor, *Houston Chronicle* available by FAX to interested parties.

CHAPTER 6

BOO! ARE YOU SCARED OF ANOTHER '87 CRASH?

Editor's note: The following article is from the 10/9/97 issue of The Montreal Gazette. It bears repeating since the clues worldwide at this time act as dire warnings of what may easily take place at any moment now in the over-inflated world stock markets, especially as banks (like the premier bank in Japan) continue to fail. This article appeared just one day after Fed Chairman Alan Greenspan issued his latest outrageous warning that a stagnant economy is actually a happy economy. Sure!

10/9/97 SUSAN HARRIGAN Newsday

NEW YORK—Here's a scary story for Halloween.

Ten years ago this month, the stock market had just finished a terrific summer. The Dow Jones industrial average had dropped since its August peak, and it was experiencing some crazy up and down swings, partly because of large blocks of stock. But the mood was upbeat, with talk of a "new era" in the economy that justified high stock prices.

Boo! On Oct. 19, 1987, a day now immortalized as "Black Monday", the Dow suffered its worst crash ever. Its 22.6 per-cent, 508-point drop wiped out more than \$500 billion in stock values.

CREEPY PART

Here's the really creepy part.

The summer of 1997 was a great one for the stock market, with the Dow in August closing above 8000 for the first time ever. The index is a little below its August high now, and it has been experiencing some crazy 100-point swings, partly because of program trading.

Stock prices are just as high now, relative to company earnings, as they were in October 1987. There's talk of a "new paradigm" in the economy that supports the high prices.

The nation is more vulnerable to the impact of a stock-market slide than it was 10 years ago. Not counting retirement accounts such as 401(k) plans, which are stuffed with stock mutual funds, U.S. households have 50.4 per cent of their financial assets invested in equities, compared with less than 35 per cent in 1987, said Martin Barnes, managing editor of *The Bank Credit Analyst*, a monthly publication based in Montreal.

"The household sector's financial position is much more leveraged to the stock market, and if there's a market dive, people's net worth will be hit pretty hard," Barnes said. A crash could injure the economy by

causing a "negative wealth effect", or a downturn in spending by consumers who feel poorer, he said.

As the 10th anniversary of the October 1987 crash approaches, there appear to be many reasons to wonder whether a decline on the order of Black Monday's—which would amount today to a one-day loss of more than 1,800 points on the Dow—could happen again.

A minority of experts say history could indeed repeat itself because of a number of potential problems they see in the market, particularly an explosion in the use of derivatives. Such investments, perhaps the best known of which are futures and options, are risky when used improperly. They can be purchased for extremely low down payments relative to stocks, are difficult to understand and control the movements of huge blocks of equities.

But the majority of experts believe it is highly unlikely that another crash as severe as the one in 1987 could occur in the foreseeable future. They say the U.S. economy is much healthier than it was 10 years ago, and that several structural and technological changes have been made in the markets to prevent another one-day meltdown.

"The parallels (between the 1987 and 1997 markets) are almost eerie, but the underlying forces are different," said John L. Manley Jr., an equity strategist for Smith Barney Inc. in Manhattan who recently studied the difference in forces affecting the market then and now. "Stocks are rising now, but there's much better reason for them to be doing well."

REASON FOR OPTIMISM

One reason for optimism at the moment is interest rates which are lower today than they were in 1987. Rising interest rates weaken the stock market by dampening corporate profits and making fixed-income investments, such as bonds, more attractive buys than stocks.

"Every bear market in this century has been preceded by a dramatic rise in interest rates," said James Bianco, director of research for Arbor Trading Group in Barrington, Ill. (Bianco is not a bull, however; he believes the rising stock market already is increasing consumer spending, and that will eventually cause interest rates to rise.)

OCTOBER'S MEMORABLE MARKET MELTDOWNS

October is traditionally the month when Wall St. had been at its worst.

Here's a look at four of the most memorable market drops:

OCT. 28-29, 1929

The economy was booming up until the Great Crash, which really was several crashes. But that economy existed only for the wealthiest Americans, who invested heavily in luxury items and stocks and promulgated the image of the 1920s as an era of "easy money". In fact, America's farms were already in a sort

of depression, mortgage debt was soaring, and wages and consumption were stagnant. In short, the stock market was outracing the general economy. The Dow fell 12.8 per cent on Oct. 28, 11.7 per cent on Oct. 29 and 9.9 per cent on Nov. 6, in panic selling partly engendered by the practice of buying stocks on credit. After November, the Dow rallied a bit, and then began a slide that didn't hit bottom until July 1932. Recovery had to wait for World War II.

OCTOBER 1973-74

Everything seemed to go wrong at once: inflation was soaring, as were interest rates. In October, the Arab oil embargo that followed the Yom Kippur war—a conflict between Israel and Egypt and Syria—sent gasoline price through the roof. The Dow dropped 40 per cent between October 1973 and October 1974. The Dow was trading around 950 in September 1973 and it wasn't until late 1982 that it broke through the 1000 mark to stay—a runup that ended on Oct. 19, 1987.

OCTOBER 19, 1987

Black Monday came amid a seemingly strong economy. But fears of an imminent recession and rising interest rates sparked the Oct. 19 market decline, the biggest one-day percentage drop in the Dow—22.6 per cent, or 508.32 points. The market was already jittery, and that worsened when U.S. Treasury secretary James A. Baker III threatened to allow a further weakening of the dollar in response to higher German interest rates. New Federal Reserve chairman Alan Greenspan held off a bigger decline by making clear the Fed stood ready to pump money into the economy. Stocks began recovering the next day, and the dow ended 1987 about where it began the year.

OCTOBER 1990

Another oil crisis of sorts was behind this market drop. Oil prices shot up starting in August 1990, when Saddam Hussein invaded Kuwait. The price of a barrel of crude oil broke \$40 for the first time ever, and the Dow dropped about 19 per cent from July through October. Hussein wasn't solely to blame for Wall St.'s woes; Congress and president George Bush bickered over how to cut \$600 million from the budget deficit, which kept interest rates high. But Hussein's imminent defeat was all it took to hit the market on Jan. 17, the day after the first successful air attacks on Iraq, the Dow responded with a 114-point (4.5 per cent) rise, its second largest to that point.

CHAPTER 7

McCAIN LIES ABOUT BEING TORTURED AS A P.O.W. ON CBS-TV 60 MINUTES:

From: NATIONAL VIETNAM P.O.W. STRIKE FORCE

To: CBS News, 10/12/97

You did not do your homework well enough on "Hanoi John" McCain. If you had read the lengthy article about him in the April 1973 issue of *U.S. News and World Report*, you would have seen that in none of his quotes did he allege torture, except from the irate civilians at the scene of his crash. Once in captivity, he lived in relative splendor compared to his hapless cohorts who refused to denounce America on the radio and paid for their patriotism in blood, literally. Here are some other facts your sloppy journalism omitted:

- (1) USAF Major Overly could not have cared for McCain's "wounds" for very long; he collaborated and accepted early release in less than five months from shootdown.
- (2) Another of McCain's roommates "disappeared" and was not released at Homecoming I. McCain was kept in the camp for "progressives" (collaborators) and away from "reactionaries" (John Wayne types who spit in the face of their torturers). Other roommates were Day and Flynn, both of whom made propaganda broadcasts along with McCain urging pilots to return to carriers and soldiers to surrender.
- (3) McCain returned from communist captivity 10 pounds heavier.
- (4) Patricia O'Grady, daughter of a POW/MIA, on a visit to Hanoi to look for her father, was given a tour of the "Hanoi Hilton" prison. They showed her McCain's cell. It had a writing desk, a large bed, a goldfish bowl, a flush toilet and a nice view of downtown Hanoi out the window.
- (5) Both North Vietnamese Generals Giap and Bui Tin met with McCain in his cell. No other returned POWs reported meeting with high-ranking generals. I have a picture of McCain enjoying a large plate of food while talking to a Soviet KGB officer in the Foreign Ministry. A Soviet doctor was rushed to Hanoi to treat his wounds.
- (6) In personal conversations I have had with General Bui Tin, he assured me they never touched McCain, saying that since he was the son of the CINCPACFLT Admiral, "He too important".
- (7) McCain said in 1973, he sustained his ordeal with his "love for his wife". In a matter of months he had dumped her for a woman 1/3rd his age whose father owned the Coors Beer franchise in Phoenix. (His good friend Senator Kerry, about the same time, dumped his wife after fornicating with Jane Fonda.) McCain also has a secret "wife" in Hanoi and an illegitimate son.

- (8) McCain would sit beside NVN army officers at a table when newly-captured pilots arrived and urged them to cooperate.
- (9) McCain viciously fought against the formation of the Senate Select Committee on POW/MIA and then got on it and sabotaged any hopes of finding real answers. He called me and others crooks profiteering on the issue, yet he is the biggest loot recipient of the Keating Five.
- (10) If the "Crowned Prince" of the "Plantation" does not stop his outlandish lies about his "torture", several of his fellow POW's "will" soon break their "code of silence". McCain is a brainwashed Manchurian candidate who has fawningly supported Hanoi and the Communist Bloc countries ever since he entered congress. The man is a liar, a traitor and a crook. Any senator who uses the word "scumbag" 20 times a day addressing his employees is not fit to serve.

Also, CBS, you went on to a segment of a Latino who was on death row (wrongfully) in a "miscarriage of justice". The biggest "MOJ" of this decade would be for traitor and Hanoi-lover McCain to continue in office after the 1998 elections.

paste jordon sig

National Vietnam P.O.W. Strike Force

PS: McCain is the only returned POW NEVER TO BE DEBRIEFED.

CHAPTER 8

OUR MANDATE IS VICTORY

(From a letter to Brother Joseph)
From *The American's Bulletin*

<u>10/7/97 LEROY MICHAEL,</u> SCHWEITZER SPECIAL PROSECUTOR

Out of the blue, a jail guard asked two of our people at two separate units, "What is going to happen to them now?"—so you know they have been told that we won our case!

And the fact that the case against me in U.S.D.C. district of Minnesota, Third Division was dismissed. It was brought by private parties concerning a warrant I had given them. Also, a banker in Indiana where our liens were discussed and there was talk of 'pooling' funds to pay the liens. We caught the whole rotten bag of fish. Now the payback is hell!

Clinton is not making nominations to fill federal judge vacancies. Why?

It seems there is a supreme court justice out west who proved an executive branch officer cannot select a judicial branch officer! Who would have thought only an Elector can vote in our judicial branch of government. This is the real meaning of the separation of powers doctrine. No 'agent' of ours can select our principle! All agents courts are voluntary! We are exclusive! It had its origin in *Deuteronomy*. We are that court of first and last resort—now appealable.

Our Three-Justice courts are in bench (banc). So a Title 11 bankruptcy is our chancery division over the agents U.S. Trustees. Any docket by our Creditors creates an automatic stay on all legislative assembly-created courts. This is well covered in the D.C. Court Rules. Everything is reorganization (bankruptcy) as in federal common law (U.C.C.).

Do you see why we set up private security agreements under U.C.C. 1-105 & 1-103? The doctrine of law of the place controls simple contract. Parties' power to choose applicable law, territorial application of the act.

When you docket your claim in bankruptcy it means a Creditor's claim—not the debtor in an insolvency petition. So all federal judges become respondent under conflict of financial interest. This is the reason for the automatic stay! Then our special panel is the only one who could hear the matter under law of the place in our foreign countries. It becomes exparte all the way. We won—the trustees lost.

You must get a copy of the D.C. Court rules to see our "exclusive" court. It is not federal! Its origin is local government (traditional). They refer to this in the rules. We create an admission panel to screen all attorneys. They (panel) have absolute immunity! Their actions are non-appealable. We supersede the appellate Supreme Court in D.C.

The D.C. crowd knows what we have discovered and they are now caught for treason if they fail to obey our edicts. They never had authority to send federal judges into our several States. Our impeachments are valid and cannot be overcome. **Any denial of three-justice panel is denial of access to our venue in supreme court.** This is why it is the defendant's prerogative to retain his venue. A denial would nullify your right of religion. Also, it would deny you equal right of suffrage.

We are just now getting the system to realize they are culpable for willful acts of treason by suppressing our right to access our judicial branch of government.

This is why the three-justice panel was put back onto Montana codes Annotated at 2-2-144. It was not in the 1993 edition.

The State Bar Associations were knowingly pulling these guarantees out of the codes to promote their plans for overthrow of our Republican Form of Government.

We have the proof and will prosecute the liars/lawyers until our Nation is restored. This information is spreading out across the land. Our right of self-governing is begin restored slowly but surely. <u>The corporation tribunals are exposed</u>.

Our People must learn the importance of our judicial conference of the United States (of America) as found in Title 28, U.S.C. SS 331-335, Chapter 15—conferences and Councils of judges. This was not done by the so-called Common Law Courts and they had no evidence of their lawful office. Without that, they had no real judicial immunity to counteract the prosecution against them.

We must make public our three-justice panel with proper oath and bond. This will be the new Republic from ground zero.

Where are all the good and lawful men? Gone to prison every one?

May the power and protection of our Creator rest upon you as we totally destroy the evil tyrants in our Nation. A-Men!

L.M.—Special Prosecutor in "other circuit".

CHAPTER 9

BAKERSFIELD BUSINESS CONFERENCE OF ELITES by Ray Bilger 10/15/97

It is October the 11th. The year is 1997. Never have so many been so deceived by so few for so much of their very lives and future. Indeed, that statement may well reflect the very state of our so-called modern society on this planet at this most critical crossroads to our destiny.

With all the decadence and opulence that marked the Roman Empire just prior to its collapse in 476 A.D., the 13th Annual Bakersfield Business Conference (of the Elite) got underway in one of America's preeminent Satanic Capitals, Bakersfield, California, on the campus of Cal State University. Sprawled across acres of the campus was all of the gourmet food, drinks and entertainment the Elite would want to have to celebrate their incredible achievements in controlling the world. Even the porta-potties were super high-class with soap dispensers and running water.

I attended this exercise in opulent outdoor social interaction as a media representative of *CONTACT*. This year's conference featured such notables as George and Barbara Bush, William Bennett, Gen. Colin Powell, Gen. Norman Schwarzkopf, Jack Kemp, Rep. Dick Armey, Rep. Bill Tauzin, Larry King, Rush Limbaugh, Paul Harvey, Jay Leno, Rich Little and others.

Mario Cuomo reportedly couldn't be there because of a case of the flu. He was to have had a debate with William Bennett. No matter. Mario's absence provided Bill Bennett with a convenient forum to espouse his ever-so-articulate doublespeak-solutions for correcting America's ills and problems.

When I checked-in at the Press Tent, I was given a folder and packet of information on the Conference, and I also received a complimentary hard-cover copy of Bill Bennett's newest book, *Our Sacred Honor*, a compilation of (cleverly selected) stories, letters, poems and speeches from America's Founders. This man, Bill Bennett, is one of the cleverest manipulators in the New World Order. He is currently a codirector of Empower America (along with Jack Kemp, Jeane Kirkpatrick, Vin Weber, and Lamar Alexander), an organization dedicated to promoting "conservative" principles and ideas.

Regular readers of *CONTACT* will be aware of the fact that it is actually people like Bill Bennett who are at the very heart of America's problems. For instance, Bennett made no mention that he had been a mind-control programmer for some time prior to his brother (Bob Bennett) and himself sexually assaulting Cathy O'Brien and her daughter, Kelly, at Bohemian Grove in Northern California in 1986. Kelly was only six years old at the time. This hardly makes Bill and Bob Bennett, paragons of example of what is best for our nation.

Nor did Bill Bennett mention in his speech at Bakersfield that he had worked deep underground at N.A.S.A.'s Goddard Space Flight Center mind-control lab, near D.C., programming Cathy O'Brien to help him implement Education 2000. This was while Bill Bennett was Secretary Of Education under Ronald Reagan. It is important to note that Education 2000 is "designed to increase our children's learning capacity while

destroying their ability to critically think for themselves". (See the book, *Educating for the New World Order*, by B.K. Eakman, pub. by Halcyon House.)

In the Introduction to Bill Bennett's new book, he notes that the Founders had learned that republics are destroyed "by vice and decadence". Bennett seems to be doing his best to practice both of those and thereby ensure that the American Republic is destroyed. Nowhere in the 413 pages of his book do we find the text of the *Constitution of the United States of America*!

Comedian Rich Little lightened things up a bit. It is interesting how the scheduling of such a Conference is arranged, with powerful mind-control messages interspersed with light, mindless comedy. Rich Little commented on the poor state of our economy (remember, we're always told how good it is) by saying, "The only way a family of four can survive today is by eating a family of five." Sick or ironic—or maybe simply ahead of the action? In the coming lean times of the Earth Changes, things may well devolve in some places to the point of such depraved actions as are joked about here.

Rich Little could well have been the keynote speaker of the Conference. His imitations of the presidents had more truth in them than what the presidents themselves would ever tell us.

Paul Harvey pointed out to us that "noise makes news". He said that the recent press coverage of the death of Princess Diana outdid the coverage done during World War II. One got the sense from Paul's comments that he (probably along with most other people) knows that something is very wrong with what is going on in the world, but he (again, probably like most people) doesn't seem to be able to put his finger on exactly what it is. It stares us in the face but we mostly don't see it. The problems of the world appear to be represented by those who were the most prominent speakers at the very conference Paul was attending. Again, it stares us in the face but we just don't see it—or if we thought we saw, we don't believe such could be.

Rush Limbaugh (a.k.a. "Mush Windbag") "entertained" the apparently Republican-sponsored Conference with his same old boring rhetoric, where he tries to convince us that the real problems in America are due to the liberal Democrats, as if there were actually two functioning political parties. His oversimplification of a problem which is really rooted in money, power, the greed for both, and a total lack of morality, is worthy of no more mention than this.

George and Barbara Bush made their appearance at the Conference in mid-afternoon. Barbara spoke first and generally told us what a great man her husband is. She did not tell us whether or not George is still a pedophile. She did not mention George's extensive involvement in the child prostitution and pornography business (after all, this was a business conference), which is well documented in the book *The Franklin Cover-up*, by John W. DeCamp, pub. by AWT, Inc., Lincoln, Nebraska.

Nor did Barbara mention George's violent sexual assualts on Cathy O'Brien's daughter Kelly, which are well documented (along with lots more incriminating information) in the book *Trance-Formation of America*, by Cathy O'Brien and Mark Phillips.

And, Barbara didn't tell us that George is, and has been, heavily involved in cocaine trafficking through his Zapata off-shore oil-drilling rigs and production platforms. She could have at least told us which model

clone of George we would be listening to, but then, as probably a clone herself, she would not necessarily have been programmed with that data for the day's pageant.

Then George Bush himself spoke, and he told us how great Barbara is. He did not mention the fact that he stole an old, extremely valuable gold certificate (vintage 1875, worth trillions upon trillions of dollars) from a little old lady (Vina K. Durham), after killing her husband (Russell Herman) for it, and that he then used funds illegally obtained by using that certificate to further implement his plans for the New World Order as well as for personal/family enrichment.

George Bush did tell us about his great "accomplishments" during the four years of his presidency. He also told us how wonderful it was to work with such great men as William Bennett (his pedophile buddy). George concluded by saying, in part: (quoting)

...(T)he challenge before us then is to secure the peace and to make good on the promise of this post-cold-war era.... I believe that American leadership is an indispensible part of that equation....

...(W)e must lead with integrity, and we must lead with clarity of purpose. And to do that, our word of honor must be good. (end quoting)

Given what we know about the disgusting activities George Bush has been, and is, involved with, which are destroying America, and given the fact that he does not let the general public in on what he is really up to, then, when George says "our word of honor must be good", it becomes obvious that his word of honor is just another perversion of language consistent with his skills as a politician. It depends on just who he happens to be talking to at the time. I see no honor in George Bush or Bill Bennett!

Let's face it, folks, we have an only thinly concealed pedophile government in place in Washington, D.C., from our President and our Attorney General and heads of Congress on down the line, and it is destroying America like a festering, cancerous growth. As well, we have other pedophile governments around the world, and such an amoral element in our world society is actually in place running our world. Morality is an antiquated term to these sorry ones, only resurrected and spoken about when necessary to reinforce the lie to the people!

Back at the Conference, there always seems to be a topic that is mentioned in discussion by most of the speakers, which usually reflects what the media is currently trying to cram down our throats. Consistent with our Front Page story this week, this is simply another way we are mind-controlled "en masse" to think a certain way and thus be distracted from thinking about what is really happening to us.

In 1993, for example, everyone at the conference was talking about N.A.F.T.A. (North American Free Trade Agreement), which did pass in Congress, even though Congress received phone calls from all over America overwhelmingly against its passage. After N.A.F.T.A. passed, even more of the few remaining industrial jobs in the U.S. went south to Mexico. The normal media crams these things down our throats whether we want them or not. They are lap dogs of the mind-control agenda, not watch dogs for a free-thinking society.

Anyway, this year, one of the main topics of conversation was the income tax and the I.R.S. In the news

recently, we have seen where the I.R.S. has been called to task before Congress for their "criminal" activities. At this year's conference, there was a debate between Rep. Dick Armey, who was strongly supporting a flat tax instead of the thousands of pages of I.R.S. tax laws, and Rep. Bill Tauzin, who supports a national sales tax in place of an income tax.

To show you just how determined these guys are to give this to us whether we want it or not, Rep. Dick Armey said this about the flat tax while speaking to the media in the Press Tent:

"...I believe in it. I intend to see it [become] the law of the land. And I intend to do that by going around the country and getting the American people to know it, love it, and demand it."

Presumably, once we are properly mind-control programmed by Rep. Armey, then we'll demand a flat tax to take wages from laborers. How quickly we forget that America was founded in part to free labor from being taxed at all. Thomas Jefferson said in his First Inaugural Address on March 4, 1801: (quoting)

(A) wise and frugal government, which shall restrain men from injuring one another, shall leave them otherwise free to regulate their own pursuits of industry and improvement, and shall not take from the mouth of labor the bread it has earned. This is the sum of good government.... (end quoting)

Far have we come from that form of government. Our public servants now function essentially as our masters, though they be but puppet-masters whose strings are pulled by the elite would-be kings of this world.

Dick Armey and Bill Tauzin would have us think this way or that way to part with our hard-earned pay. Are they simply performing a carefully planned script to divide and conquer us? After all, if we're talking about this plan or that plan, then we may miss the real problem—which in this case is the criminally-functioning I.R.S.

Anyone truly familiar with how the current income tax system works knows that it actually only applies to persons involved in the manufacture, sale, or distribution of alcohol, tobacco products, or firearms, and by clever extension to those who have been tricked into filling out a 1040 Form and, thus, voluntarily agreeing to be classified *as if* they were involved in Alcohol, Tobacco or Firearms. Remember, no one held a gun to your head, did they? Then you volunteered. If you don't believe it, then go to a law library and look at the Index to the Code of Federal Regulations (C.F.R.). There you will find the secret, the Parallel Table of Authorities. All of the authority of the I.R.S. to implement and enforce the income tax laws comes from Title 27 of the C.F.R.—Alcohol, Tobacco Products, and Firearms.

The real problem most likely is that people are figuring this perpetuated fraud out in record numbers, and so it now becomes incumbent upon Congress (lackeys for the Federal Reserve) to implement, as soon as possible, a flat tax, or a national sales tax, anything, just so long as it is totally unrelated to Alcohol, Tobacco Products, or Firearms, yet brings in the revenue our parasites-in-office need to survive.

The Bakersfield Business Conference of Elites went on and on, but this article will not. The conference was more akin to a mutual admiration society meeting then it was a forum for painting a real picture of our current state of affairs in America and the world. We are told the economy is booming, but they forgot to

tell the hungry and tired masses, growing in numbers everyday.

I was left with the inescapable overall impression that the Conference stood in stark contrast to the millions of starving and homeless people around the world who have lost everything to those whom the Conference celebrated, those Elite One-World Controllers with seemingly insatiable appetites for everything the world has to offer, and more.

And oh, by the way, England now has a counterpart to the Conference. It is called the Yorkshire Business Conference, first held in May of 1995 on the grounds of Yorkshire's Harewood House, at the estate of the Earl and Countess of Harewood. Sir Henry Kissinger was one of the first guest speakers! Doesn't that just thrill you to the core?

CHAPTER 10

MILITIAS AND PENTECOSTALISM AS BRITISH SUBVERSION WHO'S WAGGING YOUR NEIGHBOR'S TONGUE?

by Anton Chaitkin 9/29/97

The following provocative and heavily researched article has been extracted from the 9/29/97 issue of The New Federalist (P.O. Box 889; Leesburg, VA 20178; 800-453-4108). We here present Part I of what will be a series, due to our space limitations.

The number of devious ways in which the British Monarchy has worked to maintain control over their uppity American colonies is exceeded only by the oblivion of most Americans to what has actually been ongoing since the so-called War of Independence. Just as one example that is difficult for most to believe, the British rock & roll invasion of the late '60s comes to mind as one particularly well executed New World Order social degeneration experiment right out of MI-6 (British secret Military Intelligence) which was met here with open arms and overheated cash registers—as it is typical we pay for our own demise.

What is most important about this article is how it reveals both the subtleties and the intricacies of such sophisticated subversion tactics as they are here applied to dupe the unwary and well-intentioned alike. The play on fear and the pumping-up of easily-led egos are tried-and-true mechanisms of mind control, and their effectiveness is amply demonstrated in what you are about to read.

—Dr. Edwin M. Young, Editor-In-Chief

The following article is edited from a presentation Aug. 31, at the ICLC-Schiller Institute Labor Day Conference which took place in Reston, Virginia.

In April 1993, followers of David Koresh were wiped out in a horrifying massacre at Waco, Texas.

Two years later, approaching the anniversary of that fiery death, enraged Americans, populists, many of your friends, people you call on the telephone, were being pumped up by the British. There was a newsletter that came out from Lord Rees-Mogg in London, with a false warning that the government was about to declare martial law, that [Attorney General] Janet Reno was going to take away people's guns; that they were going to have an assault on private militias. That the people would be disarmed. This was a newsletter from London to here, put out to the militia people.

A man named Jon Roland—the same day, March 22, 1995—warned the news media; he sent this out to newspapers, and the militias, that "crowded public places" were going "to be bombed, and the bombings blamed on militia leaders". This Roland, a former Air Force officer, and a globalist, a World Federalist, told me in an interview that his information on this bombing and his other information, comes from intelligence agent contacts set up for him by the British writer Ambrose Evans-Pritchard. Four weeks after these warnings were given by these gentlemen, the Oklahoma City federal building was blown up by

terrorists, and 168 people were killed.

This Roland personally started the private militia movement in Texas. He organized the private group known as the Texas Constitutional Militia the year before the Oklahoma City bombing. So the British were prophets of this bombing, and they were pumping up the militia, pumping up the populists. Out in Texas, March 25, right after this warning, just before the Oklahoma City bombing, the militia turned out to a rally to see if they would be slaughtered as Rees-Mogg said they would be by the Federal government. Nothing happened, but they were being pumped and pumped and pumped.

ambrose evans
waco
texas

waco & arthur
chaikin

HOW WE HELPED TORPEDO "WACO II"

Last April, of this year, there was a siege in southwest Texas. Do you remember that? It was the Republic of Texas separatist group, completely deluded, completely separate from all reality, historical and present. And some few among them were threatening to repeat the Waco slaughter on a much larger scale. They were asking for reinforcements to come from around the country, armed, to join them in a big huge shootout with the federal government. We intervened in that.

First of all, many of them believe the world's about to end, by God's judgment, so what's the difference? And they're being led to hate their own country by being pumped up with lies against the United States government.

We found out the background of a leading provocateur plated among them, who calls himself "White Eagle," that he was actually trained by an Air Force officer, who was a New Age guru, who went around the world with British Intelligence people like Gregory Bateson of MK-Ultra.

We put the story out about this provocateur. We got it out to the militias and to the separatists themselves, so that what happened in this siege, is that it was discredited. People did not come and make this a big blowup; it failed. They gave up. You might have seen the end-result in the newspapers.

But reports came in to us—and they continue to come in (many of you hear these reports, and pass them along to us in Leesburg) of provocations, that people are being pumped up for civil war. They're being told that a civil war is inevitable, using lies, pumping fear into people: "The government is going to attack you; the government is going to enslave you; Washington is going to enslave you; you must arm against the United States," they're being told.

One of the most persistent in this subversion is a man named Jim Ammerman. You're going to hear [transcripted below] an audiotape made by him, where he is talking about Armageddon: The end of the world is about to happen, and he's ready for it. And then he is going to say that the people are getting armed, the government is arming against the people, and we may have to have civil war—but he's for it if it's necessary. He says that he is going out to mediate between the militias and the FBI, and he's got people on both sides of it.

Ammerman audiotape segment of Feb. 1997:

"[The end of the world is] real close. And I'm ready for it! And I want it! I read the *Bible* through when I was 13, in 90 days, that summer. And ever since then, I've said 'Lord, let me live until You return, I want to be there for that glorious Rapture experience.' Now, I know there's going to be a few tough things happen just before then. I said, 'I don't care how tough it gets, I still want to there.'

"Now, at this point, the best thing I can say about America's situation is that many people in America—citizens; good, honest upright citizens and many of them 'souled-out' Christians—are arming themselves against our own government. Back and forth across this nation it's happening. And the other side of the story is, our government is arming itself, and preparing special units against our own citizens. Now that's the calmest thing I can say to you this morning. Because it's worse than that, really.

"And these people are saying—I had a man call me—I'm meeting with some leaders of militia, and this is the only militia man that I know by name and could identify. I've met a lot of them, and a lot of them talk to me. I make sure I can't identify them, and I don't know their name, for their protection and mine. And then I can say, 'I don't know any militia.'

"But I'll tell you what. They're in a protective mode, to protect, and conserve, what God gave us in this great nation. But here's what they're saying—and I'm to meet with eight of them, down in central Texas, and with five FBI leaders next Saturday. Gonna have an all-day meeting.

"And I've been saying, 'God, let us begin to communicate, and tell the story that needs to be told so that the officials up the line will understand **the people**.' Because our leaders in Washington, they don't understand us. I don't think they care. But they don't know and understand. And I'm going to do what I can to communicate.

"Because I'd rather have a battle of words than a battle of bullets. I've lived through three wars, and I'd just as soon not have another one, now that I'm up in my 70s. But if I have to, I will."

This man is a retired military officer, a Colonel; he was a chaplain in the armed forces, and special forces and some other things. But he now controls 200 chaplains in the armed forces: the Army, the Navy, the Air Force and the Marines, throughout the world. Also, inside the FBI, and in prisons, throughout the

country. He's the head of a network of chaplains. He controls their paychecks: if he says to the government, 'this man doesn't represent our group,' they have to fire him.

His bulletins, and faxes, and audio and video tapes are being pushed onto separatists and militias are being pushed onto separatists and militias all over the country. People in the Republic of Texas group have gotten all of this material, and I talked to an awful lot of them about this.

Now we are going to see a video. You are going to see him warning his militia and separatist viewers about the "imminent military takeover of the United States." He warns that the military is training to seize the cities and put the people under slavery.

<u>IMMINENT MILITARY TAKEOVER: THE VIDEO:</u>

"Welcome to Prophecy Club, where we study, and research, *Bible* prophecy.... Our topic tonight is "The Imminent Military Takeover of the USA, II." This will be the second video that we make of Jim Ammerman.

"Now, we prophecy students look at the *Bible*, and we say, 'Wow, some of this seems to be coming to pass!' We look at the newsletter and say, 'there's some more of it coming to pass.'

"But we're blessed to hear tonight some additional information that you'll never hear, you'll never see, in the newspaper or on TV. Our speaker tonight is uniquely qualified to talk on it. He has 26 years in the military. He was the head [sic] military chaplain for the Army, and he is now retired. He is former Green Beret, CIA [sic], and has Top Secret security clearance [sic]. Will you help me welcome Jim Ammerman!"

[Ammerman speaking, wearing American-flag tie and standing under Prophecy Club logo:] "...[Some of the Army is] training as a part of the multi-jurisdictional task force, and that main training is at Fort Polk, Louisiana, where they just built a \$20 million city to train in. It's only the outside of the buildings.

ammerman and duplessis

"I went down there. I get there fairly often. I have a granddaughter who is an Army doctor there, and I have some chaplains assigned there. So I have an official reason to go down there; a logical reason.

"And I said, 'why do we have a [training] city like this?' [The answer was,] 'Oh...we train...in case we need to go over to Africa, like Somalia, again.'

- "Somalia doesn't have any cities like ours. That's not what they're training for. That's not what they're training for. They're training how to take you out of your home, out of your office, and all!
- "...[E] very major ground training [facility], both Army and Marine [has a similar arrangement].... To control terrain, to control people, you must have ground forces....

"I have in my files...the six-page questionnarie...that was given about three years ago at Twenty-Nine

Palms [California] infantry training center for the Marines there—you know, it's pretty tough to control all Americans...got an extra copy and brought it out, and they published it and so I got a copy of it—the full thing. It started out very innocuous.... But you go down to the last question. It said: 'If America chooses to disarm its citizens, and they refuse, would you shoot American civilians?' And they were supposed to answer yes or no. Some answered yes; would you believe they were put in a special detachment, for special training, and were given a United Nations ID card when they finished training?" [On the film, Ammerman pauses and nods his head affirmatively.]

"That's pretty serious stuff, isn't it? They were placed under United Nations control because they would shoot civilians."

Bunk! Now later in this tape, he says—to the loud applause of this Prophecy Club audience—that Jane Fonda should have been executed, publicly. 'Oh, rah, rah!' Because people are angry. They're angry at what happened in the Vietnam War. They're angry about the government. Right after they are applauding, while they've got their blood up, he says, "And right behind her, they should have executed Bill Clinton." And they are quiet; they're thinking, "are we applauding for that too? I'm not sure."

In other tapes and discussions, he says that Clinton has killed dozens or hundreds of people and deserves the punishment that is obvious for that. That the President has committed crimes of immense magnitude to cover up his murders.

Ammerman was down there in Texas working in that siege, while I was working on it from Virginia. He was mediating between the separatists and the FBI. He was an intermediary: a guy pumping people up to attack and overthrow the government and assassinate the President.

Now, "populists" get this kind of material. What do we mean by "populists" today? Look at an ad that is in a magazine called *The Barnes Review*, that goes out to populists in America. It's published by Willis Carto, publisher of *Spotlight* newspaper. This is an ad for a book called *Friedrich Nietzsche*, written by the Nazi ideologist Alfred Rosenberg. The ad describes Nietzsche as a "social populist". This is openly Nazi.

There is an ad for a tape, "Battle Songs and Marches of the German Armed Forces in World War II". You can buy this if you send money to "NS Publications".

The Aryan Nations and Ku Klux Klan and Christian Identity movements are being pumped up with this type of material, with a whole cross-section of precisely what Ammerman is getting out. Now those movements, as we demonstrated to the police authorities in Europe, are riddled by, and are run by professional provocateurs, professional intelligence agents. There is no "indigenous" movement of that sort. And we have discredited and wrecked several of the leaders of these things, including the neo-Nazi faker Gary ("Gerhard") Lauck, who is a British intelligence asset, who is now in jail in Germany.

PROMOTING RACE WAR

These people are aiming for race war, separatism, and disintegration of the United States.

Ammerman is a clergyman. What kind of a clergyman is he? He's called "Pentecostal" or "charismatic". (His organization is called the Full Gospel Chaplaincy; that's a denomination that he made up, with his backers.)

What do we mean by that? Well, he "speaks in tongues". That is, he speaks nonsense words, or syllables, and this is to take the place of prayer. He claims to have supernatural powers, he claims to have power of prophecy. In one instance, a guy came up to the stage in pain, and Ammerman said, "God told me that 12 years ago you were in an auto accident and injured your left shoulder." God didn't tell him that. It's like some of the Masonic insurance companies, used to have people out there who told them personal things about people so they could cancel their life insurance.

So, we investigated. This is a pretty startling case, of a man who's pumping people up for civil war, and he's running chaplains, who are in a confidential relationship to servicemen all over the world. How is he protected? How does he get away with this? He says in his speeches, that his chaplains in the Armed Forces tell him about the movements of American Armed Forces, so that he can alert people to counteract them! How does he get away with that, if he is officially running these things in the military?

We have a network of retired and active-duty people in the military. We call them followers of [Alvin] Toffler: "Third Wave", New-Age futurists. And they are also, the same people, End-Times freaks, in the Army, Navy, Marines, Air Force; the Special Forces; active duty, retired and reserves. I'm not talking about all military people. Quite the contrary. But I'm talking about people who have a lot of power, and who are very dangerous.

Ammerman told me in an interview that when the showdown comes between the government and the people: "There is a network of Colonels and above, throughout the military, who would stand by the *Constitution* and against the President. They know who they are, and they are in close communication with each other. They could control the country if they need to."

THE GLOBALISTS BEHIND AMMERMAN

We found that there is in fact a "globalist" corruption within the military. This man Ammerman, and many others like him that you hear about, they warn about globalists. But it is those globalists who created Ammerman's organization, who put him up to his treason.

He talks about "foreign troops" on American soil. How many people have heard that story? "There's foreign troops here! There's foreigners in America! Did you know that?"

Now what does he mean by "foreign troops"? Well, he says, particularly German troops. And he pumps this thing up about German troops in America. And then he slips in the word—after he has repeated about a German soldier in Dulles Airport, a German soldier down in Texas—he says, "enemy troops"; he substitutes the word "enemy" for "foreign".

That's called a "demagogue".

The British are not "foreign", in his lexicon. They are his guides.

There was a fight in the Pentagon, about the matter of allowing this abomination to exist within our military. When his group applied for the permission for him to be the "endorser" for these chaplains, in 1983-84, there was a fight that took 13 months. The traditionalists fought against it. But that was the era of George Bush the Vice President, running covert operations, with Oliver North working for him—who is one of these Pentecostals—and this was put through.

Now this is the "foreign" operation in the United States. This is a British underground network, that goes through the military, though Pentecostalism, and the militias. The British globalists who set up his chaplaincy, created the Pentecostal movement. They seek to reduce Americans to mindlessness, to the self-conception of lower animals. We have to demonstrate that. I think you can reflect about that.

Think about the fact that the British Empire, the Anglicans, the "high church", the very wealthiest bankers of that sort, high aristocrats, the "Lords of the Earth", who look down on the people who take up their manipulated faiths, their manipulated movements: they have gathered "low church" subjects in the Untied States and throughout the world.

A certain Gen. Ralph Haines commissioned this Ammerman chaplaincy to be set up. He asked Ammerman to do it. An April 12, 1968 *Washington Post* article shows Gen. Haines when he was running the United States Army, all army troops within the continental United States. He was using all the counterinsurgency and intelligence operations underneath him, while moving his troops into Detroit and Washington, D.C. to counter riots, before and after the martin Luther King assassination. If you think the military or somebody connected with the military might have had something to with the assassinations, or the riots, ask him about it.

'OPERATION GARDEN PLOT'

Gen. Haines told the media that he was activating a plan called "Operation Garden Plot", which was for the military to link up with local police departments and state governments, and with the FBI, to take over all the cities in the United States, for the military to move into them and take them over. He used the counterintelligence files of the military on the dissidents that might be active in all the cities. This is what he told me.

So, he made headlines there, but then he faded out of the picture.

Ammerman warns about a military takeover of the United States! Yet this Haines is the man who asked him to set up his organization, and who is on his board and lectures to his chaplains, right now.

How did Haines go from counterinsurgency to this insurgency against the United States? The *New York Times* reported Feb. 1, 1973, on Haines' retirement from his powerful Army post. General Haines told me in an interview about his fateful experience two years earlier.

He went to meeting of a Masonic-like organization, called the Full Gospel Businessmen's Fellowship. I'm sure some of you in the audience have heard about that group. The meeting was run by a British Intelligence asset, a professional brainwasher named Harald Bredesen.

Haines told me, that the "businessmen" there were speaking out, and tears were running down their cheeks. He said, "I was getting very uncomfortable." I signalled to my aide, let's get going, let's get out of here.

But Harald leaned over to me; he said, "Are you charismatic?" I thought it over. I answered, I don't think so. What did charismatic mean?

"Harald was the speaker.... People were putting up their hands (in uncontrolled fevor). I put my hands up a little bit—the discreet Episcopal level. People asked me, 'General, what's your problem—why only half mast?'

"After Harald gave his talk, there was renewed praising of the Lord. My hands crept up to fully extended. I felt things happening to me. I felt things beyond my comprehension. It was not elation. I was dazed by it. Everyone crowded around me—they could all see something was happening. People closed in on me—I got out—I went to my room; I wanted to be alone. Harald came and ministered to me.

"The next day I saw that the speech I was to deliver was pabulum. What would satisfy these people? The people were saying, 'The general got zapped last night.' So, though I used the core of what I had prepared, I now spoke differently, tailoring it to what had happened. I then thought, I don't know what God wants of me but I'm ready to do what He says."

A few days after he retired from active duty, he started a new career. He went to a meeting in Dallas, in 1973, to organize and supervise the Pentecostal element in the Episcopal Church, along with some world agents of the Anglicans. In 1978, Haines went to England for an Anglican meeting and other strategy sessions. The objective was to set up a world-wide drive to spread this lunacy that he was inducted into.

I'm not speaking now about what Pentecostalism is. I'll get to that in a minute. But what he went through, he was now being induced to spread around the world, under the guidance of the Queen of England's church. And he met with the top leaders of that church, working in strategy sessions to spread it around the world. It was at that point that Haines asked Ammerman to set up his chaplaincy organization.

[*To be continued.*]

CHAPTER 11

THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 10/25/97

MOSSAD GUILTY OF LOCKERBIE PAN AM BOMBING??

Excerpted from the INTERNET, 10/97: [quoting]

[The author had been talking about a person who was murdered in England just before he was to start marketing a free-energy device. He then continues with this story.]

...Speaking of cynical European powers, I have for long harbored the strong suspicion that it was the Israeli Mossad (and not any Moslem terrorists) who blew up the Pan Am plane over Lockerbie, Scotland with loss of about 350 lives. I have two strong pieces of evidence, one of which I have never before revealed but which I am now going to publish, even though I may also drop dead mysteriously as a result, myself, because it is based upon personal EYE-WITNESS knowledge that only a handful of people have.

There are 3 pieces of evidence which cause me to suspect the Mossad.

- (1) It is well known that the Mossad uses assassination against those who help their enemies, e.g. the case of British [sic] inventor Gerard [?] Bull, inventor of a long-range gun which he was helping Saddam Hussein to build, who was killed in his hotel room in Paris and written off by the French police as a bungled robbery. Also the Mossad is currently assassinating Hamas agents.
- (2) There is a former Mossad agent & confidant whom the Mossad uses as a "public mouthpiece" who has tried vigorously to pin the Lockerbie crime on "Muslim terrorists". He has (on behalf of relatives of victims, seeking damages in civil courts) testified under oath & penalty of perjury, and also openly published articles in reputable US publications, claiming that his buddies in the Mossad were watching the Muslim terrorists and tracking them & their explosive-laden suitcase, and even had Mossad agents inside of the airport—watching—the suitcase being loaded on the ill-fated plane!

This is tantamount to an official Mossad confession that they were "on the scene".

(3) The following may be taken to be close to a self-incriminating confession, by those who do not understand the subtleties of US law regarding Unlicensed Export of Technical Information (which is controlled by the US State Department). As recently as 1985-87 I was a consultant to the American division in Thousand Oaks, CA, of an aerospace company which was owned by the UK company Ferranti[?] Ltd. [or Marconi(?) Ltd., I forget!] and which was developing smart, TV-guided, 150-mile-range, stand-off air-launched "glide bombs" for unnamed "oil-rich Mideastern customers". The US State Department allowed this business to be done under the conditions that the military specifications were slightly inferior to the equivalent munitions in the US arsenals. This was before the Gulf War and was perfectly legal & sanctioned by the US government, specifically the State Department and the DOD. Around this time I had

been Chief Scientist of the Litton Advanced Systems Group (LASG), which was a proto-division that would have been turned into a division if we had succeeded in winning a production contract for our anti-ICBM KKV (Kinetic Kill Vehicle) design. Later when the SDI program was taken away from the DOD and put under the physicists at LLNL (who were novices at GN&C), I had to laugh when I read the (classified) amateurish RFP's which LLNL sent out, because they were obviously the result of the studies which we had performed at LASG. On one occasion, I had been suddenly ordered to hand-carry a briefcase full of classified VuGrafs to Washington, D.C., where I handed them over to an AF Colonel, whom I saw with my own eyes depart in the direction of the White House where Edward Teller (father of H-bomb & founder of LLNL) and the President's Science Advisor (George Keyworth II) were waiting to be briefed on KKVs. At that time it was publicly known that ex-LANL director Keyworth favored directed energy weapons. A couple of hours later the briefing party returned, and I heard one of the civilian SDI scientists who had accompanied the Air Force Colonel say "That's the first time I ever heard the President's Science Advisor say anything good about KKVs." Therefore, I have eye-witness certain knowledge that I and my boss Dr. JR and our chief Consultant Dr. AVB (from UCLA) had been doing world-class innovative work on SDI. However, and despite the fact that our final bid met spec, and the winning bid from a competitor did not meet spec, we lost the competition and were all laid off. NOW GET THIS. The very same Headhunter/Recruiter/Agent who for LASG had recruited both Dr. JR and Dr. AVB said that since we were unemployed we might as well start our own company and get permission from the State Department to develop a spec-inferior version of KKV for "an oil-rich Mideastern power" (the same as the branch of "[?]i, Ltd." did). This particular Agent went to Baghdad to seek funding of the putative venture from Saddam Hussein. He was on the plane coming back to the USA from his trip to Iraq when the plane exploded over Lockerbie, Scotland. Go down the passenger list. Who else was a threat to the Israeli government? The Mossad have admitted that their own agents were in the airport and the Mossad has in print boasted that their own agents watched secretly while the explosive-laden suitcase was planted on the ill-fated Pan Am flight. If they were on the scene of the crime by their own boasted admission, then they had "means, motive & opportunity", the classical criteria for seeking indictment. Coincidence? Draw your own conclusions. (The evidence that citizens of Algeria did it is very flimsy; don't forget the FBI's admitted in writing "Forgery Laboratory" [Evidence of this given in a prior article not published here for lack of space.] run by an agent of the British SS during a time when the USA was claiming to be neutral before WW2.)

Sincerely,

Robert W. Bass, M.A. Oxon [Rhodes Scholar], Ph.D. Dr. Robert W. Bass, Registered Patent Agent 29, 130 [ex-Prof., Physics] Inventor: Topolotron, Plasmasphere, issued; QRT Cold Fusion, pending

e-Mail: rbrtbass@pahrump.com [End quoting]

The confession of seeing the suitcase being loaded on the plane makes the Mossad guilty, at the least, as an accessory to the mass crime for not stopping it from being loaded on the plane. And what about misprision of a felony?

In keeping with its role as the world's official policeman, the U.S. government is developing an arsenal of bizarre new high-tech weapons for global law enforcement and suppression of dissidents.

Excerpted from *THE SPOTLIGHT*, by Mike Blair, 10/22/97: [quoting]

Laboratories, both in the government and private sector, from coast to coast, are engaged in projects to develop new space-age weapons for law enforcement applications.

A "less-than-lethal weapons project", sponsored by the National Institute of Justice, has been underway at Oak Ridge National Laboratory in Tennessee, where the atomic bomb was developed, since September 1993.

Oak Ridge scientists are involved in locating and compiling data from tests, accidents, medical literature, etc., on "biological and biophysical responses to energetic stimuli", such as electromagnetic fields, according to scientific journals.

The scientists are analyzing the information and identifying promising possibilities to develop mechanisms "for further development for a friendly force application", and evaluating possible new means of dealing with such things as hostage rescue and riot control.

Oak Ridge scientists have already examined concepts for new "less-than-lethal weapons" based on "physiological responses to energetic stimuli". These weapons include a thermal gun, a seizure gun and a magnetophosphene gun.

A thermal gun would have the effect of heating the body to 105-to-107 degrees Fahrenheit, thereby incapacitating the individual, since even a slight fever has been found to affect the ability of a person to perform tasks. Supposedly, the concept of a thermal gun is based on four decades of research involving radio frequency exposure to body heating.

Epileptic-type seizures would be induced by a seizure gun, which would utilize electromagnetic energy to induce the attacks. It would affect persons within the range of a particular magnetic field developed by the gun.

The magnetophosphene gun would be designed around "a biophysical mechanism which evokes a visual response and is thought to be centered in the retina of the eye, known as magnetophosphenes".

The effect of the gun is compared to the experience a person has when receiving a blow to the head and sees "stars".

AIR FORCE ROLE

Meanwhile, the U.S. Air Force Scientific Advisory Board notes that as we look forward to the future, it seems likely that this nation will be involved in multiple conflicts where our military might cannot be applied.

"We will be involved intimately with hostile populations in situations where the application of non-lethal

force will be the tactical or political preference... One could envision a weapon that would render an opponent incapable of taking any meaningful action involving higher motor skills (e.g. using weapons, operating tracking systems). The prospect of a weapon to accomplish this when targeted against an individual target is reasonable... It would also appear possible, to create high fidelity speech in the human body, raising the possibility of covert suggestion and psychological direction..."

The Air Force panel indicates that the new biological weapons will "offer significant improvement in the capabilities of our Special Operation forces", such as Army Special Forces, Navy Seals, Marine Force Recon, etc.

It is obvious from the work being done under government control in the nation's top scientific laboratories that the world's policeman is being zeroed in on the Dr. Frankenstein approach to the development of super sophisticated weapons for law enforcement. [End quoting]

How much effect can any group have with ordinary guns and bullets against what the Elite have to counteract with?

The only way this battle is going to be won is by using your GOD-given minds and listening to and following HIS guidance!!

U.N. PROSECUTOR ENCOURAGED BY WAR-CRIMES ARRESTS

Excerpted from *THE WASHINGTON TIMES*, 7/22/97: [quoting]

Encouraged by a roundup of indicted Rwandan officials in Kenya and a pair of high-profile arrests in the former Yugoslavia, a top U.N. legal official yesterday predicted a new era of international cooperation and respect for the organization's war-crimes tribunals.

"You are already seeing the aggressive manner with which we expect to [fill] this mandate," said Louise Arbour, the United Nations' chief prosecutor for the two courts.

"This operation is unprecedented. This is the first time a government has offered assistance to a U.N. tribunal on that scale."

Kenyan authorities on Friday arrested seven prominent Rwandans in connection with the 1994 genocide in their country, including Jean Kambanda, prime minister of the interim government during the massacres, and former government minister Pauline Nyiramasuhuko. They were immediately transferred to the International Criminal Tribune for Rwanda, based in Arusha, Tanzania.

Miss Arbour said the arrests mark a turning point for the much-criticized Arusha court, which has been mired in financial misconduct, nepotism and mismanagement, according to a harsh internal U.N. report.

Until last week, the court—which is charged with prosecuting those involved with the yearlong killing spree—had only 12 detainees in custody.

The arrests, carried out in a series of pre-dawn raids in Nairobi, also mark improved cooperation between the court and the government of Kenyan President Daniel arap Moi, who had not been receptive to the tribunal's requests in the past. [End quoting]

Now, all these U.N. personnel have to do is turn themselves in for prosecution for their massive crimes against all humanity.

This is another case of the biggest criminals prosecuting the weaker ones—or many times, the innocent.

BRIBERY OF KIDS CLAIMED

Excerpted from *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, ?/97: [quoting]

If kids get a Popsicle at school for bringing home information on a school bond election, is that a bribe?

At least one parent thinks so, and is complaining about a flier sent home with Eastside School District pupils, providing information on its \$15.5 million school bond issue plus a form for registering to vote.

Youngsters got a 10-cent Big Stick frozen treat if they brought back a form signed by their parents that they had received the information.

School officials say they did nothing wrong in encouraging children to bring home information to their parents about how to register to vote. But parent Randy Hall says giving out the treats is a bribe, and wastes taxpayers' money.

"I entrust these people with my most trusted possessions, and they are willing to use them in a scheme of bribery," said Hall, who has two children in Eastside Schools and believes the bond measure is unnecessary. "I don't know if it is (a bribe). It very much feels like it's wrong."

Students were given Big Sticks if they returned the letter signed by their parents, showing they read the material. The law allows the district to encourage voter registration, she said. [End quoting]

Any time money is voted for use of schools and is used to—<u>yes, bribe</u>—the children to apply some pressure to parents **it is definitely wrong.** These children aren't supposed to be used in school politics. What's the difference than if a politician pays someone to vote?

SAFE DRINKING WATER INITIATIVE

Excerpted from THE NATURAL ACTIVIST, July/August 1997: [quoting]

The widespread and uncontrolled use of fluoride in our water, <u>food, juices, soft drinks, beverages</u> [*emphasis mine*] and dental products is causing pervasive over-exposure to fluoride in the U.S. population. The FDA does not require food and beverage labels to include fluoride concentrations. [End quoting]

The Elite are making sure we get our toxic doses of fluoride by **putting it in almost everything we eat** or drink.

<u>GINKGO BILOBA</u> SEEN TO SLOW ALZHEIMER'S

From the *Associated Press*, ?/97: [quoting]

Washington—Ginkgo biloba extract [ginkgo biloba extract is available through New Gaia; see Next-To-Last Page for ordering information], a herbal medicine used for thousands of years by the Chinese, has been shown to slow the progression of Alzheimer's disease slightly in some patients, researchers report.

In a study to be published today in the *Journal of the American Medical Association*, researchers say about a third of the dementia patients treated with ginkgo extract showed some improvement after 52 weeks when compared with a similar group of patients who took a placebo.

Dr. Pierre L. LeBars of the New York Institute for Medical Research, lead author of the study, said benefits from the treatment were "modest" and were apparent only after about six months of taking the extract.

"The study is the source of more question than answers," said LeBars. He said the effects of ginkgo on the brain are not understood but may be related to antioxidants, compounds that neutralize a destructive form of oxygen.

Zavern Khachaturian of the Alzheimer's Association said the study of ginkgo "shows something is working a little bit for some people," but he said more studies are needed "before we can begin to draw any conclusions" about use of the plant extract for Alzheimer's patients.

LeBars, who presented the study at an AMA conference Tuesday, said the ginkgo extract used in the study was a highly refined compound produced in Europe from the leaves, nuts and branches of the ginkgo biloba tree. He said it differs from the ginkgo extract commonly available in health food stores in the United States.

A total of 327 dementia patients were initially enrolled in the study, but only 137 were included in the final results. The others were excluded or dropped out for various reasons, including death.

All of the patients had dementia, a progressive mental decline, with 251 patients diagnosed with Alzheimer's. The rest had suffered strokes. At the start, all of the patients were evaluated using standard tests measuring reasoning, memory and behavior.

The patients were divided, with about half taking the ginkgo extract and half taking a sugar pill. Neither patients nor their caregivers knew which got the extract or the placebo.

They found that 27 percent of the patients taking ginkgo achieved a four-point improvement on the Alzheimer's Disease Assessment Scale, one of the standard tests. About 14 percent of the placebo

patients showed a similar improvement.

On a test based on the evaluation of caregivers, 37 percent of the ginkgo patients were considered improved, vs. 23 percent of those on placebo.

No difference was seen in a third test.

The ginkgo extract, called EGb 761, has been approved for medical use in Germany, but not in the United States. LeBars said it is uncertain if the herb sold as a diet supplement in this county would have the same effect as EGb 761.

Some forms of ginkgo have been a part of traditional medicine for thousands of years in China, where the herb is said to be beneficial for a variety of ailments, from arthritis to emotional depression. [End quoting]

"THE COMING FALL OF THE HOUSE OF WINDSOR"

From *THE NEW FEDERALIST*, 10/6/97: [quoting]

Special to New Federalist

Executive Intelligence Review magazine's Counterintelligence editor Jeffrey Steinberg described the contents of the weekly's latest Special Report, *The True Story Behind The Fall Of The House Of Windsor*, as constituting "essential combat manuals for the war which must be fought to save civilization". Steinberg wrote the Letter of Transmittal which introduces the assembled reprint of *EIR's* 1994-97 exposés of the Windsors.

The immediate impetus for *EIR's* decision to assemble its ongoing work, beginning with its ground-breaking issue of Oct. 28, 1994, featuring *The Coming Fall Of The House Of Windsor*, was the Aug. 31 murder of Diana, Princess of Wales. As an Epilogue in the newly printed Special Report, *EIR* included its cover story of Sept, 12, 1997, "Can The House Of Windsor Survive Diana's Death?"

In his letter, Steinberg summarized the three studies and how they have shaped the global battle against the oligarchy to restore "the republican ideas of the Italian Renaissance and its offspring, the modern nation-state, which were forged in the centuries-long struggle against feudal bestiality.

"Beginning with the Oct. 28, 1994 issue of Executive Intelligence Review, which featured "The Coming Fall of the House of Windsor", *EIR* has been both the chief source for intelligence on the troubles of the British monarchy and a major player in creating those troubles. The analysis of the role of Prince Philip within the Club of the Isles, which was presented by founding editor Lyndon H. LaRouche, Jr., in that issue, became the basis for a series of documentary studies which showed the pivotal role of the British monarchy in creating the environmentalist movement, the terrorist international, and a series of geopolitical conflicts around the globe.

"This issue of EIR was circulated broadly throughout the world," Steinberg continued, "becoming a politi-

cal weapon in the hands of many of those who are in mortal combat with the monarchy.

"EIR followed up the first study with its May 24, 1996 issue, devoted entirely to profiling the global British Empire: 'The Sun Never Sets On The New British Empire'.

"The third study in the series, published Aug. 22, 1997 under the title 'Britain's "Invisible" Empire Unleashes the Dogs of War', provided even more extensive documentation of the ongoing war which the British Empire is waging to seize the mineral wealth of the planet, and to destroy that nation-state uniquely capable of stopping the Empire's designs: the United States."

The 224-page report can be ordered for \$75 from *EIR* News Service, P.O. Box 17390, Washington, D.C. 20041-0390. Order number *EIR* 97-004. [End quoting]

Both the above and below stories follow *CONTACT's* lead in our 9/2/97 issue wherein we first set the stage with similar information.

DIANA MURDER COVER-UP

Excerpted from THE NEW FEDERALIST, 10/6/97: [quoting]

MORE TROUBLE FOR WINDSORS

As more and more people become aware that the death of Diana is by no means a closed case, the battle over the future of the House of Windsor has once again heated up.

Today, writer Andrew Morton, whose 1992 biography of princess Diana sparked a series of scandals over the internal politics and personal affairs of the British Royals, revealed that his book had been based on 14 interviews he conducted with Princess Diana herself. The Morton book is about to be reissued as an autobiography of the Princess. And this is sure to spark a new round of recriminations about the Windsors.

The issue on the table, once again, is survival of the House of Windsor. In the Sept. 28 *Washington Post* Book World, the *London Guardian's* European editor Martin Walker, who spent nine years in Washington, D.C. as the paper's bureau chief, published a book review of Kitty Kelley's recent book, *The Royals*, in which he argued that the fate of the British monarchy is in the hands of Prime Minister Tony Blair. Blair's policy, Walker wrote, is to "mend, not end" the House of Windsor.

Walker noted that there are only three ways that the House of Windsor could fall: by foreign invasion, as was the case in World War I, when the German, Austro-Hungarian, and Russian monarchies crumbled; by popular insurrection; or by parliamentary action. Walker noted that Queen Elizabeth II has unchallenged veto power over any act of Parliament. "Speculation of the monarchy's imminent demise would," therefore, "appear shakily founded." Speaking for a faction of the Club of The Isles that is tired of the Windsors' way of managing the affairs of the British Commonwealth, Walker wrote that Blair "seems likely to reform and tame it along the lines of what are known as the bicycle monarchies of Scandinavia.... Tony Blair's strategy for the monarchy is to mend it, not end it."

What Walker leaves out of the equation is the fact that the probe of the murder of Princess Diana has already come apart at the seams. Should the evidence emerge that her death was a political assassination, and should the monarchy in any way be implicated in her death, all bets would be off. When 10 million British subjects turned out in the streets for Diana's funeral, that sent shudders down the spines of the proand anti-Windsor factions of Club of the Isles alike.

The fact that *EIR's* coverage of the death of Princess Diana has now broken into major media markets in the United States—following the publication and wide circulation of three major *EIR* studies on the Windsors and the Club of the Isles—is no doubt contributing to still greater angst among the leading British oligarchs. [End quoting]

Looks like the fire is heating up under the British monarchy. Maybe Diana's death will be the death knell for it. What can't be accomplished through living sometimes CAN be accomplished through death!

BREAKTHROUGH MADE IN ELECTRIC VEHICLES

From *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, 10/21/97: [quoting]

The Department of Energy and an engineering firm plan to announce today that they have produced electricity from gasoline through a new method that yields twice as much useful energy per gallon as a car engine does, and with pollution 90 percent lower.

The development raises the prospect of an electric car, still quiet, swift and clean, but without the problem of heavy batteries that must be recharged often. Instead, such a car would be refilled with energy in minutes from the pump at the corner gasoline station and get twice the gas mileage of a comparable car with an internal combustion engine.

"We have a terrific breakthrough here," said Federico Pena, the secretary of energy, in an interview. He said, however, that the technology was not about to go into immediate use. Such cars could be on the road by 2010, Pena said. [End quoting]

This is some more of the Elite's promises while trying to forestall any reduction in their pollution-making policies. And trying to take away our freedoms through their methods of controlling our daily lives with their drive to cut down the use of fossil fuels by curtailing our travels and down-grading our living standards tremendously.

If you recall, News Desk has had a number of articles about how we have had, for many decades, the technology of energy devices that run indefinitely without refueling. Nikola Tesla was one of many who have brought forth these devices that have been taken from us by the Elite.

THE "SCHOOL TO WORK" PROGRAM

Excerpted from an EAGLE FORUM flyer, 1997: [quoting]

WHAT WILL YOUR CHILD LEARN IN SCHOOL?

To feel good—even though he can't read, write or calculate? **That's called "Self Esteem"**.

That he should not try to achieve excellence because he must stick with the mediocrity of his class? **That's** called "Outcome-Based Education" or "Cooperative Learning".

That every behavior or lifestyle is acceptable and must not be criticized? **That's called "Diversity" and "Tolerance".**

That America is a bad and oppressive nation? That's called "Multiculturalism" or "National History Standards".

To make his own decisions, without adult direction, about which kinds of sex and drugs to do? **That's** called "Values Clarification" or "Decision Making".

To criticize his parents' morals and religion as out-of-date? That's called "Critical Thinking".

To guess at words (instead of sounding them out) and skip over words he doesn't know? **That's called** "Whole Language".

That it's OK to spell words any way he wants? That's called "Inventive Spelling".

To look to the school to provide all his medical care? That's called "School-Based Clinics".

To confide in school counselors instead of in parents? **That's called "Guidance"**.

WHAT WILL "SCHOOL-TO-WORK" DO TO MY CHILD

Train him to be a compliant worker under supervision—instead of encourage him to read all he can read, and be all he can be.

Require him to take a curriculum that prepares him for jobs selected by "workforce development boards"—instead of teaching him basic knowledge and skills such as reading, writing, history, math, and science.

Dictate his future employment by using computers and counselors to do "job matching", usually as early as middle school.

Grade him primarily on attitudes, behaviors, predictions, teamwork, and "political correctness" instead of on objective knowledge.

Define him as a "human resource" to serve the global economy—instead of a free citizen who aspires to live the American dream.

Issue him a Work Card called a Certificate of Initial Mastery (CIM) or Smart Card—instead of a high school diploma.

WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF THESE CHANGES?

To assist those who seek to plan and manage our national economy (e.g., Robert Reich, Ira Magaziner, David Rockefeller Jr., Marc Tucker) to federalize the public schools under the joint control of the U.S. Departments of Labor and Education, in order to use the schools as training institutions to serve future workforce needs as predicted by government officials. Marc Tucker, in his famous 18-page "Dear Hillary" letter, described this master plan—

"to remold the entire American [education] system" into "a seamless web that literally extends from cradle to grave and is the same system for every one", coordinated by "a system of labor market boards at the local, state and federal levels" where curriculum and "job matching" will be handled by counselors "accessing the integrated computer-based program".

But central economic planning is a failure all over the world and always spells the end of individual freedom! Americans do not want their children to be pawns in this giant and expensive experiment!

HOW CAN I TELL IF MY SCHOOL IS USING SCHOOL-TO-WORK?

Listen for the telltale jargon: School-to Work, School-to-Careers, Career Awareness, restructuring, performance-based, outcome-based, cooperative learning, group grading, teamwork, peer tutoring, job shadowing, mentoring, job profiles, portfolios, job site visits.

Watch for the branding of children with ugly labels that will haunt them all their lives: "at risk" or "learning disabled". Remember, labeling children makes more money available to the school. Labeling the child means blaming the child for the problem.

WHAT CAN YOU DO?

- 1. Tell your Congressman to get the feds out of the classroom. Defund School-to-Work, Goals 2000, and all laws that put job training or data collection in the schools, or that bypass elected officials. Capitol Switchboard: (202) 225-3121.
- 2. Tell your State Legislators to repeal all requirements for School-to-Work and National Standards. Tell them to sign letters protesting Congress' bypassing of State Legislatures.
- 3. Teach your child to read so he can't be dumbed down by the schools.
- 4. Tell your child not to answer any questions about feelings, attitudes, sex, drugs, suicide, social security number, or what goes on inside your family.

5. Don't sign any permit for the school to give your child any medical examination or treatment. [End quoting]

I'll remind all that many groups are out there to help in these causes, but some are fronts set up by the Elite to trap the individuals seeking help. It's best to join with the ones you already know and fight these causes. BUT DO SOMETHING!!

Ask God for guidance and listen, I'm sure you'll get the answers that fit your circumstances.

ONLY HUMAN?

From ANGELS ON EARTH, May/June 1996, Guideposts, 39 Seminary Hill Rd., Carmel, NY 10512: [quoting]

My husband, James, and I had been on the road for several hours when he started having an asthma attack. "I don't have my inhaler," he wheezed, fumbling in his coat pocket. I checked the glove compartment, then quickly searched my bag to see if I had thrown in an extra inhaler while packing, but no such luck.

We spotted a convenience store and stopped. James hurried inside, hoping to find some over-the-counter medicine for the time being. Right after, a huge, bald man strolled by our car and waved cheerfully at me before going into the store, Odd, I thought. I don't know that man.

James came out looking relieved. He was breathing easily now. "Good thing we came across that store," I said as we drove away.

"Yes, but even better was the man who helped me."

"What do you mean?"

"This guy walked right up to me and handed me the same prescription inhaler I use. It worked and I thanked him." James said.

"You probably saw him leave the store—big guy, bald?"

"Well, I saw him go in, but he didn't come out," I replied. "I'm sure of that—he'd be hard to miss."

So how did he exit? we wondered. Wings? —Lori Moores, Virginia [End quoting]

God works in amazing ways!

CHAPTER 12

THE FINAL TIME HAS COME, PART I

by Gary Wean 10/22/97

Chaos!! Total destruction; annihilation is upon us—those who through their foolishness or cowardice refuse to fight back will perish.

Between the Christians whose beliefs and faith are in God and the Son of God, and the Jews who are devotees and followers of Satan—there is <u>nothing</u> capable of existing together. Those who espouse the Judeo-Christian lies betray God and Jesus Christ, the Son of God.

They <u>must</u> remain absolutely <u>separate</u>.

As I wrote more than 20 years ago in my book *There's A Fish In The Courthouse*, quote, "Ages and ages ago the world's wickedness began. Satan offered the Jews the secret of acquiring great wealth and political power, but in return they must accept him as their leader. Upon the acceptance of his evil contract Satan impregnated into Jews a primordial, bestial lust for gold and power. It was their *inexorable curse* struck with the mark of Cain; the evil ways established by Satan worked fine for the Jews. As the years passed they became wealthier and more powerful. Then Jesus Christ, son of God, the Savior, appeared. Entering into the Jews' Temples he toppled their idols of gold and denounced the evils of murder and usury.

"Raging at this intrusion into their lucrative, well organized rackets, the Jews screamed for Satan's protection. Obeying Satan's order of covert intrigue and vicious lies, they conspired to kill Christ. For gold, the Savior was betrayed; the Jews perpetrated their ultimate crime. On Mount Calvary, blood flowing from hands and feet cruelly spiked to the wooden cross, Christ was crucified. A sight that can *never* be forgotten or forgiven, except by God Himself, father of Jesus Christ. Upon his death the Jews were stricken suddenly, not by remorse, but by uncertainty. They'd been enticed by Satan's sly words, 'Seize the wealth of the world, steal, kill and lie. Sate yourselves lavishly, fear no spiritual punishment for "believe me", there is *no* here-after, you have *no soul*, when you *die* you are *dead*. This is the secret of your power. Now go, propagate, teach your offspring in *our ways* to perpetuate themselves as possessors of all wealth.' A psychological dread smote the Jews, they'd been tricked. Satan had said, 'When you die you are dead.' Though they could control the wealth of the universe, shadowy, brooding wings of death constantly hovered over the Jews, while Christians had eternal life in the hereafter.

"They realized they had made a bad deal, a Jew's death was *final*, there was *nothing* after death. The Jews were terrified; a maddening jealousy engulfed them. Raging, they screamed that Satan *must* give them life after death. But he could *not*; he did *not* have that power. In covert attempts to gain life after death, the Jews joined Christian congregations. They even ate pork trying to prove their assimilation. It would not work. As devotees of Satan they could not comprehend faith in Jesus. How could Jews ask Christ for eternal life? They had killed him. Idolatrous rituals of the Jewish Temples were conducted by the High Priests. They presided over offerings and human sacrifices in worship of their idols of gold.

"Per their ancient accords with Satan, their Temples had become extremely lucrative. Their success was

comprised of a simple, uncomplicated racket involving only the *basics* of money and power. It was the Crucifixion of Christ that undid all the simplicity of their evil. With the advent of the hypothesis of life eternal, great confusion and turmoil spread among Jews. A new value had been perceived, their rapacious traits demanded that they possess it. This was a dangerous turn of events for Satan, he became very frightened of losing his followers, thus his power.

"Satan knew the Christians' source of strength was derived from their faith, their everlasting faith in God and His promise of salvation through the Savior, Jesus Christ. Tortured with the furies of madness Satan swore with vengeance, he would destroy their faith. No vestige of it would escape the wrath of his flames of hell; then he became calm; Satan schemed.

"Satan ordered Rabbi Juda to write new laws that Jews have to obey. Proceeding with instructions from Satan's special source, Juda *contrived* the 'Mishna'. The Mishna became the *absolute law* that *all* Jews must study and follow in criminal, political, civil, religious and family matters. After this accomplishment, Rabbi Juda was known as The Holy, and *all* rabbis became spiritual heads of their communities. Presiding over mysterious idolatries, oblations and sacrifices, the rabbis were the *authoritative* teachers of Satan's law, the Mishna, an evil diagram of ruthless sabotage, intimidation and terror.

"Satan was positive the Mishna would wreak utter havoc with the orderly processes of the sovereignty of Christian states. Their *judicial* and *legislative* systems would *crumble* under the Mishna's cunning chaos. Financial institutions would *fail*, the *entire global monetary and economic structure would collapse*. The Christians' governments would become *paralyzed*, and their world demolished. Overwhelmed by chaos, poverty and degradation, the Christians' way of life would become a cruel shambles churning within a slaughterhouse. When all hope was gone, their faith would die, signifying the end.

"The Jews were dispatched to wander across the face of the Earth. Invading every country, they formed communes within their borders, then connected them around the world with their secret system of communications. Their tightly-knit communes were a *bloodline* that could *not* be penetrated by outsiders, an enigma of morbid hate that Christians have *never* understood. Satan and his followers were now ready to launch their major assault. Deadly germs of confusion and disorder were spread; the fatal disease of chaos would *penetrate the heart* of the Christian governments. Soon the world would belong to Satan; through the rabbis' constant teachings of the Mishna to the Jews never- ending offspring, they would create 'a form of eternal life'. Nearly two thousand years have passed since the events of Satan's evil plot signaled the beginning of the end, the end of the world, the prophecy of Armageddon...

"All the fierce battles fought on the great plains of Esdraelon put together could never equal the approaching cataclysmic clash in space...the inevitable, *final conflict* between the forces of good and evil. Be it Faith in Christ the Savior, or the Mishna, the evil law of the Jews, only *one* could survive."

At this time the focus will be more intensely on just <u>one</u> of the Mishpucka's (Jew Crime Family) thousands of evil sabotage cells.

It will reveal their hidden, secret saboteur and provocateur infiltrations of county and city government departments and the employees. And, very important, how they twist and blackmail Christian people into joining their evil machinations.

In the City of Oxnard, California, Roy Lockwood had been running for the city council for many years. He had seen the terrible corruption being carried on in the city government. As a citizen and loyal American, he had aspired to become a city official for the purpose of putting an end to the rank, corrupt politicians who infested the local government.

Roy always came real close to winning, but for some strange, fathomless reason never quite made it. This was always a mystery.

On <u>Sept. 10</u>, during Lockwood's <u>1996</u> campaign he appeared before the City Council at their weekly public forum on TV. He held up my book, *There's A Fish In The Courthouse*, and praised its documented exposé of county corruption and suggested that the members of the council read my book.

This set off an immediate furor and chaos within the council chambers—an overwhelming gang of Mishpucka Jews leaped to their feet, lies and insanity were screamed, and shyster lawyer James Reach screeched hateful accusations, a diatribe of anti-Semitism and racism against Christians. Reach demanded that the book not be allowed in the public library, quote, "because it has no redeeming social value—I draw the line at a book which makes members of my faith in this community the villains for every judicial and political corruption that has occurred. To have a political candidate running for office with these views on the Jewish religion should <u>not</u> be tolerated. As a Jew I find this to be a serious issue; this book should not be a part of public dialogue."

All of the Jews' corruption shyster Reach is whining about is a matter of documentation. Shyster Reach tried to get the Oxnard Community Relations Committee to pressure the Oxnard Library not to obtain the book; however, they turned him down.

When pinned down, Shyster Reach <u>admitted</u> that he was <u>committing censorship</u> over what the public can read, but Reach claimed, quote, "that is alright because, I am doing it for the public's good."

The Jews were all screaming at the same time, Rabbi Michael Berk of the Temple Beth Torah in Ventura was bellowing over the chaos: "It's important to expose the book and the <u>would-be-elected</u> leaders like Lockwood who refer to it. He's really revealing himself to be a hate monger and I feel he is a dangerous person in the halls of power—he has tipped his hand as a racist."

But the worst and most unexpected shrill voices were coming from Reverend Larry Tyler-Wayman and Al Gorsline, senior pastor at St. Paul's United Methodist Church in Oxnard. It was discovered that Wayman and Gorsline are actually rabbis connected to Rabbi Michael Berk's Synogogue through their evil conspiracy they call "Faith Connection". This is deadly Jew-crap which poisons and destroys young Christian children's minds as to the real truth of Jesus Christ the Son of God.

Reverend-rabbis Wayman and Gorsline shrilly screamed: "The book *There's A Fish In The Courthouse* is the worst kind of anti-Semitism; we are dismayed that Lockwood is using the book. Jew corruption is a 'world view' that not only in my mind is wrong, but I believe is evil."

Then, further, the two phony reverends, Wayman and Gorsline, screamed over the TV and in their newspaper the *Oxnard Star Of David* that "This is what is wrong with Democracy; it is one of the risks in

letting <u>nuts</u> and <u>kooks</u> have a <u>right</u> to speak."

Reverend-rabbis Wayman and Gorsline do not know the author of the book or anything about him —nor have they ever read the book or investigated any of the facts of documented corruption exposed in the book. Yet they excoriate Roy Lockwood and Gareth (Gary) L. Wean in public in the harshest of language. They use the power, influence and guidance of the United Methodist Church to destroy the author's commercial ability to sell his book and Lockwood's rightful opportunity to run for government office without criminal intimidation and under fair and equal electoral process.

The United Methodist Church is a powerful and influential organization operating throughout the United States.

Now, if it was the Church's <u>stated</u> belief that I was lying, then their American, Constitutional recourse was to sue me in court and bring the facts to light.

But instead, the 'Reverend-rabbis' Wayman and Gorsline met in the secret, dank chambers of Rabbi Michael Berk's synogogue. It was a big, important gathering—all the Mishpuckas from the newspaper *Oxnard Star Of David* were there: M.E. Sprengelmeyer, Tom Kisken, Laurie Koch Thrower, Timm Herdt, Steve Chawkins—the top Mishpucka, ADL leader Abraham Foxman himself from New York ordered the West Coast 'top-dog' of the ADL, Roni Blau (headquartered in Los Angeles) to take charge of their sabotage-propaganda attack. Roni Blau, much better known lovingly by the Jews as "Roni Blaw-Blaw", is a disgusting, vindictive, fanatical Jew transvestite who has spent a miserable life attacking Christians and their moral and ethic way of life.

The ADL Mishpucka's attack in the *Oxnard Star Of David* burst forth in deadly condemnation of Gareth (Gary) L. Wean and Roy Lockwood <u>just before</u> the election of <u>November 1996</u>.

M.E. Sprengelmeyer, staff writer, writes front-page headlines: "CANDIDATE ACCUSED OF <u>'anti-SEMITISM'</u> FOR CITING COUNTY BOOK". In this article Sprengelmeyer carries on, repeating the ranting, raving diatribes of shyster Reach and the Reverend-rabbis Wayman and Gorsline.

And then we have <u>Timm Herdt</u>, Opinion Editor: "For 20 years Roy Lockwood has been a fixture at Oxnard City Hall—every two years he runs for a seat on the City Council, <u>always</u> losing, but sometimes coming close. It was disheartening to see Mr. Lockwood come again before the Council—this time to promote an obscure book that presents <u>one man's demented version</u> of power and politics in Ventura County. Asked by a *Star Of David* reporter to renounce such garbage, Mr. Lockwood declined. Until he does, he will no longer merit being taken seriously by the citizens of Oxnard—in fact they should <u>henceforth</u> look upon him as dangerous."

Who in the world does Rabbi Herdt think he is? Does the *Oxnard Star Of David's* Editor speak for and control all Oxnard citizens? NO, he does not. Numerous responsible citizens took the microphone at the City Council meeting, on TV—prominent resident Ventura Fernandez said, "I don't know why Lockwood is being singled out for this criticism. I don't know why there's so much trauma about this book; I think the racists here are the newspapers." Numerous citizens said they were cancelling the Oxnard paper and would read the *L.A. Times* from then on.

The rabbis, not liking this opposition, shut-down the 'public Council' meetings and forum for three weeks while they controlled the pre-election propaganda with their newspaper and the churches.

The paper was full of articles such as staff writer Laurie Koch Thrower: "A Jewish lawyer, James Reach has expressed outrage that Lockwood was promoting the book. Since last week, religious leaders and others have joined the outcry."

Koch Thrower goes on, "The anti-Defamation League has condemned Lockwood and the book—this material is abhorrent. Roni Blau, Director of the San Fernando Valley office of the ADL said in a written statement that the ADL has <u>condemned</u> the book's distribution. The ADL will continue to <u>expose</u> and counter racists as well as those who deny and distort the Holocaust."

Then comes Rabbi Steve Chawkins, an *Oxnard Star Of David* columnist. In his page-long diatribe, Chawkins starts off, "*There's A Fish*: if you read it, hold your nose." (Yes, I admit those Jew thieves exposed by my book do give off a terrible odor.) More of Chawkins' diatribe: "To gain an appreciation for the dilemma facing librarians in Oxnard, I sat down this afternoon with a bright-yellow 700- page volume called *There's A Fish In The Courthouse*. It was like sitting down with a soft-cover toxic-waste dump." (Rabbi Chawkins' description of the Jews as a toxic-waste dump is real good.)

More of Chawkins: "This is the book that Oxnard City Council Candidate Roy Lockwood has been urging on the public for our general edification. For your \$29.95 you'll get a good <u>pound-and-a-half</u> of paranoid venom." (Rabbi Chawkins can't even tell the truth for a second—the book is over <u>two pounds</u> of the Jews' venom exposed.)

Then the wobble-mouthed Rabbi Chawkins really slips. Maddened and overcome by his hatred for the Christians, and <u>outraged</u> like all Jews get when their thievery is discovered, he gave away one of the Jews' most guarded secrets, which is the Mishpucka, their Jewish Crime Family. Chawkins went to his Mom and asked her: "Is there a Mishpucka?" She said to him: "Yes, son, there <u>is</u> a Mispucka, a secret Jew Crime Family, but in Yiddish it is spelled Mishpocha."

As the California Attorney General and then later on as the Governor of California, George Deukmejian in his official Annual Report to the Legislature Regarding Organized Crime in California backs up the author and his facts in his book by citing evidence and the facts from his 'Bureau of Organized Crime and Civil Intelligence'. The Govenor states unequivocably: "The admitted existence of Israeli organized crime—the Jews are competitors of the Mafia. They are involved in drug smuggling and specialize in narcotics dealing." (See the October 1, 1996 issue of CONTACT, page 18, RE: RABBIS ATTACK CHRISTIANITY)

Rabbi Steve Chawkins got with the Jew shyster James Reach; between them, with their terrible hatred for the Christians, they hatched more Jew deviltry. Quoting Chawkins, "Attorney James Reach has asked the library to pass on the book; he told me the book is self-published by a nut with wild conspiracy theories that are untrue." Chawkins says: "I agree totally; I wouldn't be outraged even in view of the *First Amendment* if they turned it down. Their guidelines would allow them to do so, on the basis that it is written with the intent to incite hatred and intolerance." (Yes, I admit, I do have an intolerance for Jew corruption and their everlasting scheme to destroy America.)

It was set up that the Oxnard Library Board would hold a meeting on <u>September 25, 1996</u> to consider acquiring the book *There's A Fish In The Courthouse*, but the Mishpucka put pressure on the Board not to consider acquisition until <u>after</u> the <u>November '96</u> election.

On September 26, '96 in the Los Angeles Times, Ventura County Section, front page, appeared an article by Times staff writer Lorenza Munoz, "LIBRARY STAFF ASKED TO CENSOR BOOK RIGHTS. A panel will review the work by a writer who tells of a crazy Jewish plot by the local court system to destroy him. TO OFFEND OR TO CENSOR, THAT IS THE QUESTION. Caught in the middle of a controversy, Oxnard Public Library staff members Wednesday discussed whether they should buy a book that has been labeled anti-Semitic and racist by the Anti-Defamation League. The book purports to chronicle the inner workings of the Ventura County Government and Court System. Library staff members decided Wednesday to appoint three librarians to read the book, review criticism of it and recommend whether it should be stocked. They expect a recommendation within a month. One of the three librarians, Peggy O'Donnell said, 'If people are concerned, one has to respect and give due deliberation. There's hardly a thing that someone wouldn't take offense to; anytime you deal with ideas, you are going to have people getting offended. You can't have a public library that has only one point of view.""

Roni Blau Blau, top ADL provocateur, said, "We are advocates of the *First Amendment* and will not tell the library not to carry the book." Blau added: "However, the library should make a clear distinction between revisionist theories and factual literature." (In other words, the threat is there: if the library buys the book, the ADL and ACLU will sue the City of Oxnard for everything they've got.) This is Jew Blackmail.

Obviously Blau Blau has been aware of the author and his book for years and has been stabbing him <u>in the back</u> all along, because now that she-he has been forced to come out in the open, Blau Blau screams to high heaven, "Wean has been spouting this anti-Semitic rhetoric for years."

With a diligent search, I find nothing in either criminal or civil codes which says it is a violation to oppose <u>Jew corruption</u>, or as they call it, 'anti-Semitism'. Munoz says in the *L.A. Times*: "A recent article in *American Libraries* magazine said there has been a nationwide increase in individuals and groups asking libraries to remove books they consider offensive. The article said that many librarians were worried about a general climate of intolerance for unpopular views (Jew censorship), yet nearly 90% of the librarians said they have <u>not</u> withdrawn a book because of a <u>community request</u>."

Oxnard librarian <u>Adrienne Morse</u>, who will review the book, said: "We don't have to agree with everybody's point of view, we trust our readers—we carry the complete works of <u>Adolph Hitler</u>."

The ADL, knowing that they were violating the <u>First Amendment</u>, brought their lawyer big-guns into the fray with more lies: <u>Douglas E. Mirell</u>, an ACLU lawyer who claims he specializes in *First Amendment* issues, said in the *L.A. Times*: "Because the book is <u>not</u> already on the library's shelves the decision is really a matter of <u>purchasing guidelines</u> and <u>not</u> a *First Amendment* issue. Not having been <u>already</u> purchased, this <u>really</u> becomes a <u>matter of policy</u> whether you want to open your forum to this kind of book. <u>Anyone</u> is <u>free</u> to express their opinion on whether a book is or is not appropriate...it is purely a matter of personal predilection."

In 1992 my book had been in the library for 5 years, since 1987. Because of vandalism, Jews tearing

pages from the book, the Library Director, <u>Gail P. Warner</u> had received many requests for it. On <u>Sept. 11</u>, <u>1992</u> Warner signed a Library Book Purchases check No. 2717 and sending it to the author ordered a new book—2nd edition.

On <u>Sept. 12, 1996</u>, upon reading the onslaught of ADL lies in the newspapers a prominent Oxnard lawyer wrote a letter and sent it to the Editor of the *Ventura County Star* newspaper. The lawyer, Joseph D. O'Neill, had been present at the City Council meeting on <u>Sept. 10, 1996</u> when Roy Lockwood spoke and he totally refuted shyster James Reach's lies. In the letter, lawyer O'Neill makes the proper statement that "No <u>person or agency</u> has the <u>legal right</u> to decide what another person can read or refuse to read."

NOTE: (The *Oxnard Star Of David* refused to publish this letter.)

On November 13, 1996 shortly after the election in which Roy Lockwood lost, there appeared headlines in the *Oxnard Star Of David* newspaper by staff writer Tom Kisken: "FISH IN THE COURTHOUSE RAISES STINK AT OXNARD LIBRARY. The Oxnard Library will not purchase a book that argues a 'Jew-cabal' controls the government in Ventura County and across the globe." Continue quote: "Acting on the recommendation of a team of librarians, administrators have turned down citizens' requests that the library buy *There's a Fish in the Courthouse*, said Wendy Penrose, Support Services Program Leader at the library." (Then the allegedly free-minded librarians dropped all pretenses of their unbiased positions.) Still quoting Kisken: "Cathy Thomason, a library administrator, said, 'Librarians and library program leaders agreed the "self-published" book did not meet library standards and only three people have requested the book over the past several years." (This is a bare-faced lie—the purchasing department would not have ordered the book without having a large number of requests.)

Thomason goes on: "The book lacks credibility because it is filled with a number of inaccuracies," and she added, "the librarians characterized the writing as confused and incoherent." Then librarian Adrienne Morse, attempting to cover-up her own guilt, tried to back up Roni Blau Blau and ACLU lawyer Douglas E. Mirell by repeating their lie that "This is not a *First Amendment* issue."

In staff writer <u>Kisken's</u> article also appeared 'Reverend-rabbis' <u>Wayman's</u> and <u>Gorsline's</u> vicious propaganda to sabotage and destroy the *First Amendment* through the <u>United Methodist Church</u>, "<u>This is one of the risks we make in a Democracy</u>, <u>Nuts and Kooks have a right to speak.</u>"

It is very easy to see how long the *First Amendment* would last if the 'Reverend-rabbis' and the <u>United Methodist Church</u> have their way.

On November 13, 1996, the headlines in the *L.A. Times* were not quite as strident. Staff writer Lorenza Munoz' headline, "LIBRARY REJECTS BOOK CALLED ANTI-SEMITIC"—"The Oxnard Public Library has decided not to stock copies of the book, *There's A Fish In The Courthouse*, nearly a month after it was praised by a City Council candidate, but then blasted by critics as being anti-Semitic. The book, written and self-published by Gareth (Gary) L. Wean was considered by the librarians to be inaccurate, lacking in credibility and badly organized, with a confused, rambling and incoherent writing style, said Cathy Thomason of the library's Public Serices Program. We wanted to find something good about this book because it had gotten so much attention, but it was just so bad, said librarian Adrienne Morse, who was one of the three librarians who read the book and recommended that the library not purchase it."

Shyster James Reach said: "I'm happy that the library chose not to acquire the book. It's besmirched the Jews in <u>our community</u> on virtually every page and has no redeeming values." (I ask, what is redeeming value and do all the books in the library have it?)

Still quoting from Munoz: "Librarians said the controversy surrounding the book did not make a difference in their decision, rather, they based their decision on the significant number of inaccuracies in Wean's book. For example, he refers to the former editor of the *Ventura County Star Free Press* as Judas Gius instead of Julius Gius. Wean also states that Gius' father was a Jew from Russia, when in fact his father was an Italian Catholic according to Thomason. It doesn't have historical value because of the inaccuracies in the book, said Thomason." (Is Thomason confusing Catholic Gius and Catholic Madeline Albright who is over fifty years old and claims she was never told by any of her relatives she was a Jew from Russia.) And don't forget the Director of the FBI, the Jew Louis Freeh, who claims to be a Catholic. Albright and Freeh are both Jew spies and saboteurs who infiltrated the Catholic Church. Cathy Thomason is well aware that the Jews from Russia are treacherous, treasonous people and tries to cover up for Gius by lying and claiming that Gius' father was an Italian Catholic. These people involved in censoring (burning) books in the Oxnard Library are a very strange group—shyster James Reach's father was a Jew doctor trying to pretend he was a Christian—he was caught by Satan eating pork and Satan strangled him to death. Shyster Reach, in some twisted, Jew way of thinking, blames the Christians.

Before the November 5, 1996 election and the librarians' decision not to acquire my book, I had visited Roy Lockwood in Oxnard. Roy told me he was a life-time honorary member of the Oxnard Library and that he had great confidence in the librarians' integrity. And that he had always used the library's copy machine to copy all his political campaign material and strategy. Everytime he was there the library Director, Gail P. Warner, always came over, very friendly and showing great interest in his campaign material and strategy and what he was planning. Roy said that Gail P. Warner had left Oxnard and was appointed the director of a public library in Oregon and suggested that I contact her; perhaps I would learn something about how the Oxnard library operated.

I located Gail P. Warner; she had become the Director of the Grants Pass, Oregon, Public Library. Contacting Gail Warner at the library, she told me she remembered Lockwood very well, but when I showed her a copy of the check she had signed when she ordered a copy of my book to replace the old one for the Oxnard Library, Warner suddenly became very nervous and she claimed she had no recollection of ever signing the check or knowing about the book or that it had been vandalized in the Oxnard Library. Warner said that she had people waiting in her office and that she had to go. She left very hurriedly.

Warner's nervous, furtive actions and looks had stirred my thoughts—I knew something was wrong—there was something far more sinister to all this than I had thought. But when you are dealing with the Mishpucka, everything is suspect—they have infiltrated everything.

I remembered, it had been a little over a year ago: In a Grants Pass newspaper I had read about some real 'dirty-tricks' involving the head librarian of Grants Pass. At that time I had thought it was a very strange story—why would a librarian be involved in such a clandestine, underhanded operation as trying to destroy a man's business, a little, small-town newspaper. The man had been exposing local corruption involving members of a school board.

The small newspaper was the *Josephine County Courier*; the owner was John Tefteller.

It was after the November 5, 1996 election—I had a meeting with John Tefteller. He, like Roy Lockwood, had been running for local office for Josephine County Commissioner (same as County Supervisor in California). Like Lockwood, Tefteller had been running on a platform of exposing corruption and returning the local government to the people. Tefteller was sure to win by a solid margin—but when the votes were counted, Tefteller had lost, strangely, just like Lockwood.

Tefteller related the story sticking in my mind about the librarian. He gave me a copy of the <u>September</u> and <u>December 1995</u> issues of the *Josephine County Courier* which carried the articles (copies attached hereto). It was Gail P. Warner alright! The same one who had been vandalizing books at Oxnard Library. The amazing facts of Warner's corruption, her stealthy, criminal conspiratorial acts of trying to destroy a man's business and interference into the process of free elections while using her government office, exposed an extraordinary trail of sabotage, provocateur and evil.

I talked to Roy Lockwood again and he now realized why Gail P. Warner had acted so friendly and shown so much interest in him and the copies of his political strategy at the Oxnard Library. (He had thought that she was just a nice person.) Until now he had long puzzled as to how the *Oxnard Star Of David* newspaper was always ahead of him in blocking his political plans and strategy. I talked with another man in Grants Pass: He stated that he was well aware of Librarian Gail P. Warner and her activities of purging the Grants Pass Library of books (book burning) with things in them she didn't like and didn't want the public to have access to.

Then this man rambled off an amazing statement: "My relative in California is an official of the United Methodist Church; she preaches all kinds of kookie things...and I know about their 'Faith Connection' activities." I said, "But that is all Jew, rabbi lies that they are messing up the Christians' minds with." He answered, "Oh no, I am a Christian but I believe what they preach...about Mary was a prostitute and whored around with the Italian soldiers and that Jesus was not the Son of God and that the Jews didn't kill Jesus, the Italians did it."

Shocked, I said, "Good lord, if you believe that filth, you can't be a Christian."

He smiled, "Oh yes, I am a Christian, that's what the Christians believe." Unable to stand any more of this idiocy, I left.

The really frightening thing about this was that the United Methodist Church has day-care schools. How can any real Christian who believes in Christ possibly turn their children over to this so-called 'Faith Connection' evil? This Satanic rabbi garbage has only one goal—the eventual destruction of the Christian Religion.

To be continued.

CHAPTER 13

SANANDA: THERE SHALL BE NO LIE LEFT UNEXPOSED!

10/25/97 ESU "JESUS" SANANDA

Good afternoon, my scribe. I, Esu Immanuel "Jesus" Sananda, have come at this time that a much-needed message go forth.

Your environment is changing and, with each passing day, you will notice more and more outward signs of this change. Many resist the change and will refuse to see the clues all about them. These are the times prophesied some two thousand years past.

There shall be no lie left unexposed!

The heart of man will become as an open book for all to read. The quiet (behind the scenes) manipulators of those ones who crave power, control, and physical material are beginning to see that their games no longer work and that the whole world can see right through them. These ones need the cloak of secrecy in order to keep their "status" in society. This is to say that their ego demands the status and these ones are slaves to their ego-self.

Such was the fall of one called Lucifer ("the Lighted one"). As he continues to succumb to the pressures of his ego, he efforts to manipulate others to walk his path and thus justify his position or argument with his Creator — GOD!

You cannot be greater than He who created you! In the physical, you may become greater than your parents in some material way, but you can NEVER be more than Infinite Source. You CAN attain the level of a "leading-edge" awareness WITH Him, and therein is the background for the statement "I and my Father are one".

To hide in secrecy, due to shame of actions taken, is but to deny self-responsibility. If you are hiding, then you know that you have done something wrong. Yet, God knows you! You are not hiding from Him!

And, as your environment continues to shift upward in frequency, so too shall your physically-oriented brethren come to know the REAL you—as a result of a heightened perception of the interconnectedness between all things.

It is time to let go of the garbage and the pretense, for the days of pretending are but over. YOUR responsibility for YOUR own spiritual growth is becoming ever more apparent to all as more of you ones "grow up". Would you take on the blame because another has chosen to smoke cigarettes for many years and now has lung cancer? No, the "blame" and consequences fall squarely on the shoulders of the one choosing to chronically poison their vehicle in such a

manner. THIS IS A TIME FOR HONESTLY CONFRONTING THYSELF!

Those of you who cannot accept the changes happening all around you, and who are embroiled deeply in the physical-material aspect of this experience, will find yourselves in an ever more difficult environment in which to survive.

To begin with, ones will no longer see you as somehow being helpless. Ones will see you, rightfully, as a fragment of Creator.

So when you try to make excuses for your actions or inactions, such will be seen for the ego fear-based responses (fear being the polar opposite of Joy/Love/GOD!) that they are, and there will be little-to-no sympathy to be found. Thus the ego-self will literally starve into submission, or the physical experience will expire due to the severe unbalanced condition.

This message is intended as a "heads-up" indicator to you who are seeking, so that you can know the mechanism by which peace shall be attained on your planet. When there can be no lie or manipulation or conspiracy, then there can be no war.

When you finally can see your brethren, animals, and plants with the eyes of a TRULY connected soul, you will see the beauty and magnificence of Creator in ALL things. You will not listen to anyone who speaks of destroying any part of it!

You ones are experiencing in truly wondrous times, for there are great insights to be experienced, and even greater growth to be achieved, as this transformation unfolds. Our purpose is to assist each of you with this process and to provide you with guidance when you have TRUE desire for same.

You may do that which you will with what is offered here. Our hope is that you will look beyond the words, and go within and connect for yourself, and experience the meaning and intent of each message. You will find that such is offered with great Love and Higher Understanding.

Your world is in great, great chaos and you are not being shown anywhere near the whole picture in your general media sources. This is in large part due to the fact that the illusionary facade of the "elite" is failing to fool you-the-people.

MANY are beginning to see through the lies—especially those of you who maintain selves in a high-frequency state. Thus, those who are responsible for manipulating (mind-controlling) you through such media conduits have had to provide ever more "artificial" "entertainment" for your consumption in the guise of your so-called news programs. In many respects, your "news" must be carefully manufactured, and even more carefully presented, to avoid having to tell you truth.

However, as more and more people draw upon the Courage to speak out, the truth of any situation cannot be contained. This is the TRUE meaning of the phrase "the power of the people" and it would be wise to remember that such is your birthright as a Lighted fragment of Creator

Source. In this regard is there "safety in numbers" since the control tactics of the elite would-be-kings break down when enough stand in the Light of Truth and share that Truth. And as I said so many years ago, to those ones close to me at that time, who likewise battled with their fears of inadequacy or overwhelm, "Where two or more are gathered in My name, I am also there!"

The programming of the people has one great error and that is the fact that the God-force within can only be contained with the consent of the individual. When there comes, within the individual, a desire to understand and be free, then there is no programming, anywhere, that can contain the potential energy of that desire! To attempt to contain such desire defies the most fundamental Law of The Creation: "Achieve the wisdom of knowledge inasmuch as this will enable you to wisely follow the Laws of The Creation."

This is the Power behind the phrase "the call compels the answer" and the controllers know their days are numbered as you Lighted ones wake up and ask, with heart desire, to be shown Truth, for those are powerful energies of inquiry set into motion, and such sincere questioning also then allows us (gives us permission in your free-will environment) to help you more in finding those answers you seek.

Meanwhile, the experience of being a puppet has its value, too, in the evolutionary cycles of the soul. The value comes from the experience of overcoming the "lie". You must agree to be trapped in order to be trapped. Many of you enjoy the challenge of solving difficult puzzles and will, at some level, agree to become trapped. Again, there are NO victims, only volunteers.

With this said I, Esu Sananda, hope that you can see that there is no fear-mongering here and that I am simply pointing out the observable facts. For a great deal of your population, the fear of death is only surpassed by the fear of living! This is to say that many of you have been mentally conditioned (mind controlled) to worry about doing the "right" thing. So much so that you actually spend more time contemplating activity than actually DOING.

Your fears of doing the "wrong" thing cause you to procrastinate to the point of inaction. These are the subtle tactics of the "puppet masters" who are pulling your strings.

For those of you who are sitting out there wondering, "What can I do?" I say to you: go within and find within your Heart that which has great value to you in terms of inner fulfillment. Then take action while holding the inner Joy foremost within. From this position of True Power you can create universes, let alone move the mountains that seem to be in your way.

You limit yourselves; it is not God or some evil being somewhere who does so. You are, indeed, your own worst enemy, by far! Look within and cast out that which causes you worry (fear). There is nothing to worry about or fear when you TRULY understand WHO you are and acknowledge, WITH FEELING, your personal connection within to All That Is!

You only have to get quiet and find within that which your heart will guide you to, and then you will know with certainty that there is NOTHING to fear—EVER!

Look forward to the rebalancing-rebirthing process that is taking place at this time. It is what

you came here to be a part of and experience. Your inner desire is in alignment with facing the challenges of this experience.

May you have the Eyes to see, the Ears to hear, and the Heart to understand that which is coming into your experience.

I am Esu Immanuel Sananda. Many refer to me as "Jesus". The name matters not, for in time that too will fade. I come to honor my promise to your world and to my Father, that all of my responsibilities be met. With great Love, I place my blessing upon this message. In Light and Love—Salu!

CHAPTER 14

WATCH MIDDLE EAST SCENE QUIETLY HEATING UP

On Several Fronts "Overlooked" By Media

With some curiosity and a lot of concern we have all been watching the snippets on the regular controlled-media news programs which report various United States' military forces moving into various "alert positions" in the Middle East. But these reports have been, at best, vague and seemingly purposeless suggestions of saber rattling. Do you smell rats in the woodwork?

To help fill-in some media-neglected possibilities for all the military fuss, we here present several insightful excerpts from the International News Section of Dr. John Coleman's superb World In Review for July 1997. John's sources provide several media-hidden items that may be part of the puzzle pieces for what is brewing in the Middle East.

To leave Israel out of the Big Picture when painting ANY portrait of Middle East unrest is usually a glaring oversight. Yet, in the context of the news items brought into the spotlight below, Israel would APPEAR to be a non-player.

Just keep in mind that the complexity and deviousness of Israel's involvement runs like an undercurrent in all Middle Eastern affairs. Moreover, Israel will always at least enter the equation through our mostly-bought-and-paid-for (with our own "foreign aid" money, no less!) Congress.

As Gary Wean put it on page 6 of this issue of CONTACT: "Of the one hundred Senators, there is not a single Senator remaining who is loyal to America or the people—each and every one of them has taken gold from the Mishpucka rabbis and now belongs totally to the synagogue."

Or, as Mark Twain put it more succinctly a long time ago: "There is no distinctly native, American criminal class—except Congress!"

—Dr. Edwin M. Young, Editor-In-Chief

7/97 WORLD IN REVIEW

TURKEY

No cruise missiles rained down on Ankara. No U.S. and British warplanes headed for the Turkish capital, bristling with bombs and rockets. No "no fly" zone was established over the southern border region of Turkey. Yet, when President Saddam Hussein tried to foil the CIA-plot to incite Kurds on the border of Iraq and Turkey to rebel against Baghdad, President Bush and President Clinton sent waves of cruise missiles, at the cost of \$1 million dollars each, crashing down on Baghdad and several towns and cities to punish Iraq. But this time there was no violent reaction from Washington, although it was clear that **Turkey**

was engaged in a war of extermination of the Kurds along its southern border with Iraq.

In a week-long operation, Turkish military sources said its forces had killed 50 "guerrillas", bringing the number killed to 80 since May, although the Kurds say their casualties are **much higher**. Since the crackdown against the Kurds began, Turkish military sources say they killed "3,000 rebels" while losing 113 of their troops. Imagine what would have happened if Saddam Hussein admitted to slaughtering 3000 Kurds!

Where is the outrage from the liberal media which covered acres of newsprint when Saddam Hussein dared to defend the national sovereignty of his country? Even Bush, and then Clinton, had to admit that casualties among the Kurds as a result of Iraqi military action were **only minimal.** Yet, the Iraqi military was chased out of the area in which the Kurds are now regularly slaughtered and the cruise missiles launched were against the hapless civilian population of Baghdad. Something sure needs fixing! U.S. national hypocrisy is becoming more and more glaring, not only in this arena of the Middle East, but in the entire region, especially in foreign policy toward Arab and Muslim states.

SAUDI ARABIA

Alone among all of the news magazines and news letters, only *WIR* reported the serious situation which was developing in Saudi Arabia. This was at least two years ago. In tightening his grip upon his claim to the Crown Prince Abdullah Bin Azizis on the march in his **own country and in neighboring Syria and Iran**, as well as other Arab states. Of course none of this is being reported by the mainstream U.S. media. Washington wants to make the American people believe that its relations with the Saudi government are in good shape; **far from the truth**.

On June 24, Abdullah journeyed to Damascus, Syria, to meet with President Hafez el Assad. The two discussed relations with Iran, and according to intelligence sources, an agreement was reached, in the terms of which Abdullah arranged for Saudi Arabia to pay a good portion of the \$14 billion Syria owes Russia and, in addition, finance modernization plans for the Syrian Army. In return, Assad will ask Iran not to train forces hostile to the Saudi leadership and stop sending them to secret locations in Lebanon, from where they are infiltrated into Saudi Arabia. On June 26, Abdullah was in Beirut having secret talks with the Lebanese government. In the meantime Assad had secured an agreement with Iran that Teheran would cease recruiting anti-Saudi guerrillas and disarm those already in camps in Lebanon.

In return, Iran made a pre-condition that, as part of the deal, Abdullah would tell American forces in Saudi Arabia to **start withdrawing from the kingdom.** On his way back from Beirut, Assad conveyed a new readiness on the part of the Teheran government to cooperate with Abdullah, and once back in Riyadh, he sent minister of state Abdulaziz al Khuwaitir to meet with Iran's President Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani. In their meetings, Khuwaitir told the Iranian leadership that Abdullah would attend the Islamic Conference Organization summit in Teheran in December.

Abdullah also announced that his country would refuse an invitation to attend the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) conference because of Israeli participation, and then berated the U.S. for supporting Israel in spite of the near-collapse of the peace process. These are indeed ominous developments for U.S.

foreign policy in the volatile Middle East, and it will be interesting to see how Secretary of State Albright and the Clinton administration deal with the change of direction in Saudi Arabia's relations with the U.S.

IRAN

While the Clinton administration is sharpening its long knives in anticipation of some kind of military action against Iran, the Teheran leadership is not sitting on folded hands. On July 5, General Mohsen Rezal denied rumors said to be spread by the CIA that he was to resign his position as the head of the Pasdarans (Revolutionary Guard) and confirmed his allegiance to President-elect Mohamed Khatarni. He also **pledged full cooperation with other Gulf States and Saudi Arabia** but only **after** all American forces **leave the area**. Khatami said he will talk again with Rezal, who is not responsible to the Iranian parliament, but solely to the authority of the spiritual head of the country. These developments show that Iranian resistance to American influence, in the Gulf States and the Middle East in general, is stiffening.

CHAPTER 15

THE NEWS DESK by Dr. Al Overholt 12/1/97

WHAT HAPPENED TO OVER 50,000 U.S. NUKE WARHEADS?

From the INTERNET, 10/97: [quoting]

We've heard about the nuke warheads missing in Russia—now it comes out that the U.S. Energy Department can't account for over 50,000 nuclear warheads. They say they have dismantled up to 30,000 nuclear bombs according to the *Los Angeles Times*. However, they don't have any records to prove this was done.

These missing documents, of what happened to these warheads, could be troublesome in the negotiations for future arms control. [End quoting]

Knowing how the Elite of this world operate, I would venture to say that many of these warheads are still around and someones have made a big-big fortune pedaling them to their friends **and enemies—anything for a buck, is their motto.**

MAD COWS AND MILK-GATE

From the INTERNET, by Virgil Hulse, M.D., http://talkusa.com/madcow.txt, 10/23/97: [quoting]

Mad Cow Disease is here in the United States. How do we know? From scientific evidence from some of the best scientists we have in the United States. Our deer have it. Our cows have it. Mink have it. It may not appear to be the same as in Britain and Switzerland and eight other countries, but we are not exempt, even though we would like to be. The disease in our cows seems to show more of a downer-like syndrome. Under the microscope it may appear differently to pathologist and microbiologist, but we have it just the same. We have not diagnosed it in cows as the same mutant of the mad cow disease that they have in Britain, but from scientific evidence, we have it [here]. Let me explain. Our mink on fur farms, on many occasions, have developed the mad mink disease by eating downer cows (dead, dying, diseased cows). An example is a 7000-mink fur farm in Stetsonville, Wisconsin. After eating downer cows, 4000 of the mink developed the mad mink disease and died. About 1 gram of the brains were injected into the brains of cows and these cows developed the mad cow disease and died. These cows were then fed back to mink and they too developed the mad mink disease and died. You can't have better proof that we have a variant of the mad cow disease in this country. Not only this, but our deer have the mad deer disease in parts of Colorado.

At Washington D.C. in Dec 1996, top scientists from NIH stated that TSE (mad cow disease) was in the United States; it was in all vertebrates and mammals—at least 1 in a million of these animals—and that there was no way to get rid of it. Scientists have admitted that they were wrong when they said that we did

not have the mad cow disease in our animals in the past. The scientific name for all of these mad animal diseases is Transmissible Spongiform Encephalopathy or TSE. In most cases it causes holes in the brain so that it looks like a sponge under the microscope. But not always. Sometimes it even looks like Alzheimer's disease. But it does not the brain and causes animals, and man, to die a horrible death. Most scientists believe it is caused by a prion. A prion is not a bacteria or virus. It is a protein. It does not cause an antibody reaction in the animal. It can not be killed by normal sterilization procedures used in hospitals. It is not killed by irradiation or formaldehyde. It is scary; why, because of the mistake that was made in Britain. Certain government scientists said that we had no proof that the mad cow disease could be transmitted to humans. Now we know that they were wrong and under the guise that it was not scientifically proven a whole generation of people may die a horrible death. In fact it is not limited to Britain.

The FDA is proposing a rule that ruminants not be fed to ruminants (a ruminant is an animal that chews the cud like goats, sheep, deer and cows). However, in this proposed rule they are going to allow cows' blood to be fed to cows. What a mistake they are making! Government scientists stated originally that HIV or AIDS could not be transmitted by blood or milk in the past. Because of this fatal mistake many people have died from blood transfusions. Medical doctors know how infectious blood can be. Recently 500 children were given blood products that came from donors that subsequently died of Creutzfeldt Jacob disease (the human form of the mad cow disease). Now we won't know for years whether these children will die because of receiving this blood product.

We should be using our common sense and stop feeding dead cows and their blood to cows. The FDA has been proposing to stop doing this for at least 3 years. They now say that maybe it will go in effect in Dec 1997. They state that we have a voluntary ban on it now. Voluntary bans do not work. They didn't work in Britain or in Europe. Because of this we may have a plague that is more serious than AIDS, according to top scientists in the world. No wonder people are becoming vegetarians all over the world and that it is becoming very popular here in the United States. People are learning the facts and are using their common sense in what they choose to drink and eat.

In the United States presently 50-80% of the cows in certain herds are infected with the bovine leukemia virus. This cow leukemia virus causes cancer in the blood, the bones, and all organs of the cow, including the udder (the breast of the cow). Many people in the United States drink raw milk, especially milkers and dairyman and their children. Much of our cheese in this country is not pasteurized. We import cheese from other countries that is not pasteurized. Many viruses or genes of the viruses that cause cancer can be transmitted this way in milk and dairy products. This has been proven in experimental animals, including cows, sheep and chimpanzees. In the United States one-out-of-two men will get an invasive cancer in their lifetime. One-out-of-three women will get an invasive cancer in their lifetime. One-out-of-nine women will develop breast cancer and are drinking milk from cows that have the cow leukemia virus produced in their udders or breast. We can take any carton of milk and, with the polymerase chain reaction test, find antibodies to the cow leukemia virus in the carton of pasteurized milk. We know that 5-10 percent of the DNA in humans has been replaced by animal retroviruses like the bovine leukemia virus. Another virus in cows and cows' milk is the bovine immunodeficiency virus (cow AIDS virus). In some herds, 50% of the cows are infected with this AIDS virus. We are unable to sell our cows to Europe because our cows are infected with the bovine leukemia virus. Many countries in Europe have eliminated or reduced the bovine leukemia virus by eradication programs. We could do this in the United States by simple methods, in several years.

Dr. Virgil Hulse reveals shocking facts about beef and dairy products in the book *Mad Cows and Milk Gate*. The book tells you how bacteria found in milk and beef is also found in Crohn's disease in children and adults and is not killed by pasteurization. Why, an epidemic of diseases may lie in wait behind plastic wrap and dairy cartons. [*This is*] what every parent should know about milk and beef products.

Dr. Virgil Hulse, author of *Mad Cows and Milk Gate* is a dairy scientist, a cancer epidemiologist. He was a milk and dairy inspector for 13 years in the State of California, and is Board Certified in Family Practice and in Public Health and Preventive Medicine. [End quoting]

Please use common sense about everything you hear or read—if you get too paranoid you'll have to give up breathing, eating and drinking because the Elite are spreading disease every way you can think of doing it. Take your preventatives that the Hosts have given us [See *New Gaia Products* offerings in this paper.] and keep the Light shield around you at all times.

NASHVILLE **DENIES** PAYMENT ON \$1.8 BILLION GOLD CERTIFICATE!

Excerpted from the ASSOCIATED PRESS, 10/12/97: [quoting]

Bill Hester says the city of Nashville owes him big—\$1.8 billion in gold to be exact.

Hester, a computer consultant for legal firms, said he inherited from his grandfather a \$1,000 municipal bond issued in 1882 by the Nashville Water Works. Interest on the bond was to be paid in gold, and the city made only one interest payment—in 1910, he said.

Hester said the bond is now worth about \$1.8 billion if paid in gold, or \$1 million in cash.

Hester contacted Nashville 10 years ago about the bond. The city has refused to pay and Hester has hired a Nashville law firm.

"My attorneys will be asking for the payment in gold," Hester said. "The city of Memphis lost a case on one of these (bearer bonds), and the same law firm in that case has joined my law firm."

Nashville officials say a punched hole with a date on the bond proves it was paid.

"It is our position that in the absence of additional evidence, it has been paid," city spokesman Craig Griffith said. "We have old bonds like that hanging as decoration in our finance office."

But Hester said historical records show that on bonds of that age, each time an interest payment was made on the bond, a hole was punched with the date.

"By the time a bond was completely paid, it would look like Swiss cheese," Hester said. "And then the city would take the bond and destroy it."

He said the one punch on the bond does not mean it was paid off but rather that one interest payment was

made. [End quoting]

Very interesting. Now let's see if they can win this lawsuit.

<u>INDIANS PROTEST</u> GEOTHERMAL PLAN

Tribes call the land sacred; groups challenge need.

From THE BAKERSFIELD CALIFORNIAN, 10/18/97: [quoting]

What may be the nation's last great untapped source for geothermal power is also a nearly untouched expanse of land Indian tribes consider sacred.

Two geothermal producers have proposed building plants on both sides of Medicine Lake [Northern California], with each project providing power for tens of thousands of households.

But critics say industrial development of the federally owned lands would threaten not only a complex watershed of the Sacramento River but also sacred American Indian sites.

"This is one of the last really pristine areas of the state," said Jerry Roybal, director of the Deer Knuckle Society, an aboriginal rights group. "Even beyond its spiritual importance, this area really should be a national park for use by all people in its natural state rather than being compromised by commercial exploitation."

He was joined in opposing the projects by the tribal government of the Pit River Nation, several environmental groups and a homeowners' group.

Sitting on the southern edge of the Cascades, the tree-shrouded lake sits in part of the seven-mile-wide caldera of the Medicine Lake Volcano, which scientists say has erupted at least 17 times during the past 12,000 years.

The lake, a fir-lined blue gem used in ceremony by the Shasta, Modoc and Pit River nations in the Klamath and Modoc National Forests, as well as by non-Indians many of who maintain second homes around the lake.

The first energy proposal, being advanced by the San Jose-based Calpine Company, involves the construction of a 49.9-megawatt geothermal plant abut three miles northeast of the lake on federal leases in the Glass Mountain area.

"We've had an interest in Glass Mountain for a long time," said Calpine vice president Peter Camp. "Certainly longer than the current controversy."

"With deregulation, it's not clear this additional energy is really needed when PG&E is unloading power facilities," says Carl Weidert, a Shingletown member of the Motherlode chapter of the Sierra Club.

Others, including Richard Poore of the Fall River Resource Conservation District, say they have been ignored in the environmental review process.

They argue that further study is needed because the system of lava tubes and volcanic aquifers in the region is largely unknown. Construction could lead to adverse effects on species such as the Shasta Crayfish, native trout and coyote mint, a medicinal herb, they say.

The second project is a similar 48-megawatt facility. [End quoting]

When are we going to put enough pressure on the Elite to force them to release the free energy devices that they have been hiding from us for generations. These devices will <u>obsolete powerlines and power plants</u> and also "take the wind out of the sails" of the global warming prophets.

There's no need for us to be slaves to the Big Oil Elite.

GLOWING MICE HELP STANFORD SCIENTISTS TRACK VIRUS GROWTH

From *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, 10/13/97: [quoting]

Scientists at Stanford University are injecting firefly genes into rats and mice, hoping to unlock the mysteries of how viruses spread through living organisms.

The firefly genes enable cells to make an enzyme called luciferase, which emits a pale yellowish-green light when combined with a similarly named substance, luciferin. The result is mice that glow, allowing scientists to determine when and where other, disease-related genes are active.

While the glow can't be seen with the naked eye, researchers use a \$90,000 digital video camera that can detect extremely faint light. In a dark room, even organs deep in the body can emit enough light to be seen.

In one instance, scientists have injected some of the mice with the firefly genes combined with a gene normally found in HIV. By studying the conditions under which the HIV gene is active, new techniques to battle AIDS may be discovered.

The next step for researchers is to link the entire human immunodeficiency virus with the firefly gene, and to use it in mice in which scientists have introduced a human immune system. Then, drugs could be tested.

"To have an indicator light in these animals that tells you where and when the virus is replicating—in the living animal in realtime—that would be amazing," said Christopher Contag, the director of bioluminescence research at Stanford's School of Medicine.

A report on the work is published in this month's issue of the journal *Photochemistry and Photobiology*. [End quoting]

The Elite already have the method of curing all diseases and to be playing with genes the way these mad-

scientists are, is putting all humans in potential danger of severe gene mutations.

INFORMED ADULT'S MEDICAL RIGHTS IN CALIFORNIA

Excerpted from DAILY APPELLATE REPORT, 3/24/97, sent by Ray Renick: [quoting]

Both the United States Supreme Court and the California Supreme Court have recognized the right of a person to determine "what shall be done with his [or her] own body..." (*Hill v. National Collegiate Atheletic Assn.* (1994) 7 Cal.4th 1, 91; accord, *Thor v. Superior Court, supra*, 5 Cal.4th 725, 731.) Moreover, "...under California law a competent, informed adult has a fundamental right of self-determination to refuse or demand the withdrawal of medical treatment of any form irrespective of the personal consequences." [End quoting]

This applies to vaccinations of any type.

IMELDA MARCOS TRIES TO CUT DEAL SHARING GOLD WITH GOV'T

From THE FILIPINO EXPRESS, 10/6-12/97: [quoting]

Former Philippine first lady Imelda Marcos urged the government on September 30 to do a deal with her over sharing her late husband's assets to head off other, spurious claims.

"It is time for a settlement between the Philippine government and the Marcos family to settle the assets for the benefit of the Filipino people... and to prevent spurious foreign claims," Marcos said in a statement.

The widow of late president Ferdinand Marcos did not specify the value of assets left by her husband.

But officials said previous talks with the family revolved around \$500 million kept by the Marcoses in Swiss banks.

President Fidel Ramos said, however, he was still waiting for Congress to pass a resolution setting guidelines for compromise talks with the Marcoses.

Without such guidelines "any compromises entered into by the government would be subject to suspicion that would lead to all kinds of speculations and even investigations," he said.

Ramos, speaking at a news conference, said it was up to Congress to specify how the Marcos assets should be split.

Previous talks on a 75-25 sharing, with the government getting the bulk of the money, collapsed after the family failed to submit a full inventory of the Marcos assets, officials said.

Widespread belief that Marcos left huge amounts of money after he died in Hawaii in 1989 has touched off a wild scramble by claimants.

The assets are also being claimed by victims of human rights abuses under the Marcos rule and by a U.S. firm representing a Filipino treasure hunter from whom Marcos soldiers in the 1970s allegedly stole a statue of Buddha supposedly made of gold.

The human rights victims have been awarded \$2 billion in damages by a U.S. court for ordeals they suffered under Marcos. [End quoting]

The Elite are like hungary hyenas when someone has money that they want, whether it was gotten legally or illegally.

BIG QUAKE PREDICTED FOR THIS WINTER IN OSAKA, JAPAN

Excerpted from LETTER from a CONTACT subscriber in Japan, 10/5/97: [paraphrasing]

From observing the condition of Osaka's geological faults, an expert predicted a big earthquake will happen this winter, probably in the "first quarter of January" 1998. The whereabouts of another Japan quake after the Osaka quake is also known and the government is being notified.

The subscriber says, "Most predictions giving times of events usually end up not materializing, but I've never known [his source] to be wrong when he's so adamant. This may well be the quake Soltec and Scallion have warned about for Japan, although they said this year. Perhaps Osaka is receiving a week or two of grace."

His source has said that at the same time or shortly after, following on the heels of the Osaka quake there will be quakes in California so all need to be prepared over there this winter too. [End paraphrasing]

Stresses are building to overwhelming proportions in Mother Earth, so **BE PREPARED!**

SENATOR SHOULD FACE THE FACTS

From *THE DAILY NEWS*, Los Angeles, Letter to editor, 10/28/97: [quoting]

Re "Member's bid for laptop [computer] puts Senate into tizzy" (Daily News, Oct. 22):

The statement by Sen. Dianne Feinstein provides a great insight into how she perceives her role in our government.

As reported, she said, "Senators should speak from a lifetime of experience, not from facts punched up by their nimble fingers."

Yeah—we sure don't want those pesky facts to get in the way of our government.

We should only be concerned with feelings. Laws should make us feel good regardless of whether they actually accomplish anything. Facts just clutter up the debate with useless realities.

I think a heavy dose of facts would cure what ails her. —Roger Sorensen [End quoting]

One thing Diane is noted for is that she only faces the "facts" that she makes up.

<u>U.S. FINANCING WORK</u> AT RUSSIAN GERM LABS

PREVENTING PROLIFERATION IS THE GOAL

From S.F. CHRONICLE, 8/16/97: [quoting]

Novosibirsk, Russia

The U.S. government is financing research at Russian facilities that only two years ago were top-secret laboratories involved in the production of biological weapons, according to U.S. and Russian officials.

The pilot program, which has not previously been made public, aims to keep Russian researchers comfortably employed at home, discouraging them from selling their lethal expertise on the world market.

Additionally, U.S. scientists say they hope to use the initiative, which began quietly about eight months ago, to share knowledge gained by Russian scientists who for more than 25 years have been testing the limits of such formidable biological threats as ebola, anthrax and shigella.

"Our prime objective is to try to engage those scientists who were involved in the old (Soviet) program," Colonel Dennis Duplantier of the Defense Department said in confirming the initiative. "We're trying to keep them at the lab bench. We're concerned about the proliferation problem."

Dr. Chris Howson of the National Academy of Sciences, a prestigious society of top American scientists, said his group is involved because it wants to get its hands "on the wonderful expertise (at these facilities) and put it to work on improving global health, not harming it".

So far, he added, the Russian scientists "have been incredibly open".

The program is being run by a joint committee of the U.S. Department of Defense and the National Academy of Sciences, and receives funds from both the U.S. Department of Energy and the State Department. The program's overall cost has not been calculated, officials said, but none of the eight research projects is budgeted at more than \$20,000.

The projects include research on a Siberian river fluke that causes human liver cancer, a particular strain of smallpox, and a Russian-invented chemical that appears to retard the growth of ebola viruses in test-tube studies.

Next month, the U.S. agencies involved will review the first efforts, officials said, and decide whether to go ahead with a million-dollar collaborative research program that would include allowing Russian scientists to work in the top security biohazards lab at Fort Detrick, Md.

Scientists from the U.S. military and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention in Atlanta would, in turn, work inside the former Biopreparat facilities.

If the plan goes through—and all indications are that the Defense Department is enthusiastic about the effort—U.S. scientists will undoubtedly be shocked by what they see.

Many of the laboratories were created by the then-Soviet Union in 1973, just months after the signing of the Bioweapons Treaty between Presidents Nixon and Leonid Brezhnev, according to information acknowledged in July by Russian officials in a meeting with representatives of the U.S. National Academy of Sciences. The treaty was to ban all research on bioweapons.

At that point, the officials said, the Soviet Central Committee created Biopreparat, an ultrasecret biological weapons program that involved laboratories at a minimum of 47 sites. The labs and test facilities were scattered across Russia, employing more than 40,000 workers, 9,000 of whom were scientists.

By all accounts, Biopreparat attracted the elite of Russian biologists, lured by top pay and privileged access to housing and luxury goods. But the program was dramatically downsized after the dissolution of the Soviet Union in 1991 and more than half of Biopreparat scientists have since left—many abandoning Russia for more sophisticated laboratories in the West, according to officials involved with the U.S. program there. [End quoting]

Is it any wonder there are so many people coming down with all kinds of strange diseases?

THE RULES OF THE JUSTICE GAME

Excerpted from *THE AMERICAN'S BULLETIN*, 10/97: [quoting]

According to: Alan M. Dershowitz:

Rule I: Almost all criminal defendants are 'in fact' guilty.

Rule II: All criminal defense lawyers, prosecutors and judges understand and believe Rule I.

Rule III: It is easier to convict guilty defendants by violating the *Constitution* than by complying with it and in some cases it is impossible to convict guilty defendants without violating the *Constitution*.

Rule IV: Almost all police lie about whether they violated the *Constitution* in order to convict guilty defendants.

Rule V: All prosecutors, judges, and defense attorneys are aware of Rule IV.

Rule VI: Many prosecutors implicitly encourage police to lie about whether they violated the Constitu-

tion in order to convict guilty defendants.

Rule VII: All judges are aware of Rule VI.

Rule VIII: Most trial judges pretend to believe police officers who they know are lying.

Rule IX: All appellate judges are aware of Rule VIII, yet many pretend to believe the trial judges who pretend to believe the lying police officers.

Rule X: Most judges disbelieve defendants about whether their constitutional rights have been violated, even if they are telling the truth.

Rule XI: Most judges and prosecutors would not knowingly convict a defendant who they believe to be innocent of the crime charge (or a closely related charge).

Rule XII: Rule XI does not apply to members of organized crime, big time drug dealers, career criminals, or potential informers.

Rule XIII: Nobody really wants justice. [End quoting]

Does the O.J. case and many of the other cases you know about make more sense now?

I vehemently disagree with Rule XI—the majority of judges would rule whatever their Elite bosses tell them to rule and most of the time it is **strictly UN-Constitutional.**

COURT ACCUSES FBI OF 'WILD WEST' TACTICS AT RUBY RIDGE

From *THE NEW FEDERALIST*, 10/6/97: [quoting]

A Federal Appeals Court has severely censured the FBI for the conduct of its agents during the August 1992 siege at Ruby Ridge, Idaho, charging that the agency's "shoot to kill" policy was "a gross deviation from constitutional principles, and a wholly unwarranted return to a lawless and arbitrary Wild West school of law enforcement".

The U.S. Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit said that the FBI's special rules at Ruby Ridge "violated clearly established law, and any reasonable law enforcement officer should have been aware of that fact".

The ruling, issued Sept. 25, rejected a claim by 13 FBI agents and federal marshals that they were entitled to qualified immunity for their actions at Ruby Ridge—which led to the deaths of the son and the wife of separatist Randy Weaver. The ruling allows Kevin Harris, severely wounded in the shootout, to proceed with a \$10-million civil suit against the agents. The FBI sniper who killed Vicki Weaver, was also indicted on charges of involuntary manslaughter. [End quoting]

Finally, a small bit of justice has opened up for these Ruby Ridge defendants.

<u>U.N. INVESTIGATOR</u> ANGERS LAWMAKERS

Excerpted from *THE WASHINGTON TIMES*, Vol.4, No. 42, 1997: [quoting]

A U.N. human rights investigator last week concluded his examination of the use of the death penalty in the United States, a probe that has angered powerful lawmakers as an intrusion on U.S. sovereignty.

The United Nations says the probe is not meant as a condemnation of the U.S. justice system but as a routine review similar to what many countries undergo.

The investigator, Bacre Waly Ndiaye, says he is surprised anyone would object.

"I do not know why anyone would feel threatened or insulted if they are opened to scrutiny," said Mr. Ndiaye, speaking by telephone from San Francisco.

"If they have a good reason to be proud, I would think they would welcome the world in to look and see why they are proud of their system."

But the probe has angered Sen. Jesse Helms, North Carolina Republican... [End quoting]

It's "alright" when we go investigate other countries—and even worse, demand that they make certain changes.

Furthermore, it's our Congress and other leaders who have turned over our sovereignty to the U.N., so what is the fuss about with an investigator doing his job that they gave him? I guess it's the old story, "Don't do to me what I do to you."

JANE FONDA, CONDOM INDUSTRY TAKE AIM AT ABSTINENCE

Excerpted from *THE WASHINGTON TIMES*, 10/19/97: [quoting]

Jane Fonda, backed by the world's largest condom marketer, has helped escalate the debate over whether to push condoms or chastity on America's teens by launching a campaign against the new government-funded abstinence-education program.

"The Durex company...was stunned as many Americans were that the federal government starting today is giving \$50 million a year for five years to states for abstinence-until-marriage programs," actress Jane Fonda said on ABC-TV's *Good Morning America* Oct. 1.

"Most Americans don't know their tax money is being used for that" and "most Americans don't want it," she said. "Abstinence until marriage is based on an unreal world that isn't out there."

The campaign asserts that the vast majority of Americans want schools to teach abstinence and birth

control to their children. [End quoting]

Very interesting: Within minutes after I read the above article, CNN came out with the news that a condom manufacturer was recalling multimillions of condoms because they were breaking during usage.

With this many faulty condoms out there, it looks like Jane Fonda is going to help support a booming baby business for the next few years. Is she going to use her multimillions of dollars to help pay for the support of these babies or is she going to insist that the "government do it"—or worse yet, are her Elite komrades going to demand that they be done away with because they already have too many slaves to serve their purposes? Remember the Elite's depopulation plans?

What about all those faulty condoms? Could it have been planned for some covert reason?

TURNED BACK

Why couldn't I get past something that wasn't there?

From GUIDEPOSTS, Sep./Oct. 1997, P.O. Box 1479, Carmel, NY 10512: [quoting]

I tossed my canvas duffel bag in the trunk of my '61 Ford Galaxie and slammed the lid shut. Cash in my pocket, a couple weeks' leave and a low-mileage car that ran like a top—nothing was going to keep me from getting home to Mobile.

It was 1962. An Airman First Class E-4 stationed at Goodfellow Air Force Base in San Angelo, Texas, I hadn't seen my family and friends back home for more than a year. My duty demanded most of my time and left little allowance for the 17-hour drive each way, to say nothing of the visiting. But I had saved up my leave and now I was going to use it. "I'll drive all night," I'd told my mom the day before. "So I'll see y'all in the morning!" She said she'd count on me being at the table for her big country breakfast.

The engine purred as I rolled past the guardhouse and through the gates of Goodfellow. My Ford sounded as happy to be on the road as I was. Wall, Texas, would be the first town I'd hit on the drive east. With its clusters of houses, one grocery store and matchbox post office, it was a stretch to call it a town. Still, driving through Wall would be the first real sign that the base was behind me and my Alabama home ahead.

Fifteen miles went by in a snap and Wall was just around the bend, when a strange feeling took hold of me. I eased up on the gas and turned down the radio. The closer I came to Wall, the stronger the feeling became. It was unmistakable: Something was telling me to turn around and head back to San Angelo. Was it some sort of warning? The open highway beckoned before me. The sky above was clear. The car was running like a dream. I checked my rearview mirror; I was alone on the road.

This is ridiculous, I thought. I have permission to leave, a full tank of gas and I'm homesick as a lost dog. I'm going to Mobile!

Ignoring the warning, I kept a slow but steady pace as I neared Wall. But a mile or so from the edge of

town I found it almost impossible to go on. I eased my foot off the accelerator and let the car coast. This was no sixth sense; this was a to-the-bone reaction to a silent someone insisting I turn back. It was as though an invisible wall had been built across the highway, a wall as impenetrable as if it had been made of brick. There was no way I could drive any farther. My foot fumbled for the brake. I stopped the car and sat there in the middle of the road for a moment. Up ahead I could barely make out the sparse Wall community. The urge squeezed tighter. Shaken, I made a sweeping U-turn and reluctantly drove back toward San Angelo. What else could I do?

Retracing my route, I was pretty worked up. There was no way I was going back to the base. I just wanted to sit down, clear my head and relax. The Sligers' cozy and comfortable home instantly popped into mind. I had dated Linda Sliger a few times, and her family and I attended the same church. Linda was off at school, but I knew her mother, Alma, would be good for a cup of coffee and a slice of whatever she had just pulled from the oven. I decided to drop by. Alma was a strong woman of faith, and I knew I could trust her, of all people, not to think I was crazy when I told her what had just happened.

To my surprise, Alma burst into tears at the sight of me. "Oh, Gordon," she said, throwing her arms around my shoulders, "you don't know how relieved I am to see you!" Before I had a chance to ask her what was wrong, much less tell her what had brought me back to San Angelo, she told me the most chilling story I'd ever heard.

She hadn't been feeling well and had lain down for a nap when she was scared awake by a dream. "It was so sharp, so real," Alma said. "I dreamed you had a horrible head-on collision with another car. Right over in Wall. I saw the ambulance lights spinning and the paramedics pulling your body from the wreck and putting you on a stretcher. Then I woke up crying—just minutes before you knocked on the door."

Eventually, I did make it back to Mobile, safe and sound. This time, I sailed through Wall. God's angels had disassembled the barrier they'd built for my protection. I'd had to wait a while, but when we finally sat down to that big country breakfast, my whole family gave praise for my safe trip home.

THE LORD IS MY STRENGTH AND MY SHIELD. *Psalm 28:7* [End quoting] God works in mysterious ways.

CHAPTER 16

THE FINAL TIME HAS COME PART II OF A SERIES

by Gary Wean 10/22/97

Editor's note: For those of you who may be new to our readership, meet Gary L. Wean: he entered the Los Angeles Police Department Academy in 1946, after making a number of distinguishing contributions in World War II. Along the road of a brilliant police career, he eventually became Chief Investigator for the Ventura County Public Defender Office. Gary had contributed many articles to CONTACT, but none created a bigger stir than our Front Page for our 9/6/94 issue, when he wrote the definitive story called, "O.J. Simpson Frame-Up: Jewish Mafia Conspiracy For Race Riots & Revolution" which we have, by popular demand, been pressured to reprint on several later occasions.

The following is Part II of a new Series from Gary which began in last week's CONTACT.

The 1996 National Election was a time of amazing machinations and saboteur operations.

The reelection of U.S. Congressman Wes Cooley, 2nd District of Oregon, was deeply entwined in Josephine County corruption with Gail P. Warner's evil network. Her connections to Oxnard go on to the Anti-Defamation League in Los Angeles and clear to Abraham Foxman in New York, and then to House Speaker Newt Gingrich in Washington, D.C. Newt Gingrich, a morphodite, is dominated by his lesbian sister.

Newt's sister is connected to the NOW organization and Roni Blau the transvestite in charge of the West Coast ADL and Gail P. Warner, a Jew lesbian who exerts control over her lesbian library employees. They wield powerful influence within county government offices.

The evil plot grows thicker and thicker. Newt Gingrich is tied in with President William J. Clinton's international plans. Immediately after the <u>1994</u> elections, when the Republicans took over the House and Senate, Gingrich and Senator Robert Dole, hand in hand, slinked obediently into Clinton's lair. There they quickly sold out America to NAFTA, GATT and the New World Order, even though they knew that 85 percent of the people had demanded that they turn it down.

Over fifteen years ago I had learned that there existed a "small group" of Senators who claimed they would remain loyal to America and Christian principals.

On page 630, in the last paragraph of my book, I wrote, "of one hundred Senators, the treasonous, corrupt and cowardly will desert their country. The small group that remains will have to stand fast. If not, the people will have no choice; they will take over. The mighty war will be engaged, a Jihad...a Holy War to end all Holy Wars...a deadly, bitter struggle to the End..."

But one by one, over the past fifteen years, this small group of self-proclaimed loyal Senators defected. Succumbing to the unresistable riches held out to them by the Mishpucka, they fell by the wayside—just

before the November 1996 election the last magnificent specimen of American leadership dropped to his knees in the Synagogue—Senator Jesse Helms swore to the Mishpucka rabbis, "he would be faithful to them forever...in him Israel would always have a loyal, dependable servant; he would never allow anyone in America to deny the rabbi Mishpuckas their foreign aid and American troops would be sent to save them at all times." The last I saw of Helms was on TV; he was hugging and kissing Madeleine Albright, the notorious Jew woman that President Clinton had appointed Secretary of State. As U.S. Ambassador to the U.N., Albright was responsible for sending U.S. soldiers to their death for Israel's benefit.

Jesse Helms never allowed himself to feel any shame for his treason; in fact, he experienced a feeling of superiority over the other Senators—after all, hadn't he held out longer than all the rest—then eagerly he snatched the money the rabbis handed him.

Sen. Alphonse D'Amato, the crazed sycophant from New York, had crawled into the Synagogue begging. For the Jews' drug-money, he had sabotaged Senate hearings—now he is using the power of America to destroy the Swiss banking system and their sovereignty.

While Sen. Lloyd Bentsen was Treasury Secretary, he secretly ordered the BATF to destroy Waco to conceal the fact that stolen National Guard weapons were concealed there and, if exposed, would reveal Menachem Begin's part in the burglaries and trace them back to the Israeli Government. It would also have exposed William P. Clark's involvement in the burglaries, along with Oxnard Superior Court Judge Jerome Berenson and his partner, U.S. Commissioner Ben Nordman and U.S. Appeal Court Judges Harry Pregerson and Stephen R. Reinhardt.

Sen. Strom Thurmond covered up the criminal acts of William P. Clark and Senator Arlen Specter in the assassination of President JFK. In my book, on the first page of the Synopsis, I stated, "Senator John Tower was involved in the 'phony' assassination of (JFK) that was turned into the 'real' assassination. Others even more guilty were George Bush's father Senator Prescott Bush and Arlen Specter. A man close to Specter at that time was William Cohen. Specter and Cohen were the secret Mishpucka agents monitoring CIA agent Hunt's operation and manipulated the 'phony assassination' into the 'real assassination'; both then became U.S. Senators."

I had not named Cohen in my book because I wanted to see what his future moves would be. That time has come: with Specter's backing, William Cohen, his co-conspirator in the murder of JFK, is now Secretary of Defense.

This appointment is necessary to protect Caspar Weinberger who, as Sec. of Defense, had for years been in charge of all the gun-running to foreign countries and the smuggling of drugs into the U.S. If the real reason for George Bush's pardon of Weinberger was exposed, the entire Mishpucka would be destroyed. In 1987 when I took all of the information and evidence to the U.S. Senate, John Tower was alive and well. He gave me his word and solemn promise that he would testify before a Senate investigative hearing and present evidence of the 'phony' plot to kill JFK, which led to the 'real assassination'. Senator John Tower is now dead—killed in a mysterious plane crash identical to Audie Murphy's death.

Of the one hundred Senators, there is not a single Senator remaining who is loyal to America or the people—each and every one of them has taken gold from the Mishpucka rabbis and now belongs totally to the Synagogue.

The House of Representatives at the time of this writing is run by Newt Gingrich, who has enriched himself with Mishpucka gold.

The entire Congress are controlled by the Mishpucka rabbis.

<u>EXCEPT</u>, one Congressman stood steadfast and loyal for America and the people—I will tell you what the rabbi Mishpuckas did to him. They are destroying him: utterly smashing him and his family, his name, respectability, reputation and ability to make a living, not only for now but forever. Forever this man and his family will suffer and be relegated to the depths of despair and never allowed to rise from the abyss—this is what the rabbi Mishpuckas do to you if you displease them.

Until you have experienced this terror, you can never realize or understand the absolute fear and horror that the rabbi Mishpucka crushes you with. The Jews' evil power to do this to America and Christians <u>must</u> be stopped, and now. If not, America will disappear, swallowed up by the rabbi Mishpucka. Satan will have won.

Wes Cooley was elected to the U.S. House of Representatives for the 2nd District of Oregon in 1994. He had promised the people, given his word like many of the other candidates had done; however, Wes Cooley, out of them all, was the only one to keep his word. He fought tooth and nail to protect the American people's private property rights—he fought against late-term abortion and special rights for gays and lesbians and same-sex marriages. Cooley's problems commenced shortly after he was elected, wherein he had campaigned openly for the *Constitution* and the *Bill of Rights*. As soon as Newt Gingrich was reelected in 1994, he called for a 100 percent yes vote to Shut Down the Government. Cooley was the only one to vote NO.

The inevitable result of this shut-down insanity was that Clinton's special appointee from Wall Street, rabbi Mishpucka Robert Rubin, Secretary of the Treasury, put an IOU in the Government Employees Pension Fund for \$50 billion. This money supposedly was to go to Mexico to keep their banks from going broke—but instead every penny went to Wall Street and Rubin's Jew buddies at his Goldman-Sachs Company. It didn't benefit Mexico one centavo.

Now, the Government Employees Pension Fund is \$50 billion short, and the only way that IOU will be removed is for the suckers, the U.S. taxpayers, to put \$50 billion of their own hard-earned money back in the Pension Fund. Are the Jews clever people or not? Yes, clever and ruthless. Do you think the Jews are going to allow an honest man like Cooley to remain in Congress where he can expose and counteract their greed and insanity? Cooley had made another mistake: he had informed his colleagues, all the other Congressmen, that they were employees (representatives) of their constituents and should vote in the people's behalf; they laughed at him and told him he was crazy.

Now the rabbi Mishpuckas brought all their forces together, and with their Cult's terrorist operations they plotted. They would bring down the fury of their god, Satan, upon the Christian American Congressman Wes Cooley. If Cooley is destroyed, he will without doubt be the last honest-person can stand up to the Jew fury.

All of Satan's followers were enraged at Cooley; the lesbians and gays were frothing at the mouth that

Cooley had stood up against their 'same-sex' marriages and spoken out against special rights for gays. Gloria Allred, Newt's sister, Gail Warner, and the NOW people were outraged down to the bone that Cooley had opposed their 'late-term abortions'. Their minions infesting every aspect and every facet of America's political, governmental, educational, churches, bar associations, TV and newspaper media, etc., etc., were activated to sabotage, propagandize and destroy Cooley.

The FBI and ADL combined to furnish Newt Gingrich with their secret dossiers on Cooley; perusing them, they found very little bad about him. The most serious charge they could drum up was that Cooley had been in the Army during the Korean War; on his voter-education pamphlets Cooley had stated "Army Special Forces, Korea." Their twist on this was based on very technical hot-air—but it was all they had.

Gingrich's forces determined that they would twist it and claim that Cooley was saying he had been in Korea and had lied on his pamphlets. Their allegation is a felony, and Cooley would face two counts, a tenyear sentence and a \$200,000 fine. They would attack his business, threaten and take away his home, destroy his family and most important of all to the Jews, would deny him the right forever to run for government office.

But <u>super-important</u> to the Jews—from then on, no other honest, loyal American would ever again risk his family and everything he had to stand up and be counted, knowing he would face such terror with no chance to defend himself.

Always the trail leads back to Oxnard, Ventura County, direct to Judge Jerome Berenson and his partner U.S. Commissioner Ben Nordman and their Bank of A. Levy. They controlled an entire battery of banks, lawyer Stanley Cohen's bank, Martin (Bud) Smith's bank and Congressman Robert Lagomarsino's bank, all deeply enmeshed in laundering billions of dollars in drug and illegal gambling money. All of this power, a criminal gang organized and operating for years, was arrayed against Cooley.

It was an evil frame-up, a colossal conspiracy, the brain work of sick people—they would destroy not only a Congressman, but all of America, for their greed and lust for power. It will at this time, here and now, be laid out to the people.

In <u>1987</u> the author, accompanied by others, had traveled to Wash., D.C. and gave all the Senators, including the Senators on the Judiciary Committee, facts and evidence of assassination, murder, fraud, theft, and election violations of laundering huge sums of campaign money, etc., etc., etc.

In the <u>1980</u> and <u>1984</u> Ronald Reagan Presidential Campaign, Judge Jerome Berenson and U.S. Commissioner Ben Nordman and their Oxnard law firm controlled all the illegal gambling operations in California and all the states under the jurisdiction of the U.S. Ninth Circuit, also all the drug smuggling coming from Asia and through the U.S. Protectorate Islands under the jurisdiction of U.S. Appeal Court Judge Harry Pregerson. These drugs came through the port facilities of Port Hueneme, Oxnard, California.

Carl E. Ward, Jr., a lawyer in Berenson and Nordman's law firm, was in charge of all the illegal gambling in the Ninth Circuit (refer to Chapter 41 in my book).

In Portland, Oregon, Carl Ward, Jr., had set up a phony church called the 'Church of the Conceptual

Truth'; it was the headquarters for their Oregon and Washington operations. Ward had staffed the Church with a crew of professional gamblers from Las Vegas and Reno who conducted the daily operations. Ward's right-hand man was Michael H. Wallace, a wealthy rancher and businessman, who owned the Wallace Machinery Co. (Caterpillar tractor and farm equipment).

Michael H. Wallace was Presidential Candidate Ronald Reagan's sensational National Campaign Finance Director in charge of his fund raising. Through their Los Angeles Campaign Headquarters, Wallace funneled the illegal gambling and drug money which had been laundered through their Oxnard banks. The Republicans were ecstatic; Wallace came up with so much money that he replaced the nationally renowned, powerful contribution manipulator, Lyn Nofziger.

A news reporter with the *Oregonian*, James Long had been probing deep into a large illegal gambling operation in Portland. He had dug up evidence that a millionaire California lawyer, Carl Ward, Jr., was head of this ring. I got word that Long was going to write a big exposé on illegal gambling. I knew as soon as it appeared in the paper that Ward and all the rest of them would run for cover.

I contacted law enforcement connections in Oregon; it was set up so the Portland Police, the State Attorney General's Office and County District Attorney combined raided Ward's phony church and gambling operation. Carl Ward, Jr., and Michael H. Wallace and their Las Vegas people were arrested and booked for illegal gambling. The Oregon Attorney General filed charges against Ward and Wallace and the others for conspiracy to violate the State Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act [RICO].

Oregon's Asst. Atty. General Timothy M. Wood took depositions from Ward and Wallace under penalty of perjury and dug deep into Oregon's politicians who were involved with the illegal gambling and the money laundering in the conspiracy that was funneling money to their election campaigns, in violation of tax laws.

The Church of the Conceptual Truth was set up as a 'non-profit' <u>charitable</u> organization—same as Gingrich's <u>tax-exempt</u> charitable organization. These organizations were used illegally for partisan political activities to win control of Congress in violation of tax laws. It's the same conspiracy, with the same people involved—it never ceased.

An Oregon rancher, Robert Smith, was the U.S. Congressman for the 2nd District while this phony church was in operation. He was involved with Michael H. Wallace, the Republican Campaign Finance Chief, and knowingly received illegal campaign money.

An attorney, Ronald E. Robertson was a longtime friend and associate of Carl Ward, Jr. and Michael H. Wallace. He was deeply involved in the illegal gambling and drug money being laundered and funneled into Reagan's and the other Congressmen's campaign funds in violation of federal law. Robertson in 1982-83-84 served as Chief Counsel for Reagan's campaign. Robertson received illegal money from the Portland church operation and was involved in the money laundering, along with his other long-time friends, U.S. Congressman Robert Lagomarsino and William P. Clark from Ventura County. In 1984 Reagan appointed Robertson as Chief Legal Adviser to the Department of Health and Human Services, which is in charge of the Social Security Administration, Food and Drug Administration and National Institutes for Health and other agencies. Reagan appointed William P. Clark to National Security Advisor and then Secretary of the Interior.

I contacted Hazel M. Richardson, Pres. Reagan's Los Angeles Campaign Deputy Regional Coordinator. She verified that all those above named, Wallace, Ward, Jr., Clark and Robertson, were all in charge of the money coming into Reagan's funds. When contacted in Washington, D.C., Reagan's National Campaign Headquarters made the same statement as Richardson had in L.A., but when asked further questions, they both clammed up—they refused to say any more and hung up. In 1994 right after Cooley was elected, and Gingrich saw that Cooley wasn't going to fall right in line and take orders from him blindly, the campaign of evil commenced against Cooley.

The Homosexuals and Lesbians started an evil under-cover operation of vicious sabotage. Betty Friedan and NOW went to work under-cutting and demonizing Cooley. Newspapers and editorialists took every bitter shot at him that they could. His dossiers, gotten illegally from the FBI and ADL, were twisted and used against him. Gingrich and the ADL turned other Congressmen against him, and false charges were levelled at Cooley that he had lied about being a Korean veteran on his election pamphlets.

Cooley became the victim of vicious threats from powerful politicians and bureaucrats, that if he did not quit his reelection activities and resign from Congress, they would prosecute him to the fullest extent of the law. The IRS would investigate him, he would go to prison, his business would be destroyed, and he would lose his home; his wife and family would also be caught up in the ruinous mess and their lives and future forever destroyed. Despite this vicious Mishpucka terrorist attack, Wes Cooley refused to back out on the people, even though he knew that they fully intended to carry out their evil plot against him. He continued to represent his constituents and America as he had promised them he would, with the people's health, safety and welfare being the absolute first concern and consideration in his every official act.

All of this frightening, terroristic attack was a criminal conspiracy of high felonies, threats, intimidation, and overt acts in a treasonous conspiracy to force a U.S. Congressman out of office and prevent him from performing his official duties. These are violations of the Federal Election Act, Civil Rights, Federal Rules, etc., etc. All of this and more is an easily discernible pattern of the Racketeer Influence and Corrupt Organization Act, a conspiracy to deny the people the right to the representation of their choice.

At the beginning, Congressman Wes Cooley had full faith and believed in his heart that America and the people were strong enough and that the morality of his country could fight off the attack when they saw what was happening. But, he had misjudged their evil power. He was totally unaware of how many years the Mishpucka were secretly building up their evil empire of provocateur, sabotage, assassination, propaganda and chaos.

I have already herein identified many of the vicious political thugs involved in the illegal gambling and drug money funneled into Presidential and Congressional campaigns in violation of tax laws back in the early 1980's. But still waiting in the wings, still involved and now operating a political lobby business of some kind in Medford, Oregon, was former Congressman Robert Smith. He set up a ruthless barrage of innuendo and allegations against Cooley. Gingrich himself openly entered the picture and let it be known to all the voters that, if they stood behind his buddy Bob Smith and overthrew Cooley, he would appoint Smith to Chairman [sic] of Agriculture. This was very important to the people in the 2nd District, which was mainly agriculture.

When Gingrich, the lesbians and gays and all the rest of their ilk saw that Cooley wouldn't resign, they

contacted another member of their organization to join Bob Smith in forcibly removing Cooley from office. Lawyer Ronald E. Robertson had moved from California to Josephine County and now called himself an Oregon rancher.

The plot becomes much deeper as the Mishpucka (Jew Crime Family) reveals the overall extent and complexity of the criminal conspiracies that they resort to in their madness to destroy and forcibly take over America.

Robertson contacted Ross Perot and his Reform Party. He told them that he'd been a Republican, but he was now 'totally disgusted' with the Republicans and Democrats as well. He was nominated as the Reform Party candidate to run against Cooley. This was designed to syphon both Republican and Democrat votes from Cooley. Robertson got a big play in the 2nd District newspapers with pictures of himself and headlines such as, "Reformer takes crack at Cooley". Listen to some of the nauseous crap this 'scum-bag' shyster was spewing to unsuspecting voters.

To quote Robertson, "One of my principal concerns is the <u>lack</u> of <u>trust</u>, the <u>lack</u> of <u>confidence</u> in government, and what I would work to do is develop a <u>strong trust</u> quotient." Robertson, a lawyer, had retired as chairman of the board of Metalklad Corp. of Newport Beach, California. Among other things he had been a law professor at Pepperdine University. Robertson, an experienced Washington, D.C. denizen, lived in D.C. for five years in the mid 1980s. His house is full of pictures of his buddies, Gingrich, Reagan and Nixon and himself.

Robertson tricked Perot and the Reform Party to the point that they financed and opened a campaign office in Josephine County and arranged a Grand Opening and publicity for him.

The barrage of terror and threats of prison terms and ruin of Cooley's family had increased in intensity. It finally forced Cooley to the point of being so terrified by what would happen to his family that he announced he would not run for reelection.

As soon as this was official, Robertson abandoned the Reform Party, closed his campaign office and immediately joined Bob Smith and Gingrich in getting Bob Smith elected as the Republican to Oregon's 2nd Cong. Dist. Back in Oxnard, California, Robertson's associates of many years were involved in more of their terrible, murderous plots. Carl Ward, Jr., and his brother Robert Ward, under orders from Judge Jerome Berenson and Harry Pregerson, the top Mishpucka of the U.S. Ninth Circuit, plotted to assassinate Pres. George Bush and all the living former Presidents and their wives at the dedication of Ronald Reagan's Library in Simi Valley.

These people knew too much about the Mishpucka's operations, particularly Secretary of Defense Caspar Weinberger's part in the murder of Vickie Morgan, who was the mistress of Reagan's pal Alfred Bloomingdale. Vickie and her boyfriend had secretly videotaped Weinberger, Bloomingdale, and Israeli secret agents in sadomasochistic sex parties. The Israeli agents were involved with Weinberger in arms and munitions being shipped and sold all over the world and with Weinberger and Harry Pregerson's smuggling of drugs into the country. Pregerson's son and his wife, both lawyers, who had been stationed adjacent to Judge Berenson's office in the Ventura Courthouse, had been sent to the Mariannas Islands in the early 1980s. Their job was to handle the drugs from Asia which were transhipped in the Islands from Chinese to

American ships, then sailed to Port Hueneme, California.

Caspar Weinberger was under serious investigation, and Pres. George Bush was forced to pardon him before the entire Mishpucka was exposed. Retired Chief of Police Daryl Gates secretly has a copy of the Vickie Morgan tapes. If they were ever viewed, it would expose the secret agents and Israel's evil involvement in their scheme to destroy and control America.

In Simi Valley, Carl Ward's brother, Robert Ward, was arrested by the Ventura Sheriff Department and the Secret Service. In Ward's possession was an arsenal of weapons, including hand-grenades. The Secret Service, under jurisdiction of Treasury Secretary Lloyd Bentsen, covered up Carl and Robert Ward's involvement in the assassination attempt, and Robert Ward was released. Under Bentsen, the previous Secretary, and the present Defense Secretary Robert Rubin's jurisdiction, the Coast Guard allows cargo ships loaded with Pregerson's narcotics to sail right past them. CIA agents were not responsible for the drugs being delivered and sold to the Black people in Watts; that was Mishpucka propaganda to conceal the real source, which is Pregerson's operation which has been going on for over fifty years.

Even though the Mishpucka's revenge had forced Cooley to resign and give up his reelection bid, they still ran him through a Secret Grand Jury and indicted him on two counts of lying on his election pamphlets. They had to totally discredit Cooley so he could never 'come back' and to frighten any other loyal Americans so bad they would not even think of running for office. Gingrich, ever since 1978, has had a vigorous hand in the charitable tax law violations.

There was something very suspicious in how easily the Oregon State Attorney General was able to get an indictment against Cooley on such vague, frivolous charges. Oregon is full of high-powered politicans who were originally involved in the illegal gambling money laundering and have conflicts of interest in the frame-up of Cooley.

Cooley had enlisted in the Army during the Korean War, he had been assigned to a unit called 'Special Forces'. There is no question of those facts. Anyone in that position was entitled to make the statement that they had been in the 'Korean War'. During WWII there were five million people in uniform; about four million of them never left the shores of the Continental United States, yet they were always entitled to say they were in WWII.

They were listed in the G.I. Bill as WWII veterans and bought homes, farms and businesses as Veterans of WWII. Check the old Senators' and Congressmen's voter campaign pamphlets—hundreds of them claimed to be WWII veterans even though they never left the shores of the U.S.

Salem, the capitol of Oregon, was where they decided they would try Cooley. And that is what it is—another Salem witch hunt. A loyal American was to be tried and burned at the stake, just like in the Salem witch hunts of old.

Wes Cooley was arraigned on Monday, <u>December 16, 1996</u>, in Marion County Circuit Court before Judge Albin Norblad, who will also preside over the trial set for Monday, April 14, 1997.

Judge Albin Norblad, in all honesty and fairness, under judicial ethics, morals and everything else that

judges and lawyers profess, should have dismissed all charges as being frivolous and totally without merit.

It was arranged that five Korean War veterans were seated in the front row of Judge Norblad's courtroom to glare and jeer at Cooley. They were all wearing their blue jackets of the Salem chapter of the Korean War Veterans Association.

Dan Cannon, 68 years of age, a member of the Army's 223rd Regimental Combat Team, fought in the Iron Triangle; he let the news reporters know, "We are real Korean War Veterans who were in Korea; that's why we are here."

Dan Cannon let himself be used like a 'big stoop'. Who are he and the other four to sit in court in judgement of Cooley, a soldier who had joined the Army during the period of the Korean War? Cannon and the others should spend their spare time focusing on Willie Clinton. Here is a genuine, died-in-the-wool, yellow-livered coward, a deliberately intentional draft-dodger during the Vietnam War. He isn't eligible for the G.I. Bill or any benefits due Veterans who served their country in time of war. Yet, during Clinton's campaign for President in 1996, I saw on the TV all kinds of guys like Cannon running around in their little jackets busting their rumps to get on the bandstand and be seen with Willie on the TV.

Cannon and the others should hang up their little blue jackets and remember one thing: they weren't in Korea because they were particularly eager to be—they were there as a unit because the general command had ordered them to be there.

One other thing for them to consider: Would they have the courage to go to Washington, D.C., and carry out the orders of the American people and represent them as Cooley did, even though it brought down the terrible, evil wrath of Gingrich, the Lesbians, Gays and the Mishpucka and all the threats of ruination, prison, loss of his home and family and business? Think about this, Dan Cannon, you and all your buddies.

And before the news reporters get Dan Cannon to start denigrating me, I'll tell him I was in World War II. In the U.S. Navy I sailed more than once around the world. I wasn't in a Special Force, but I and others volunteered from the Fleet to go aboard merchant vessels as gunners to protect the ships. On gun decks we had everything from 5" guns to twenty-millimeter anti-aircraft weapons. We sailed alone through seas infested with German and Japanese submarines. Manning the guns on thin-hulled ships loaded to the decks with so much high explosive munitions that even a firecracker could have blown the ship sky-high in bits. We sailed alone, without destroyers or fighter plane escorts, to North Africa during the African campaign long before 'D' Day, to the Aleutians, to New Guinea, New Hebrides and the Philippines, etc., etc.. We got Area Ribbons: European, North African, Asiatic-Pacific, American Theater. Everybody, even those who never left the U.S. shore, got the American Ribbon. We didn't worry about medals or blue jackets or organizations to perpetuate heros—we just thought of it as fighting for our country.

Congressman Wes Cooley has a far better case against Newt Gingrich and the others than they have concocted against him. Right now Gingrich is involved in another scurrilous conspiracy to destroy Congressman Robert Dornan, who also has tried to represent the people.

[To be continued.]

CHAPTER 17

MILITIAS AND PENTECOSTALISM AS BRITISH SUBVERSION PART II OF A SERIES by Anton Chaitkin 9/29/97

The following provocative and heavily researched article has been extracted from the 9/29/97 issue of The New Federalist (P.O. Box 889; Leesburg, VA 20178; 800-453-4108). We here present Part II in a series; Part I was the Front Page story last week.

THE BRITISH-ISRAEL RACE MYTH

Now let us look back at the origin of Pentecostalism, to get deeper into this, to see what's the game the British are playing.

There is something called the "British-Israel" mythology. This underlies much of the popular delusion of America's citizens, in religion, as well as politics.

It is eminently Masonic. It is a world-history theory that had been crafted by earlier generations in England, but it was perfected in the mid-19th Century by the British Government, British Foreign office, Queen Victoria, and so forth.

This is the British-Israel myth, of the British Empire: that the ancient Israelites left Palestine and migrated to Britain. And that makes Britain the "Chosen People" of God. How silly this is, you can tell by the fact that in the original story, these Israelites wandered to Germany as well, and the Nordic White people as a whole, were thus the "Chosen People". But in the 1870s, Germany broke away from Britain's policy of free trade. So they cut them out of the story, and they said, "Our archeologists have just found out that Syria moved up there, and they're the ancient Assyrians." So Germany is suddenly Satanic, and Russia is "Gog" of the *Bible*.

cecil rhodes

Now what follows from this, is that Queen Victoria is not the Whore of Babylon after all. She is descended from King David, which makes her a blood relative of Jesus Christ (if you want to figure out how that works with the Virgin Mary, don't bother). But this also means that the British Empire is of God, and that America made a mistake in its Revolution because Americans are the blood brothers of the "Chosen People". They should give it up and rejoin the Empire.

At the time of the turn of the century, when Pentecostalism was born, the aims of British Israelism were very explicit. There was a British Israel pamphlet in 1900, entitled. The *Anglo-American Alliance in*

Prophecy, or The Promises to the Fathers.

There was a pyramid on the pamphlet cover. What is that about? They claim that you can look inside Egypt's Great Pyramid for clues as to what the Christian *Bible* means. It comes from the fact that the Masons were commissioned by the British Royal Family to go to Palestine, and dig underneath Jerusalem to find secrets, then to reinterpret the *Bible*, according to secrets found by the British Army and the Masons.

This idea, that the Americans should give up their independence and rejoin the British Empire, underlies both Pentecostalism, and the "Christian Identity" movement, which is an offshoot of British Israelism.

Along the way, the Jews become a commodity in the marketplace here. There are two uses for them. One is that they are sent back to Palestine—I guess they are an extra tribe, that is wandering around, surplus, and they need to be sent back, to set up a Zionist state there, and bring about a war with the Muslims and the end of the world. That is for some users. And another way of using this "extra" people is to exterminate them. This is in the Christian Identity movement. Both of these uses of the Jews come explicitly from British Israelism.

If you study Pentecostal religion in the history books, such as they are, you will find that Charles F. Parham is the initiator of Pentecostalism. He was a preacher in Kansas; in 1901, people started speaking in tongues in his church; it spread from there. Now he was a British Israel fanatic. He had been trained for about a year in British Israelism. He had gone to Maine to join a cult up there and be trained there; he toured Canada. And he was a race fanatic of the British Israel cult when he initiated the method of speaking in tongues in America.

PARHAM'S MASONIC MUMMERY

It is Masonic mummery. Parham's daughter published, in his official biography, a photograph of the mysterious gavel Mr. Parham brought back from Palestine and donated to his Masonic lodge in Kansas.

The Black preacher William J. Seymour took the message of speaking in tongues from this White race fanatic, Parham, who was going around the country spreading it. Seymour took this to California, and he had a famous "revival" on Azuza Street in Los Angeles in 1906. The funny thing is that when he was learning from Parham, Seymour, the son of a slave, wasn't allowed to sit in the chapel. He had to listen in, while sitting either outside in the hallway, or outside the window, because the man starting this speaking in tongues was such a racist.

This was an experiment on American Blacks, to see what could be done in the new era of Jim Crow laws and Teddy Roosevelt's Presidency. The origin of Pentecostalism tended to fade from view when Charles Parham was arrested for sodomizing one of his followers. His religious career was destroyed, but he went on to become a stump speaker for the Ku Klux Klan. But Pentecostalism, minus its founder, was established in the Assemblies of God, and other churches. Yet it was feared, as either Satanic or fake, by mainline Protestant and Catholic churches.

The British took this experiment among American Blacks to Britain's newly conjured South Africa. In 1908, they had just beaten the Boers, the Dutch settlers, in a war, and they had still to subdue the Black Zulus, militarily and politically. For this they brought in Pentecostalism. They had observers in the United States who went to South Africa. And under the British rule, they worked on the Zulus and had them falling on the stage, on the altar, in heaps, fainting, hypnotized, moaning, jerking around, screaming in tongues.

Cecil Rhodes, the British race strategist in South Africa, told the Pentecostals' Apostolic Faith Mission, that they had done more to subdue the Zulus, than any military could have done. This Cecil Rhodes, and Lord Alfred Milner, Britain's Governor of South Africa, and a group connected with them, set up the Round Table—the British imperial strategists, with Rhodes' idea of spreading a White racialist empire around the world, including getting back the United States.

This was the British colonial apparatus in Africa, experimenting on how to increase an empire by destroying the minds and the spirits of Africans.

One of the spinoffs from the British missionary and colonial apparatus, is called the World Council of Churches. This was started in 1937 in England, organized as a spinoff of the International Missionary Council of the British Empire, under the Missionary Council's chief, Joseph H. Oldham. Oldham sat down with Round Tablers Lionel Curtis and Lord Lothian, and they planned the founding conference for a World Council of Churches as a British Empire apparatus.

Later the British were getting ready to launch a new round of Pentecostalism in the United States, and they would call this the "charismatic renewal".

If you once again look in the religious history books, such as they are, you will find David DuPlessis. He was a South African, British subject, the head of that church that subdued the Zulus, the Apostolic Faith Mission. He became known as "Mr. Pentecost" throughout the world because, under British sponsorship, he went out and rammed this through, to get Pentecostalism credited as something worthwhile.

How did this work? Mr. DuPlessis was adopted by the World Council of Churches executive, who took him around to the Protestant churches and to the Catholic churches and the Vatican, to Yale and Harvard. And they told the Americans "in the old days, you thought that Pentecostalism was Satanic or fake; it was a clown show. Well now, we authorities, we Anglicans, we World Council leaders, assure you that this is now the era for Pentecostalism to be repeated. It's not a freak show—we give it credentials." And that's the way this thing was worked.

Mr. DuPlessis set up the Full Gospel Businessmen's Fellowship, with Oral Roberts and a little clique; one Demos Shakarian was a front man for that. There is a kind of central group now, headquartered at Oral Roberts University in Tulsa, Oklahoma, a joint leadership for spreading this British abomination, the Full Gospel and related arms of the single Pentecostal and charismatic initiative throughout the world. It involves Jim Ammerman, Oral Roberts, Benny Hinn, Kern Copeland, Stephen Strang and some others.

Keep in mind that Mr. DuPlessis was travelling on a British passport; that he called for U.N. rule throughout the world, because he worked with the U.N. as well as the World Council of Churches.

Another member of this central clique is Harald Bredesen. Remember that he was the leader of that meeting where Gen. Haines got "zapped". Bredesen was trained, as he wrote, by a very strange organization called International Christian Leadership. It was started during World War II by Colonel Sir Vivian Gabriel, the British Air Attaché—that's the British Intelligence man in the British Air Force office in Washington, D.C.—started this so-called Christian group. Then it was taken over in Britain by Ernest Williams, who was simultaneously "a member of the directing staff of the British Admiralty", and "a member of the Archbishop of Canterbury's Commission on Evangelism".

THE ROYAL CONNECTION

But this organization then became co-sponsored officially by the Dutch Royal Family, and had its conferences in the royal palaces in Holland. We are dealing now with the people who trained the brainwashers we have discussed. You will hear somebody saying they are against the "globalists", or they're against the "establishment". Here is a faith which people join who may feel themselves to be conservatives against liberalism, right? The series of conferences, organizing this leadership group, that zapped Gen. Haines and eventually brought in Pat Robertson, this leadership group was formed by Prince Bernhard and Queen Juliana and their family, at the same time as they were setting up, in the same place, the Bilderberger group, and the World Wildlife Fund, with Britain's Prince Philip.

It should be noted that a big scandal broke out around a totally insane woman, a faith healer named Greet Hofmans, who was attached to the Dutch Royal Family. These people are as nuts, as what they try to impose on other people. Just because they're rich and powerful doesn't mean they're not totally insane.

Pentecostalism really took off in the 1960s. The *San Francisco Chronicle* of May 12, 1963, headlined the dispute that broke out over speaking in tongues—it was within the Episcopal Church. Remember that the Episcopal Church is affiliated with the Anglicans, the Church of England. It officially split off in the American Revolution. But guess what: A lot of people haven't been part of that program. They're called "Tories", or "traitors". And this Church, as an arm of the Anglican church, again, was used to launch Pentecostalism in the United States.

It was an Englishman, an Episcopal priest named Dennis Bennett, in Van Nuys, California, who announced [in a British accent] to his congregation in 1960, "I have started speaking in tongues." This was splashed into *Time* and *Newsweek* magazines, and there was a big fight in the church. How was it spread? There was a central organ for the initiative, a magazine, and a central organization, called the "Blessed Trinity Society".

On the board of their *Trinity* magazine was David DuPlessis, the British intelligence operative, and the board chairman was Harald Bredesen, the Anglo-Dutch intelligence operative. A woman named Jean Stone was the editor, wife of a wealthy Lockheed company director who was a ferocious Anglican loyalist—in other words loyal to England. The Stones mediated with rich Americans who might be counted on to back anything that Britain wanted to do in America. So they spread Pentecostalism and speaking in tongues among the lower orders of Americans! Not rich people—it started with this set, but it was spread by them to these poor "lower orders" of people. And they told, in *Trinity* magazine, how this charismatic renewal was spread under the guidance of the mother church in England.

How did the British strategists view what they were doing to the Americans? How did they think about

this? There is a book, entitled *The Battle for the Mind*. On its cover above the title are the words, "The Mechanics of Indoctrination, Brainwashing and Thought Control". This book was published in 1957 when they were gearing up the charismatic renewal. Its author, Dr. William Sargant, was psychiatrist with the Tavistock Institute, and was a career staff member at Maudsley Hospital, the British center for what is known as "psychiatric eugenics". Maudsley psychiatrists developed the methodology and the pretext for starting the international project known as the "T4" killing organization under Adolf Hitler in the 1930s. It was British strategists with this outlook who spread Pentecostalism into the United States.

The U.S. military began thinking along the lines of needing "Indoctrination, Brainwashing and Thought Control", after Gen. MacArthur was fired. They thought: To counter the Communists, we need Mindwar. We don't need the kind of nation that produces steel. We need terror bombing, we need psychological warfare, we need computer games.

In the Sargant book, there are photographs of people being put into voodoo trances and [spirit] possession. On one page are three photos of "pagans". A caption reads, "technique used in Bali makes worshippers believe they are possessed by the spirits of monkeys."

PAT ROBERTSON'S TRAINER

Now Harald Bredesen, the magician-preacher who captured Haines and who trained Pat Robertson, writes in *Charisma* magazine of how demons operate: "unclean spirits come into a medium, violate her personality, and speak through her." But Bredesen assures us that what his crew is doing is different. "The Holy Spirit doesn't want mediums, robots or zombies."

Bredesen instructs you how to speak in tongues: "Don't speak words your mind understands. As long as you do, your mind will remain in control."

In the same Sargant book, after you see the "pagans", you get to see the "Christians", being studied by British psychiatrists, precisely while they're doing this American religious tampering! While they're making this thing up, for Americans to follow.

A caption reads, "Terminal exhaustion—states of acute excitement leading to the final phase of total collapse, are purposely worked for in potential converts, during religious snake handling. All phenomena are explained as the work of the holy ghost." (emphasis added)

Under a picture showing a teenager, a caption reads, "Similar effects being produced in a non-religious setting in Great Britain by the use of rhythmic drumming and dancing in the recent craze for 'Rock and Roll'." They hadn't yet exported it here.

In a later book on the same subject by the same author, after they had exported the craze here, a hysterical teenage girl is shown, and the caption says, "Beatle Possession".

Around the same time (1959) as Dennis Bennett started speaking in "British" tongues out in California, Harald Bredesen was working on Pat Robertson, recruiting him.

Robertson is a Churchill. His mother was very proud to be a member of Winston Churchill's family, and

her middle name was Churchill. Pat's father, U.S. Senator A. Willis Robertson, was a Wall Street and London stooge as head of the Senate Banking Committee.

Bredesen went to the young Pat Robertson, and got him as an operative in this Pentecostal initiative. I'm not talking about a religion; in this specific initiative of the British, the World Council of Churches executive, DuPlessis and Bredesen; this little group.

How [and why] was this tolerated in this country? What's going on, at higher levels, when a British political operative can get away with this kind of thing?

EIR has a copy of a pamphlet—which is now a rare archival item—put out by the Dallas Episcopal meeting in 1973. The pamphlet includes portraits of Gen. Ralph Haines, then just retired from his powerful military post, and David DuPlessis. The official titles of the speeches Haines and DuPlessis gave at that Dallas meeting give you an eerie feeling for the spookery we are investigating: Haines speaks on "The Starving Souls of Hollow Men"; DuPlessis on "The Holy Spirit is a Ghost No Longer". You should read Friedrich Schiller's novel, *The Ghost Seer*, about this sort of evil.

Haines was then in his new career, working alongside mercenaries, alongside former military, active military, and British "private" armies, all over the world. Haines went to London a few years later, and was plugged into Anglican and British Empire worldwide operations.

Just a few days ago, I spoke to the British military officer who drove Gen. Haines around England, back in 1978. This British officer is the general secretary of the British "Officers' Christian Union". And if you are from almost any country in the world, listen up! Because this British organization has penetrated your military.

'PRAY, DISCOVER, OBEY'

The branch in the United States is called the "Officers' Christian Fellowship". Their motto is "Pray, Discover, Obey". The U.S. branch of this <u>British global</u> organization was founded in 1943. In the U.S. branch's own history book, they say their group was founded in 1851 in British India, when the great British Empire had to carry on the "White man's burden" in their colonies. Remember, this is an American military officers' group.

The current head of the organization is the British Governor of the Isle of Man, who was formerly British deputy chief of staff. They had a worldwide meeting in 1994 in Virginia Beach—headquarters of Pat Robertson—where 90 countries were represented, to discuss how the militaries were going to be penetrated by this organization. One of the chief speakers for this group is former Col. Oliver North, of Iran-Contra fame.

When the official history book of this British world-spanning group was published a couple of years ago, it had a prefatory tribute written by the superintendent of the U.S. Military Academy at West Point, Gen. Howard D. Graves; he retired last year.

This extends into Mexico, where it is very active in penetrating the Mexican military, into South America;

and it is very active inside the Russian military.

Major Fillingham, who drove Haines around years ago, and who runs the group on a day-to-day basis, said to me, "Well you know, we've chosen [to work through an intermediary organization with] a deliberately vague title. We need this intermediary because, it's very sensitive—you see, in the Third World, they'll think that this is MI-5 [British Counter-Intelligence] or CIA or something like that!"

How did they get this started in America, something as awful as that? It was started by one Hayes Kroner, a U.S. Army General who was the head of military intelligence in the War Department during World War II. Not O.S.S., but one of Secretary of War Henry Stimson's people.

Now, I last saw Kroner's name in *Who's Who* in 1946. I said, what happened to the guy after that? I can't find him. He disappears from the historical record.

I finally solved the mystery. He changed his name. Instead of the Georgia-born Hayes Kroner, he adopted a British accent, and he became Hayes Kroner Ashby-de-Gray! And he moved to England, and died in England in the 1970s. (I was talking to *EIR*'s Linda de Hoyos about this form of pathetic corruption of the mind. Why would Americans do something like this, to worship England, or the British in this fashion? She said, remember that they are not worshipping the English people—they "don't want to talk like Cockney in the street" [in a Cockney accent]—they don't like that type of people. They yearn to be higher aristocrats, the lords of the Earth, who are more respectable than Americans!)

So, if somebody rants and screams that they don't care about some other country—did you ever hear somebody say, "I just care about **America**. I want the **foreigners** out of America." Ask them, "How about the British? How about the people who have imposed their will on this country, including your mind? Why don't you stop playing the stooge for the only foreigners who are an important threat to our country?"

[To be continued.]